A HISTORY OF THE ROLEPLAYING GAME INDUSTRY

THE PLATINUM APPENDIX



SHANNON APPELCLINE

This supplement to the Designers & Dragons book series was made possible by the incredible support given to us by the backers of the Designers & Dragons Kickstarter campaign. To all our backers, a big thank you from Evil Hat!

lourneyman	Antoine Pempie	Carlos	Curt Meyer	Donny Van Zandt	Gareth Ryder-Han-	James Terry	John Fiala	Keith Zientek	malifer	Michael Rees	Patrick Holloway	Robert Anderson	Selectas	TresladiC
Lourseynan, AUA 2022/imon01 2026/10 Cames do Lou Cames do Lou Cames do Lou Cames do Lou Cames do Lourse De Lourses Cames do Lourse A V Jones A	Anton Skovorodin Antonio Miguel Martorell Ferriol	Carlos de la Cruz Morales Carlos Gustavo	 Andream Andream	Dorian Doug Afkinson Doug Keester	rahan Garrett Rooney Garry Jenkins	James Trinble James Turnbull James Winfield	John GT John H.	Kelly Brown Kelroy Was Here Ken	Mantred Gabriel Manticore2050 Manu Marron	Michael Robins Michael Ruff Michael Ryder	Patrick Martin Prosz Nielsen Patrick McCann	Robert Biddle Robert Biskin Robert Challenger	Selganor Yoster seraphim_72 Serge Beaumont	Trestable Social Model Apare Rodel Supervisel Rodel Supervisel Rodel Supervisel Rodel Malter Rodel Autor Rodel Malter Rodel Counsaler Rodel Supervised Rodel
64 Oz. Games GrantWar 3th Dimension Comm.	Agen Apocryphal Lore Asser (Tish	Flores Rios Carlos Ovalle	D. Christopher Dawson	Doug Kern Dougel Scott	Gary Buckland Gary Gin Cons Kosmonth	James Wood Jamie Jamie Maai ann	John Hartwell John Heerens John Heerens	ken Bronson Ken Bullock	Manuel Pinta Guernero Manuel Fisherat	Michael Sauer Michael Scholl Michael From Maxim	Patrick Menard Patrick Mueller-Best Datable Muesley	Robert Conley Robert Daines Robert Dalasses	Sirgio Alves Sergio Silvio	Todd Bogenrief Todd Cash Todd Cash
9thLevel A V Jones	Aram Zucker-Scharff ARBco	caroline Caroline Choong	D.J. Trindle dafadu	Becker Douglas Balley	Gary Lester Gary Pennington	Jamie Marley Jamie Revel	John Helgenroeder John Holt John Idlor	Ken Lee Kenna Conkin	Manuel Silvoso Manuel Silvoso Marc "Traveller"	Michael Stehling Michael Stehling Michael Surbrook	Patrick Murphy Patrick Nurphy Patrick Nadeau	Robert Dickerson Robert Gilson Robert Greenshields	Seth Ben-Ezra Seth Hardey	Todd Miller Todd Showalter
A. Quentin Murlin Aaron	Arc Dream Publishing Arcane	Carsten Brombach Cary Belger	Dalassa Daltiada	Douglas Jorenby Douglas Lee Haxton	Gary Ray Gary Rumain	Jan Egil Bjune Jan Lekel	John Kaminar John Kingdon	Kenneth Hite Kenneth I. Weir	Miller Marc Burnell	Michael Taylor Michael Taylor	patrick obrien Patrick Rowley	Robert H. Nichols Robert Hansen	Seth Johnson Seth Neustein	Tom Tom
Aaron Foote Aaron Nowack	Anexal Anexal Anexal	Casey Hayes Casey McGirt Cases Belli	Damon Brown Damon Donay	DracoNoir DracoNoir	Gatt Gatt	Janelle Cooper Jared Expley	John Lambert John Mahaffy	Kent Reuber Kent Taylor Kepuar	Marc Kevin Hall Marc Margell marc paladini	Michael W. Mattel Michael W. Mattel Michael Walker	Patrick Sandoval Patrick Vaughan Patrik	Robert Hugnes Robert Huss Robert J. Finamore	seth Hubbh Nev Severian	Tom Cadorette Tom Dovd
Aaron Nuttall Aaron Renfroe	Aciel Pereira arlanni	Cat Rambo Cat Tobin	Dan Adamski Dan Alban	Bragon's Lair Comics & Fantasy Austin	Gavran Gebrigan	Jared Harper Jared Rascher	John Maki John Mech	Kergonan Kerstin Fricke	Marc Plourde Marc Rikmenspoel	Michael Wolf Michael Georgostathis	Patrik Pasalus Patti Martinson	Robert James Robert Little	Sewicked Shadow Frog	Tom Henderson Tom Jorgensen
Aaron Roudabush Aaron Vanek	Aron Peterty Aron Pidwell	chWolfgang Chad	Dan Brockfield Dan Harms	Dreamstreamer DReaper Drenoth	genetaer Geoff Paulsen Geoffnev Hebel	Javon Javon	John Mellis John Nellis	Kertini Spranys Ket Ng Kevin	Marc Solinger Marcelo Antunes	Michel Loutan Michele Gelli	Paul Paul Paul	Robert Michael Gage Robert Mills	Shan Simpson Shane O'Connor	Tom Myers Tom Pleasant
Aaron Zurbo Abrahm Simons	Arthur C Adams Arthur Dent	chad brown Chad Dinerman	Dan K Dan Martland	drew craker Drew Wendorf	George Kntic George Moralida	Jason Best Jason Blalock	John O'Brien John palagyi	Kevin A Shaw	Marcelo Sanur Marcin Segit	Mictlan mightyspacepope	Paul Babbage Paul Baldwin	Robert Mosley Robert Ojamo	Shanna Germain Shannon	Tom Rodriguez Tom Tulis
Adam Abou-Yousiet Adam Anderson	Artur Jezionki Artus Verite	Chad Ries Chad Shurtz Chad Foreman	Dan Moody Dan VK	Drifwang Drifpunj	George VanMeter Georgios Chatzipetros	Jason Broadley Jason Brown	John Pankay John Patrick John Red Ashereficites	Kevin Bender Kevin C. Baird	Marco Crosa Marcus Schakowski Marcus Marcus	Miguel Caszales Gonzalez Misuel Grane	Paul Drussel Paul Etion	Robert R. Robert Robertson Robert Foint John	Shannon Bell Sharon Moore	Tom Zunder Tom-8-WAT-3
Adam Coleman Adam Conlan	AserRG Ashley	Chad Underkoffler Chadwick Ginther	Daniel Allen Daniel Ash Hackett	dukajohn Dustin	Gerald Cameron Gerrit	Jason Bulmahn Jason Connerley	John Perich John R. Troy	Kevin Cantroll Kevin Chaucoy	Marek Kisala Margaret St. John	Miguel Reyes Mikael Dahl	Paul John Eyles Paul Maclean	Robert Schneider Robert Smith	Shawn shawn gore	Tomas Bjorklund Tomál Denemark
Adam Derda Adam Dray	Ashley Oswald asmeil Ashura Esistem	chance Charan DuFrancois Charles	Daniel Cauguilho Daniel Evanson	Dutin Dutin Simeone	Genit Czeplie Gian Domenico	Jason Cordova Jason Cotton	John Reid John Roberts John Roberts	Kevin Crawford Kevin G	Marian De Kleenmaeker	Mikal Saltwit Mike	Paul Mansfield Paul Meyer David Mitabaria	Robert Strahan Robert Sturtz	Shawn Kehoe Shawn MacFarland Chave R	tomas į skucas Tomai Thales Pilbyl
Adam Fink Adam Fienar	Athena Martin Aurora	Charles Brubaker (That Game	Daniel Greenberg Daniel Hemändez	Dyselon dysjunct	Gilbert Isla Gina Ricker	Jason Dettman Jason Preston	John Scott Tynes John Setzer	Kevin I. Maroney Kevin Jacklin	Mario Grande Marius Bredudorff	Mike Mike Baker	Paul Motsuk Paul Nassat	Robert Tupper Robert Van Natter	Shawn Pace SHAWIN PLOEGER	Tomer Gurantz Tomi Sarkkinen
Adam Hough Adam James Forster	Austin Loomis Austin Madison Austin Resoluti	Place) Charles Danner Charles Hildsbornds	Garrido Daniel Jones Desial Kaba	e-sabbath E.T.Smith	Gulano Gianfrigla Guseppe Zeuli	Jason Gunter Jason Hunt	John Sexton John Stepp	Kevin Jacobi Kevin Mack	Mark Mark	Mike Chapman Mike de Jong	Paul Philips Paul S. Enns David Server	Robert Ward Robert Wieland	Shawn Scott Shawn Zumwalt Dealeath	Tommi Sundutröm Tommy Rayburn
Adam Kun Adam Kulminek	avlawn Avebeard McBeardaxe	Charles May Charles May	Daniel Kraemer Daniel Lofton	Ed Kowalczewski Ed Moretti	Glen Ivey Glenn	Jason MacConnell Jason Middleton	John Taber John Tuang	Kevin Monkhouse Kevin Reilly	Mark A. Hart Mark Azzam	Mike Dunn Mike Dyer	Paul Stefko Paul Thomas	Robert Wyatt Robert s. dean	Shervyn von Hoerl Shirvya HANATAKA	Tomohisa NAKA Tony & Becky Ginka
Adam M Adam Muszkiewicz	Ayukata B. L.	Charles Nilsen Charles Onstott	Daniel M Choi Daniel Markwig	Eddle Eden, Town Mumbler	Glenn Seiler Glenn Smith	Jason Nell Jason Pack	John Vargas John Willoughby	Kevin Schantz Kevin Watson	Mark Boettcher Mark Bruce	Mike Fontana Mike Graniel	Paul Watson Paula Castells	Roberto Hoyle Roberto Micheri	shlomi lauto Shmuel	Tony A. Thompson Tony Calidonna
Adam Ruditivorzi Adam Ruditivorzi Adam Ruditi Markin Wagarenzich Adam Wagarenzich Adam Adam Districtur Adam Di	Barbara Soto Barbara	Charles Pearson Charles Pint Charles Powell	Daniel Moniz daniel niekark	Edgar Edgar Edgar Gonzalez	Gotthard Weiss Gourdcaptain	Jason Paul McCartan Jason Paul McCartan Jason Penney	John Wilson John Wilson	Kevin Withere Kevin Wine KevinR	Mark Bussey Mark Dussey Mark Creache	Mike MacMartin Mike MacMartin	Paulo Cortes Paulo Cortes Paulo Cirtes	robourake Robustiano Fernandez	Shoenana Kesucox / Phoenix Outlaw sighter	Tony Zipeto TooMuchDew
Adam Whitcomb Adrian	Baron L. Barron Chugg	Charles Ryan Seguin Charles Saeger	Daniel Nasman Daniel Pagan	Eduardo Venâncio Soares	Graeme Rigg Graham Wills	Jason Pitre Jason Quiett	Johnathon Calkins Johnny L Wilson	Khelbiros Kiel Cross	Mark Davidson Mark Delsing	Mike Olson Mike Sands	Pawel Pedion Modular	Rocco Per Luigi RockBane Nine-	signalnoise Silas McDermott	Tor Andre Wigmostad Torolf - Alchemist
Adrian Bigland Adrian Breau	Barry Trottler Bart Carrol	Charle A Main Charle A Main Charlotte	Daniel Pegorano Daniel Robichaud	Edward Dela Luna Edward Dela Luna Edward Lipsett	Grandy Peace Grant Anderson	Jason R. Kosu Jason Ramboz Jason Reynolds	jomonbre Jon Bolding	Kim Long-kyu Kirk Johnson-Weider KjelKen	Mark Ferguson Mark Ferguson	Mike Sugarbaker Mike Torrey Mike Zwick	Pedro José Ramos Villagrasa	Rod Currie Rod Shelton	Silverback Press & Legendsmiths	Order Tortance
Adrian Paterson Adrian Stein	Bastien Daugas Bear Weiter	Chastity Blackwell Che Webster	Daniel Rupp Daniel Schlegel	Edward Markland EdwardD	Grant Enswell Greatlich, Nightmare	Jason Schindler Jason Schneiderman	Jon Cole Jon Edwards	kigrant Klaus Schapp	Mark Kifol Mark Lamourine	Mikhael Weitzel Mikkel Kjær Jensen -	Pedro Rodrigues Pedro Rosales	Rod Spellman Roderick Edwards	Simon Brunning Simon Carter	Toshiki Shimizu toti
AdventureGameStore afbeet	behippo Beliazal	Chris Chris Chris Angelini	Daniel Stoka Daniel Stoka	Edwin Agusar Edwin Anneson Eestiwar Rajacopalan	Greer Hauptman Gree Conant	Jason Verbitsky Jason Webitsky Jason Wall	Jon Leitheusser Jon Michaels	knave Knight of Words	Mark Malone Mark Malone Mark O'Mealey	Miles Netini Miles	Gándara Penda Tominson	Rodolfo Schmauk Ortizar	Simon Weinert SimCituSnowman	Tracey Michaelo Trace Barnett/
Agent Jade Aidan Doyle	Ben Ben	Chris Angelucci Chris Anzeldua	Daniel White Daniel Williams	eggdropsosp Egil Brautaset	Greg Davis Greg Krywusha	Jason Wilson Jason Wright	Jon Shelky Jon Smejkal	Knight Works Knut Palmquist	Mark Poles Mark 5	Miros Imo Mirosa	Per Kristian Schanke Perry Grosshans	Rodrigo "mc2soft" Roman	Sion Gibson Skarmy	Exploding Rogue Studios
alkar Altor AKASlashappy	Ben Balestra Ben Belden Ben Krauskoof	Chris Banney Chris Banque Chris Bekchke	Danilo A. S. Takano Danilo Bernocchi Danny Fisher	Egon L. Egoncasteel eibaan	Greg Muri Greg Principato Greg Walters	Javier Garcia Jay Dugger Jav Kint	Jon Stutzman Jon Thorvaldson Jon Woodall	Kobold Press Koji Kiguchi Komavary	Mark Storer Mark Thompson Mark Winnington	Miska Fredman Mitch A. Williams Mitchell	Pete Figtree Pete Petrusha Peter Bitstein	Rodrigo Garcia Carmona Rodrigo Muñoz	Slawomir Wrzesień Sleet SmiteWiorks	Tracy Vierta Travis Bish Travis Foster
Akira Magamo Al Billings	Ben McFarland Ben Newton	Chris Billingham Chris Braun	Danny Godin Dant Marinsky	Eldric IV Eleanor Holmes	Greg Welty Gelgor	Jay Pierce JayEmBosch	Jonas Jonas Karlsson	Konrad Lischka Kor1343	Markus Markus Schoenlau	mitchell Mitchell	Peter Bogdauarian Peter Douce	Roel kerkhofs Rogan Hamby	Solid Art Labs Sondre	Travis Johnsen Trent Bramer
Al Hartmann Al Kennedy Al Laleunesse	Ben Quant Ben Salern Ben W	Chris Brooks Chris Bullock Chris Campione	Dargon Darin DuMez dark2daam	Elemental Miniatures Elindor Eloui asanta	Gregory Honell GREGORY L BOX Gregory Methols	Jaym Gates Jayna Paulin Jayna Paulin	Jonas Schibts jonathan Jonathan	kpw Knazy Bob Knis Scott	Manha White Manhal Smith	Mitchell Christov midickin Mo kicikar	Peter Gates Peter Gattith Peter Muda	Roger Roger Gammans Roger N Dominick	Song Han Bjul Sonny Mendoza Sonhia Lanaca	Trent Di Renna Trevor Brierly Trevor D. Oakenon
Alan Alan	Ben Willell Ben White	Chris Clary Chris Constantin	darksigil Darrell Hayhurst	Elpan Allandar Eluidar Amhransidhe	Gregory Secaur Guilherme Couto	Jazzy Bear Brown - Greg B-)	Jonathan A. Cohen Jonathan Ashby	Kris Vanhoyland Kristian A. Bjørkelo	Marta Górecka Martin A. Nantus	mojosam moltak	Peter Clotka Peter Richard Brooks	Rojo Roland Bahr	Såren spacetoast	Trevor Gare Trip the Space Parasite
Alan Alan Do Smet Alan Padan Alan Raemasaan Alam Tarigg alaudair sinclar Alastair Bishop Alautair Furnival Alastair Furnival Alastair Albert Ginit Albert Martin	Ben Willams Benjamin Chee	Chris Cowles Chris Czerniak Chris Edwards	Damen Green Damen Johnson	emacgregor Emiliano Marchetti	Pereita Guilherme Martinez	JBPlatt JC Bousson	Jonathan Borzilleri Jonathan Brock	Kristian Hartmann Kristofer Cook	Martin Blake Martin Brandt - Raven Whereas Fit offers	Monosnys Monica Lang	Peter Schweighafer Peter Sinkis Dates Carith	Roland Cooke Roland F. Perry	Spencer Hobson Spenclerhose21	TRIQUENEAU VILAN Jonathan
Alan Twigg alaxdair sinclair	Benjamin T. Adams Bendey Skibel	Chris Farlee Chris Fipse	Danein Bromley Danyl Gubler	emusick EndGame - Chris	Guillermo Soria Gunnar Bangumoen	Jean-Christophe Cubertation	Jonathan Cruz Jonathan Delahaye	Schousboe Krisztian Nagy	Martin Carlson Martin Dick	Monte Lin Mook	Peter Stocking Peter Sturdee	Roland Volz Rolf Hunt	Stacy Forsythe Stan Taylor	Trollune Troy Bytte
Alastair Bishop Alastair Furnival	Benzie Dio Beo/XXVI	Chris Fuchs Chris G	Danji McLaurine Danji white	Hanrahan Enigma Machinations	Gunnar Hogberg Gustavo Campanelli	Jeanne Jeckie	Jonathan Delgado Jonathan Desroches	krach Kryzsko	Martin Glen Martin Greening	MoonRupt Mopsothath	Peter Witight PeterK	Rolf Laun Rom Elwell	steeldragon Stefan	Troy Kidder Troy Learnan
Albert Graft Alberto Martin	Bernard De Santis Bernard De Santis Berh Rimmels	Chris Gardiner Chris Gardiner Chris Geisner	Dave Bouvier Dave Edens	Enrique Esturillo Cano Eoghann Irving	Guttavo Inton Gutbur Guy McLimore	Jeff Jeff Blackshear	Jonathan Geere Jonathan Geere	kujukuri Kurt Elison	Martin Schultz-Moller Martin Thomas	Morgan Hazel Morgan Kee	Phil Binkowski Phil Bordelon	Romano Piccio-Mar- chetti Prado	Stefano Monachesi Stefano Bagnier	Tubunis Tukasa Tuchiya Tucker
Albert Ginit Alberts Martin de Hijas Alec McClain Rocamora Aleksandr Ermakov Aleksandr Ermakov Aleksandr Elipovich Aleksandr Brazov Alex	BeZurKur Bhellom Rahl	Chris Gunning Chris Gwinn	Dave Lambrecht Dave LeCompte	Ep Enekose	Guy Shalev giyn	Jeff Craig Jeff Dieterle	Jonathan Grimm Jonathan Joyce	Kurt Jensen Kurt Wimmer	Marty Chodorek Marzio Spaitani	Moritz Eggert morten	Phil Creswell Phil Nicholts	Ronald Com Ronald M. Green	Stephen Ball Stephen Chaut	Tulpa Turbiales
Rocamora Aleksandr Ermakov	Bill Bridges Bill Bridges	Chris Herminghaus Chris Herminghaus Chris Hill	Dave Ohon Dave Ohon	Eric B Vogel Eric Christian Berg	hagor HaiKuture	Jeff Hotchkiss Jeff Jeppesen	Jonathan Korman Jonathan Lee Jonathan Martin	Kw Hartman Kvie Beadey	Kominiarczuk Mathew Foreman	McShaky Mr_Shaky Mr. White	Phil Ward Philip Expl	Ronado Maicarennai Rónán Kennedy Rony	Stephen Framberger Stephen Honea	Tyler Roehning Tyler Monade
Aleksandr Filipovich Aleksary Rezaev	Bill Loguidice Bill Soltion	Chris Hutson Chris Just	Dave Weinstein David	Eric Coates Eric Farmer	hal_99 Hans Cummings	Joff Lessee Joff Kegerreis	Jonathan Rose Jonathan S. Fox	Kyle G. Crider Kyle Grant	Mathew H. Farabee Mathew Ryan	Myles Corcoran Myron Fairweather	Philip Groff Philip Harris	Ross Clifton Ross Hellwig	Stephen Kendall Stephen Pieraldi	Tzu usc
Alex alex blevett Alex Directe	Bill White Black Kestrel blackcraft	Chris McDavid Chris McDavid	David A Blazard David A Blazard	Eric Feay Eric Lohmeier Eric Long	Harvey Howell Haunted Doug Maaka Bobinson	Jeff Leuis Jeff Mueller aka The Michty Jarri	Jonathan Ulrich Jonathan Walton	Kyle Henderson Kyle Johnson Kyle Dinches	Mathias Exter Matt Matt	Nachtflug nama0011 NamalersOne	Philip Hightower Philip Rogers Philip Swin	Ross Holt Ross Payton Boss Willows	Stephen Reid Sterling Steve Bonario	Ucalegon Uhtoff Uhtoff
Alex Forbes Alex Jahrske	Blackwarden Blahfargi	Chris McLaren Chris Meadows	David A. Stern III David Andrews	Eric Lytle Eric M. Paquette	Hawklord Hayakawa Hidetoshi	Jeff Pollet Jeff Sorensen	JonathanWest- moreland	Kyle Thanan Kyle Winters	Matt Matt A. Borsell	Nancy Feldman Nancy Hutchins	Philipp Kewes Philipp Zinnkann	Rostow Round The Table	Steve Brown Steve Burnett	uriele Liseffallen
Alex Kanous Alex Monney	Blain Brigance Blake Ferchalk Biolog MaConnects	chris mobberley Chris Panten	David Ballard David Ballard	Eric Ma Eric Magnuson	Heath Row Heather Blandford	Jeff Swanson Jeff Tillotson	Jonette Jordan Goldfarb	Lai Cheong Sang Laiel J. Shepherd	Matt Adcock Matt Alexander	natb Nate Note Ibert	Philippe D. Philippe Gamache Philippe Manul	Roy Pollock Roy Romasanta Roy Templeha	Steve Donohue Steve Eckart	Un Blumentritt V. DZLINDZA
Alexander Bulgakov Alexander Gräfe	Blue Tyson BluegrassGeek	Chris Rule Chris S	David Blackwell David Bowers	Eric P. Stipe Eric Phipps	Hector Luis Cardona Ir.	Jeff Vincent Jeff Xilon	Jordi Pradel Jordi Rabionet	Larry Larry Wanzer	Matt Blackwell Matt Bowerman	Nate Taylor Nathan	Philippe Marichal Philippe Nederkorn	Rubin Antudilo Ruiz Rukesh Patel	Steve Fletcher Steve Hatherley	Vangela Bagiartakis Vasco Correia
Alexander Hawson Alexander Lucard	Bo Williams Bob Allobination	Chris Severs Chris Sharb Chris Firm	David Bradshaw David Buswell-Wible David scenaball	Eric Pierce Eric Rowe	heimlein Hein Ragas	Jeff Zahnen Jeff Zeidin	Hernandez Jörg Hoss	Lars Holgaard lastgreypoet	Matt Brier Matt Carlson	Nathan nathan Nathan	Philip Baley Philip Gates-Shannon Philip Levels	Runedinger RupertG	Steve Holder Steve Howes	Vaughan Cockell Veiltender
Alexander O. Smith Alexander R. Corbett	Bob Cahil Bob Cram	Chris Smythe Chris Somma	David Chart David Conklin	Eric Thomber Eric Toczek	Helder Lavigne Hendrik Neumann	Jettrey Collyer Jettrey Fuller	Joris Jose Antonio Aguime	Lau Laura Thompson	Matt Gregory Matt Hamis	Nathan Clegg Nathan Joy	Picklechu Pierre Waldfried	Russell Duhon Russell Grieshop	Steve Kilgour Steve M.	Vendolis VerbalSadist
Alexander Stivarts Alexander Simkin	Bob Richardson Bob Smith	Chris Tandimayer Chris Tavares	David Cornwell David Cornwell	Eric Topp Eric Weldby	Henning Elfwering Henrix Gudmundson	Jettrey Harris Jettrey Houmer	Estevez Jose Espinoza	Laurence Jones Laurent T. Off. Baker,	Matt Iden Matt Jackson	Nathan Olmstead Nathan Rapheld	Plotr Kraciuk pkollar	Russel McLaughin Russel Ventimegla	Steve Peterson Steve Poseley	Verena Pachom Vicente Cartas
Alexander Zorin Alexander Zorin	br34ker Brad	Chris Tulach Chris Tulach Chris van Gorder	David Desvergnes David Dierks	EricAndres Erich Arendali	Herman Duyker Hermhaddow	Jottney M West Jottney M West	Jose Luis Martin Jose Luis Martin José Manuel Palacios	lavonardo Ibstouder	Matt K Matt Moores Matt Rock	dowell Neal Dation	Pookie Uk pop-O-matic269	Rutty Keele Rutty Keele	Steve Strahm Steve Zaccardi	Victor Allen Victor Castillo
Alasande C. Schrift Alasande K. Cobert Alasande Sourn Alasande Vorganiste Alasande Vorganiste Alasande Zoin Alasande Zoin Alasande Zoin Alasande Kalan Alasande Alasa	Brad Kelley Brad Power	Chris Warack Chris Wiegand	David Doucey David Dudzimski	Ericka Skirpan Erik	Hets Hiroyuki Onoda	Jettivy Dishatt Jettivy Webb	Rodrigo Jose Martin-Cobos	Idjecuee Leah Peadey	Matt Rolletson Matt Seaborn	Neal Tanner Neal Tringham	Porter Williams Preston Ward	Ryan Gates Ryan Graham	Steven Bass Steven D Leary	Rodriguez Victor Garrison
Alatar C Alat Bolicko	Brad Water Brad Welman	Christal Sterling	David Gibert David Hall	Erik CF Erik Dewey	Holger Holger HolmesandWatson	Jen M Jen G	Josema Romeo Josema Romeo	ledr Lee Barklam	Matt Scioenaker Matt Wagner Matt Whaley	Neal Remon Price Neal Remon	ProfessorPlump pwmb	Ryan H Ryan Heck Ryan Macklin	Steven Lavis Steven deslardins Steven Hammond	Victor Wyatt Vidal Bairos Vialance Press
Alan Dalton Alan Hil	Braden Kanipes Bradford Yurkiw	Suttrer Christian	David Harrison David Hardage	Erik Facher Erik Nolander	Hoxace Howard Bampton	Jennifer Dulock Jennifer Read	Joseph Austin Christo- pher Delaney	Lee Delloer Lee Graham	Matt Wiser MattHarrop	Necrozius Neil Day	quantumomega Quek Xiongwei	Ryan Moore Ryan Percival	Steven Kaye Steven Lord	vigilare Vince Bellows
Allan Sugarbakar Allan Smay Alloved	Bradley Russo Brand Robins Brandon Gagne	Christian Christian Bestenmüller	David Havelka David Headquist David Jordan	Erik Oben Erik Olsen Erik Ottoen	Hoylen Sue Hubnutzen hugo brossard	Jere Manninen Jeremiah McCoy Jeremiah Schwennen	Joseph DeSimone Joseph German Joseph Hoopman	Lee Kob Lee Leggett Lee Moo Huung	Matthew Aaron Matthew B Matthew Bowman	neko_cam Neonchameleon Néstor Menta	Quentin R.R. Clark	Ryan Sauter S. Ben Melhuish Saar Shai	Steven Marsh Steven Moy Steven Robert	Vincent Vincent Arebalo Vincent Diakuw
Alphasteam Alphonso Butt	Brandon Kern Brandt Bjornsen	Christian Ebel Christian Ellers	David K David Klemish	Erik Schmidt Erik Talvola	Huy Itan Hyperlexic	Jórémie Jemrys Rueff Joremy	Joseph Kelso Joseph Lockett	Lee Valentine Leevi Rasila	Matthew Caron Matthew Coleman	Netobylous Ngo Vinh-Hol	Rachael McCormick Rachel Blackman	SaintRidley Sal Barrera	Steven Roman Steven S. Long	Vincent Mauger Vivian Tan
Amanda "Hyena" Johnson	breckstack Brendan Clougherty	Christian Fasy Christian Gembalia	David Koontz David Korabell	Erika Eby Dream Traveller	Hypnotik Jain Mcalpine	Jeremy Jeremy Clifton	Joseph Olewnicki Joseph Owens Joseph D.C.II	Legandir Legendsmiths	Matthew Compton Matthew Cranor	Nicholas Bergquist Nicholas Bouquet	Raf Ceuls Rafael Ferreira Rafael Ferre	Sal Marzo Sally-Arne Wheny	Steven Siddall Steven Smith	Vorpal Games
Armel von Spreckelsen	Brendan Mason Brennan Taylor	Christian Gerisch Christian Hanisch	David Larkins David M Thomas	Ernie Ernie Sawyer	lan A. A. Watson Ian Bohne	Jeremy Hamaker Jeremy James	Joseph Pikus Joseph Simpson	Leland Olson Len Borowski	Matthew Dive Matthew Duda	Nicholas Coldrick Nicholas DeLateur	Rafael S M Devera Rafal S	Salvatore Carrubba Sam Anderson	Steven Vest Steven Ward	Wi Wabi Wasabi
Ana Shu anderland Anders Wilkon Gaut	Brent Evans Brent Reitze Brent Tuminensic	Christian Johnson Christian Leonhard Christian Loritz	David M. Cabal Inés David Mandel David Mannaky	Erwin Burema Espen Andreassen Esther Lewit	lan Brown lan Kirby lan Manee	Jeremy Kear Jeremy Mathews Jeremy Morran	Joseph Walsh Josephine W Insented	Len Forge Leo Jenicek Leo Mebeu	Matthew Famen Matthew Gravelyn Matthew I	Nicholas McGinness Nicholas Peterson Nicholas Xu - Zurchini	Raj Shah Ralph Mazza Ramino Piluma	Sam Billington Sam Brown Sam Cumu	Steven Watkins Storium / Stephen Jilroof	Wacharin Chin- worawathana Warla Geer
Anders Højsted Andrei	Brett Dison Brett Slocum	Christian Nord Christian Schicke	David Martin David Martin	Eternal Amaldo "Kurono"	IAN MARTIN Ian McDonald	Jeremy Olson Jeremy Sydik	Josh Cooper Josh Kroger	Leo Richard Correctord	Matthew Karabache Matthew kokaly	People Games, LLC Nichole	Ramon Amoros Ramón Domingo	Sam Hillaire Sam Johnson	Stras Acimovic Stuart Turner	Wade Gregory Tripp Wade M. Page
Ando Mareno Andre Rodrigue Andrea "Cloffaz" Andrea "Cloffaz" Andrea Tiga Ligabue Andrea Betz Andreas Betz Andreas Keidenn Andreas Keidenn Andreas Mehorn Andreas Mehorn	Brett Yang Brian Allred	Christian Taylor Christoph Lühr Christeele Essinche	David McKeehan David Mihola	Lefebre Ethan Henry	lanquest ICHIKAWA Akira	Jeremy Tidwell JEROME ROBIN	Josh Martin Josh Rensch Josh Rensch	Leon Cook Leon Moor	Matthew Mather Matthew Moffett	Nick Argall Nick Bayles	Herreras Ramon Laimez	Sam Le Sam Stoute	Sungil Kim sunyel Kuna Milana	Wade Nelson Wade Woodson
Andrea "Cloffaz" Andrea "Liga Ligabue	Brian Cooksey Brian Creswick	Christophe Morvan Christopher 'Staples'	David Moore David Moore	ethan swords Eugene Bur	Jminez Ignacio Sevilla	Jerry Huckins Jerry Siefers	Josh Young Joshua	P. Arcilla Leonard Bahera	Matthew Pennington Matthew Sturm	Nick Brown Nick Carter	Randall D Randall Porter	Samuel Harper Samuel Puddleduck	Svend Andersen Sylvain Pronovost	Wambly Waning Gibbous
Andrea Gump Alvarez Andreas Betz	Brian Dorion Brian E. Harris	O'Dell Christopher Bartlett	David Natelli David Nelsen	Eugene Helm Eugene R.	lgor Toscano Immanuel R	Jerry V Jesper Fiede-	Joshua Baldwin Joshua Harrison	Leonard Richardson Leonardo Antonio de	Matthew Wallace Matthew Waller	Nick Davis Nick Edwards	Randall Wunder-Smith Randy	Samuel Stein- bock-Pratt	T.R. Knight TakahashiaMuneyuki	Games Warren Sistrom
Andreas Leberoth Andreas Leberoth	Brian Griesbach Brian Halph	Christopher Brahan Christopher Freiberg Christopher Grau	David Olsen David Olsen	Evan Franke Evan Cluney	india Peta India Peta Inkwell Ideas	Jesse Fowler Jesse Lawrence	Joshua Minor Joshua Reubens Joshua Windeknecht	Leonid Tuarev Leor Blumenthal	Matthew Wasiak Matthew Wasiak Matthew Whiteacre	Nick McDonald Nick McDonald	Randy was here Randy was here Rasmus Durban Jahr	Santago Mendez Sarah	Tara Sunder Tara Tarolitar	Warren spector Wayne Cobum Warne Hudak
Andreas Reuter Andres Francisco	Brian Hamilton Brian Hollenbeck	Christopher J. Bono Christopher Jay	David Peterson David Phillips	Extra-Dimensional Publishing	ita Kalina Isaac 'Will it Work'	Morgan Jesse Matonak	ioy lakubaitis IReynolds	lepp Les Simpson	Matthew Whittaker Matthew Widener	Nick Pilan Nick Price	Ray Ray Chiang	Sarah McMullan Sarah Reed	Taric Mirza Tariana Alejandra de	Wayne West Wayne's Books
Andrew Betts Andrew Brown	Brian Jennings Brian King	Christopher Kuwer Christopher Lackey Christopher M.	David Przybyla David Ouarles	Entertainment Executed	iskinnari Barnar	Jesse Scoble Jesse Scoble	IS IS	Leuter Ghome Leuter Smith Lewis Pulsipher	Maurice Formater Maurice Strubel	Nick Sula Nick Sula	Ray Winninger Ray Winninger Raymond Chan	Saul Alexander Whitton	TBPNemo Ted Same	Wee Tong NG weebah
Andrew Byers Andrew Clough	Brian Koehler Brian Kurtz	Sniezak Christopher Maikisch	David Quick David Rego	F. Randall Farmer Fabio Milito Paglara	Ivan Rodriguez Ivan Vasquez	Josse Webster Jossica Hammer	jtone Juan Cruz Balda	Liam Eyers Liam Philips	Mauro Adorna Mauro Thompson	Niclas Holmpsist Nicola Urbinati	Raymond D. Arrastia Raymond Nagle	Saxon Brenton SCOURG3	Ted Swalwell Tekwych	Wei Jen Seah weidocollector
Andrew Crenshaw Andrew Decey	eran Lovelle Brian Lovelle Brian Lewandowski	Christopher Pound Christopher Reed	Long and the second secon	Fabrice Lamidey Faith LeFebrre	J. Budovec J. D. Beers	Wizerd Utspike	www.udatan Juan Diego Fito Hernández	Lichtbringer Lichtbringer Lim Seng Kok	Maxim Nikolaev MaximumDisplay	nicole Nicole Nicole Mezzaulme	RDM Robecca Curran	schi Scott	Tennant Reed Tenskaa-Tawa	Weday Griffin Whitz
Andrew Eakett Andrew Groen	Brian McMurrer Brian Peace	Christopher Wilson Christopher Wong	David Schwartz David Shlafer	Feeroper Felix Laurie von	J. H. Frank J. Jankowski	JH jilvanen	Juan Garcia Juan Manuel	Link Hughes Liora Ernet	Maynor mcargent	Niels Brian Sprensen Nils Hensel	Rebecca Schoen Red Megaman	scott Scott	Teppo Pennanen Terence Chua	Wilhelm Fitzpatrick Will Crandal
Andrew Krell Andrew Linduay	Brian Rosenberger Brian S Piorkowski	christophyr Chuck Cooley	David Spencer David Stansel-Gamer	FeITK Feity_Dog	Jacek Jacek Jack Berkerstock Jr.	Jim Burzelic Jim Clyde	Juhana Jaaksi Juhana Jaaksi Jukka Särkijärvi	Lisa Hornyak Lisa Padol	MClodi Melita Todd	Nipper Phinizy Nissa Campbell	Reese Laundry Reese van der Pluim	Scott Acker Scott Alden	Terry Knipe Terry Knipe	Will Oliver Will Stahn
Andrew Loch Andrew Mathieson Andrew Proteiner	Brian Sebby Brian Sebert Brian Tolt	Chuck Frizzell Chuck Home Chuck Brater	David Stamer David Staiger David Screet	Filthy Monkay Fiona Stone Eltmatrich, Comm	Jack Brown Jack Gulick Jack Kern ¹	Jim Deliloso Jim Egger Jim Kitchen	Jules de Bellefeuille Defoy	Liz T Lloyd Rasmussen	Melicca Silvia Melicidy Haren	Nolan J Hitchcock Norikatu Konisi Norimitu - Koha	Renato Ramonda Rene Poyyayil Renee	Scott Anderson Scott Anderson Scott Barrent	Terry Willts Thaddeus Ryker Thali	Wil Sullvan Wil Triumph William K. Smid
Andrew Moursund Andrew Pam	Brian Vander Veen Bruce	Chuggitt Ciro Alessandro Sacco	David Terhune David Terhune	Rogiston Florian	Jack Krause Jack Magat	Jim Kosmicki Jim Paprocki	Julian Stanley / Ebon Gryphon Games	Logan Bonner Logichfouse	Mendel Mendou	Obscure Injoke Obsidian	RevGra RevGra	Scott Cohan Scott Ferwerda	The Dave The Voice	Willam Kotas Willam Lamming
Andrew Patrick Andrew Richardson	Bruce Curd Bruce Gray	CJ MacLean CJ Romer	David Ungar David Willems	followthechris Forrest McDonald	Jack Phoenix Jacob	Jim Reader Jim Ryan	Julie Southworth Julien Pelletier	lonejedi Longeye	Merric Blackman Mhoram	Entertainment Occam	Rhel Rhys Kuchanski	Scott Fitzgerald Gray Scott Galland	The Warden Theodore Barnett	William Lee William M Wilson
Andrew Smith Andrew Smith	Answerse	Landi La	David Zmmerman David Zmmerman Davide Orlandi	 National and a state of the sta	And Provide a series of the se	Name Notes N	JungleDave JungleDave Junichi Tauda	Loren Norman Lostaris	 Name and a state of the state o	Name and the sector of the	Pathetam Pathetam <t< td=""><td> And An And And And And And And And And A</td><td>Bate Pate Pate</td><td>Land and a set of the set of the</td></t<>	 And An And And And And And And And And A	Bate Pate	Land and a set of the
Andrew Symons Andrew Turlington	Bruce Paris Bruce Turner	Clyde Brien cody	DavidMumaw DCQ	Francisco Blanca Francisco Franco	Jacqland Jake	Jim Yoder Jim Zubkavich	Jürgen Hubert Jurie Horneman	Lou Bajuk Louvel Francis	Michael Michael "Makeruu"	Ohad Olav Müller	Rich Spainhour Richard Beaulieu	Scott Kling Scott Maynard	Thomas Balls-Thies Thomas Faine	Winston Crutchfield Wombatzilla
Andrew Walters Andrew Wilson Andrzei Kubera		cody koeninger Cody Wurth Colin	DD Ra Dean Dean Gilbert	Garea Francisco García Mata Francisco Javier Albizu	Jake Cotter Jake Maas Jake Ma	JJ Joan Amedo Moreno	justif Justin Achilli Justin Andrew Mason	Lowell Kempf Loyd Case Luca Beltrami	Pierno Michael Anderson Michael Andrysk	Oleg Martynov Olivier Vigneresse Ollie Tricot	Richard D, Neal Richard D, Neal Richard Evres	Scott Morrison Scott Paeth Scott Roberts	Thomas Fallmacht Thomas G. Thomas Gibson	wraith808 Wright Johnson WareMalor
Andrzej Stój Andy	Bruno Bruno Torjano Bueno BRW Games, LLC Bryan Beyer Bryan Gending Bryan Jonker Bryan Lee Davidson	Coin Balle Coin Booth	Dean Groom Dean Keith	Lazosz Frank Collins	Jakub Losiowski James Bowman	Jolio Mariano Jolio Talama	Justin D. Jacobson Justin Dieter	Lucas Luis Enrique Torres	Michael Arick Michael Bartlett	Olman Feelyus Orion Cooper	Richard Forest Richard Green	Scott Robinson Scott Schmitt	Thomas Herlofsen Thomas Kilger	Xander Davis Xavier Aubu-
Andy - sinner of Original Sin ^^ Andy Deckowitz	Bryan Gerding Bryan Jonker Bryan Lee Davidson	Colin Fredericks Colin Gilles Colin Samuel Peacyrk	DeAnna Ferguson Declan Feeney Deixtre Calvaneso	Frank Dickerson Frank Eisenhauer Frank Manna	james burke James Cartwright James Cook	Jodi and Clint Black Jodi Scares Joe	Justin Hall Justin Mohareb Justin Schmid	Lukar Lucas Millan Lukas Myhan kukasz Korzeti	Michael Beck Michael Bergh Hansen Michael Bland	Orson Cream Oscar Estefania Oscar Strik	Richard Iorio II Richard Krafty Richard Libera	Scott Shafer Scott Smith Scott Thede	Thomas Milazzo Thomas Ryan Thomas S Damadh	chon-Mendoza Xavier IINick Xavier Priour
Andy Eaton Andy Evans	Bryan Sins Bryant Darrell	Colin Samuel Pescock Colini Coli Charlin Cominiux complexitivate Consortilliss Consort	Demetri Detsaridis Demian Walendorff	Frank Serio Frank van Puffelen	James Crowell James D'Amato		Justin Smith Justin Walduck	kukasz Mańkowski Luke	Michael Bolam Michael Bowman	Oscar Ulloa Ospprod	Richard Mundy Richard Slater	Scott Tocker Scott Underwood	thompg: Thomson Comer	Xuster Prour Xuster Spant Xuster Spant Xu Xu Yung Jai Vark Yong Jai Vark Yong Jai Vark Yung Xuster X
Andy Gibson Andy Lones Andy Kinn	auckaroo Bully Pulpit Games burts(2010	cominius comieguru compleat stratunist	Denis Davydov Denek Andelicux Denek Barnatt	Frank Zepp Frauer Ronald Fred Collin	James Davion James Dillane James Flowt Kally	Jao Christensen Jao Fitta Jao Fitta Jao Fitta Jao Gans Jao Gany Jao Igiesias Jao Janad Jao Lucie Jao Murtin Jao Buesbe Jaog Senth Jahan Fujand Jahan Nilaon	zye Nicolson K-TAKANASHI K. D. Brown	Luke Crane Luke Krane	Michael Buice Michael Chapel Michael Chamicral ⁹	utto Frederickson Ovid Owen	Richard Stephens Richard Tongue Richard Chilleon	scottie-64-62 Sean 1640	inor Thorfinn Tait Thorin Messar	x. Lee Yehuda Porath Yong Jia Yek
Andy Kitkowski Andy Kluessendorf	Byron Williams C. Scott Kippen	Connor Bias Conor	Denek Brown Denek Guder	Fred Furtado Fred Lott	James Forest James Gabrielsen	Joe Geary Joe Iglesias	Kai Tave Kaiju	Luke McCampbell Luke Walker	Michael Clancy Michael Croitoriu	Owen Briggs Owen Duffy	Rick Blair Rick Hull	Sean Campbell Sean Curtin	Thought Manifest Thrukkesh	Yoshi Creelman yosshi12
Andy Kwong Andy Shockney and/29075	C.K. Lee Caeldwyn Calanth	Contrad Murkitt Contesse Conv Bhniet	Denek I Semsick Denek Knutsen Denek Lynch	Fred Schwerdt Folderi POCHARD Frederic Farm	James Glover James Graham James Gosham	Joe Juland Joe Louie Joe Martin	Kaledor Kanoan Sherwood karl deckwrf	Lydian Coda LynnAbbey M Alexender Lokar	Michael Cullen Michael De Plater Michael Freewool	Owen Payne Owen Thompson Owen Wildle	Rick Jenkins Rick Meints Rick Neaf	Sean Holland Sean Jensen Sean Jensen	Thresherinc Thuong Pham Tiberio Gravn	Yu Hin Lam Yugo Hattori Yuichino (Sviir awa
Angela Stogadil Angus Abranson /	Cam Banks cameron conarroe	Corey McKinnon Corey Watson	Denek W. White Denon Dorna	Foldéric VALLAT Frederik Vezina	James Groesbeck James Herbert	Joel Beally Joel Beebe	Karl J. Smith Karl Mauner	M. Alan Hiligrove M. Cory Winn	Michael Feldhusen Michael Filan	Oulglass Pablo Dominguez	rick weber Rahi	Sean Kelly Sean Lassu	Tibs Titl	yukihiro_terada Yuri David Bonato
Chronicle City Angus MacDonald Appe Patersen	Cameron Paine Camilla Campaign Coine	Corinna Clanton Cory Cory Banks	Devin Night Devon Jones doaonor/20	FredH Frent Fridrik Bannaron	James Husum James Lemon James Lowder	Joey Smith Johan Englund Johan Nilwon	Karl Schmidt Kassiday Kat Muzzho	M. Datin Young M. McClelland M. Segn Minley	Michael Gunn Michael Hall Michael Herril	Castro Pablo Jaime "Zopk-R1" Coert"	Ris Rota Rob	Sean M Dunstan Sean Mulhern Sean O'Dell	Tiger Swan Tim Baker Tim Calo	Zach Zach Johnson Zachary Holman
Annette Beatwell anonymous1453	Candace Hoeckley Candice Balley	Cory Burgett Cory Welch	DGSnyder Diane Ross	Friedrich Ulf Roehner-Erd	James M McKeon James McCarthy	Johannes Wagner John	Kathleen Hanrahan Kathleen Saracen	M. Shanmugasun- daram	Michael Hill Michael Hovi	Querol Pablo Trinidad	Rob Abrazado Rob Beck	Sean P. Kelley Sean Phelan	Tim D'Allaird Tim Ellis	Zack Johnson Zane Dempsey
Antu satakka Ant Brooks Antero Gerria	Candida Norwood Capellan Capi Fork	Craig A Bonnes Craig Durkon	DiscerningDM DisNull Production	Frost Frost Fubarmarree	James McCoy James Miller James Millonton	John "johnkzin" Rudd John B	Kate Katsay Katnandu Kato Katosian	M.A. MA King Yan Edmund Machgante	Nuchaei lachini of Clay Chucible Game*	Pado Camatena Palge Kuplinski Paris Conte	Rob Losingwood Rob Heinsoo Rob Kalbarh	Sean Predon Sean Smith Sean Smith	Tim kakson Tim jensen	Zerres Zebulan Pi Zed Lopez
Arthony Arthony	CardiacKangaroo Carey Malloy	Craig Gibraut Craig Hemenway	DojiStar Dominic McDowall -	Furniki Nuss G_Q	James Mulholland James O'Donovan	John Bogart John Bridges	Kayla Graves Kean Stuart	Maciej Baran Macy Bunkelman	Michael Bain Michael Baranas Michael Bara Michael Bara Michael Caulout Michael Caulout Michael Cathol Michael Cathol Michael Cathol Michael Fahrunai Michael Janca Michael Janca Michael Janca	Pat Pat Harrigan	Rob Mayer Rob McNamee	Sean Veita Sean West Money	Tim O'Brien Tim Rodriguez	Zebulan Pi Zed Loper zefirő Zeinsich
Aethony Aethony B Aethony Damiani	Carl Clare Carl Cravens Carl Dedoroes	Craig Januarn Craig Maloney Craig Robertson	Cubicle 7 Dominic Pany Dominick Traucritti	G. Hartman Gabriel Glachant Gabriel Manzuez	James Palmer James Pontolillo James R Bell III	John Buczek John Carkon john cochrane	Keith Keith Davies Keith Fannin	Magato Studio Magdrion Magic Door Bookshow	Michael Katz Michael Lochtefeld Michael McDonald	Pat Reitz Patric Goetz Patrice Mermoud	Rob Monroe Rob Quillen Rob Sansone	Sean Whittaker Sebastian Detending Sebastian Dietz	Tim Ryan Tim Soholt Tim Sonnwich	Zia McVay Zikkurat zydza Zygomax
Anthony Dawson Anthony Deaver	Carl Gentets Carl Gichrist	Craig Stokes Caeke Baltzs	Don Chennavasin Don Mappin	Galen Teschendorf Galit	James Resner James Ritter	John D John D Kennedy	Keith Johnson Keith Mears	Magnus Nordin Magnus Widqvist	Michael O'Brien Michael Ostrokol	Patrick Patrick	Robbie Robbie Corbett	Sebastian E Smith-Dion	Tim Watkins Timohty Swenson	Zygomax
Andy Grows Andy Grows Andy Grows Andy Grows Andy Grows Andy Events Andy Events	Boyn Sime Boyn Sime Bully Digit Carmes burst 2010 Burst 2010 Burst 2010 Carl	Corina Clarton Cory Cory Banks Cory Bungett Collion Calil	Bubbare Bubbar	Food laban Foot Fuarta Furnik Nun G, Partman Gabriel Garbant Gabriel Manguet Galen Hanguet Galet Knight Gameu gamergeek Gamergee Korth Gamergee Korth	Jerren C-Anadi Jerren C-Anado Jerren E-Anton Jerren Foret Jerren Foret Jerren Foret Jerren Foret Jerren Gosham Jerren Gaharn Jerren Gaharn Jerren Gaharn Jerren Holmet Jerren Start Jerren Start Jerren Start	Jahn Jahn (Pankain' Rudd Jahn Bagart Jahn Bagart Jahn Bagart Jahn Bagart Jahn Canton Jahn Canton Jahn Canton Jahn Di Jahn Day Jahn Day Jahn Davies Jahn Deemanis Jahn Deemanis Jahn Deemanis	Bit All All All All All All All All All Al	Not and any	Michael McCorald Michael O'Ilirien Michael Ostrokol Michael Patrick McCully Michael Petersen Michael Petersel Michael Protit	Our Illia Cappind Cappind Cause Neuen Cause Neuen Cause Wyles Cause Wyles Cause Wyles Cause Wyles Cause Wyles Cause Wyles Cause Wyles Cause Wyles Cause Wyles Cause Cause Cause Cause Cause Cause Cause Cause Cause Cause Caus	Richard Mardy Echard Sharpen Richard Songae Richard, Chilton Richard, Chilton Richard, Chilton Rich Rach Rich Marine Rich Marine Richard Richard	Sorth Toulairs Sorth Under Sorth Under Han Sean Christe Sean Hilland Sean Hann Sean Christe Sean Hanny Sean Ha	manapa Canera Dara Dara Dara Canara Darak Manapate Darak Manapate Darak Manapate Darak Manapate Darak Manapate Darak Dar	
Antifrity Antoine Bertier	Carl Rigney carlide	Cthulhuspawn Azathoth	Donald Ferris Donna Nutter	GameThug	James Stuart James Taylor	John Dodd John Doran	Keith Sletten Keith Stanley	Malc Arnold Malcolm Serabian	Michael Pietrelli Michael Pruitt	Patrick Gray Patrick Hanna	Robert Ahlers Robert Anderson	Sebartion Selene O'Rourke	Timothy Whitworth Timolas	



Designers & Dragons: Platinum Appendix Credits

Shannon Appelcline Author and Researcher

John Adamus, Amanda Valentine Editors

> Karen Twelves Proofreader

Shannon Appelcline

Fred Hicks and Adam Jury

Daniel Solis Graphic Design

Chris Hanrahan Business Development

Carrie Harris Marketing Manager

Sean Nittner Project Manager

An Evil Hat Productions Publication www.evilhat.com • feedback@evilhat.com @EvilHatOfficial on Twitter facebook.com/EvilHatProductions

Designers and Dragons: Platinum Appendix Copyright © 2015 Shannon Appelcline All rights reserved.

First published in 2015 by Evil Hat Productions, LLC. 10125 Colesville Rd #318, Silver Spring, MD 20901.

Evil Hat Productions and the Evil Hat and Fate logos are trademarks owned by Evil Hat Productions, LLC. All rights reserved. All covers, ads, and other images from other publishers remain the property of their respective owners and are used here under fair use provisions for criticism, commentary, and scholarship.

No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system, or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording, or otherwise, without the prior express permission of the publisher.

That said, if you're doing it for personal use, knock yourself out. That's not only allowed, we encourage you to do it.

For those working at a copy shop and not at all sure if this means the person standing at your counter can make copies of this thing, they can. This is "express permission." Carry on.

CONTENTS

Platinum Appendix Foreword: The Platinum Appendix	i 1
Part One: Game Designers (An Industry Trend)	3
Women in the Roleplaying Industry: 1974-Present	5
Female Players in the Industry: 1974–1979	5
Female Pioneers in the Industry: 1975–1986	7
Female Pioneers at TSR: 1978–1997 Corporate Heroines: 1980–2000	9 14
The Modern Woman: 2000-Present	14
Part Two: Game Groups (An Industry Trend)	23
The Aurania Gang: 1974—1984	25
It Takes a Thief: 1974–1975	25
Publishing Aurania: 1975–1977	27
Southern California Prospers: 1974-Present	29
Hero Auxiliary Corps: 1983—1997	32
Prelude to a Legion: 1982–1983	32
From EastCon to Gen Con: 1983–1984 The Core of the Corps: 1984–1993	33 35
A Publishing Interlude: 1987–1996	38
Ever Expanding: 1990–1997	39
Infinite Futures: 1997-Present	40
The RuneQuest Mafia: 1989-Present	41
Bringing Together the Mafia: 1987–1990	41
Erzo Days: 1990–2004	44
The Inevitable Publishing Interlude: 1992-Present	48
Mature Gaming: 1999-Present	51
Appendix I: Yearly Chronicles: 2008-Present	55
2008: The Year of Reborn Games	56
2009: The Year of Growth Interrupted 2010: The Year of the Next Crash	61
2010: The Year that Was Darkest	66 72
2012: The Year without D&D	80
2013: The Year of the Dawn	86
2014: The Year of Reborn D&D	92
Appendix II: Bibliography & Thanks	100
I. Women in the Roleplaying Industry	100
II. The Aurania Gang	101
III. Hero Auxiliary Corps IV. The RuneQuest Mafia	102 102
	102

Indexes

Foreword: The Platinum Appendix

I was warned that the *Designers & Dragons* Kickstarter was going to be like riding a dragon, but I didn't appreciate what that truly meant. It means: *extreme craziness*. If you're lucky it means: *seeing the contributions increase every time you turn away from your computer*. And then it means: *scrambling to figure out what other cool stuff you can offer to your backers*.

For the first week of the Kickstarter, I could barely catch my breath. Every morning, I awoke to a barrage of new questions — about the book, about its logistics, and about what we could offer next. Thanks to the tremendous interest in the *Designers & Dragons* Kickstarter, we were forced to think about what we could publish later in the year and also what we might be doing a year or two down the road.

This Platinum Appendix to *Designers & Dragons* is the first result. It's our thanks to you for supporting *Designers & Dragons*.

The Kickstarter had one other great result: it put us in contact with fans who were interested in the history of the industry and with people who could tell us more about that history. So within you'll find a history of the thief and one of the first third-party D & D supplements, thanks to Daniel Wagner, who joined the Kickstarter and offered to tell me about the Aurania Gang. You'll also find three very special histories — about women in the industry, about the Hero Auxiliary Corps, and about my own gaming group — all thanks to Platinum Dragon patrons who wanted to learn more and to see those stories committed to paper before they were lost.

As promised, this Appendix also contains the yearly histories of the industry that I've written at RPGnet over the last six years. When added to the four topical histories, these yearly reviews bring the word count of this Platinum Appendix up to 30,000 words — somewhere between 20% and 25% of the total length of one of the printed *Designers & Dragons* volumes. Not bad for a couple of months' work — and years and years of research before that, of course.

So once more, my thanks to you — as backers, as historical sources, and as patrons who asked for more. Because of your support for *Designers & Dragons*, this Platinum Appendix will *not* be the end; you'll see more from me about the history of the industry in the future.

Watch this space in two or three years' time.

Shannon Appelcline October 31, 2014



Part One: Game Designers (An Industry Trend)

s the name suggests, *Designers & Dragons* is about the people who create games. They appear throughout all four volumes — from Gary Gygax and Dave Arneson to the newest creators in the '10s. However, those designers aren't a homogeneous whole. Instead, they fall into many categories — united by history, interests, or innate characteristics.

The *old guard* was one of the first groups to distinguish itself, as designers from the earliest roleplaying publishers created new companies of their own. Soon afterward, storytelling designers began to explore new ground in games like *Paranoia* (1984) and *King Arthur Pendragon* (1985). Eventually this trend led to the *indie designers* of the modern day, who are creating games like *Sorcerer* (2001) and *Fiasco* (2009) — many of which are totally unlike the fantasy roleplaying games that dominated the early industry.

Roleplaying designers also come from a variety of backgrounds. There are histories to be written of how *diverse designers* have impacted the industry. However, during the Kickstarter for *Designers & Dragons*, one of the questions backers asked most was about the role of women in the gaming industry. So in this section, you'll find a history of *female designers*, which offers a different aspect of the history of the gaming industry.

Designers	Years	First RPG	Page
Women in the Roleplaying Industry	1975-Present	Alarums & Excursions #1 (1975)	5
The Old Guard	1980-Present	The Space Gamer #27 (1980)	'80s: 315
Storytelling Games	1984-Present	Paranoia (1984)	'00s: 137

This history courtesy of Platinum Dragons Janelle Cooper and Jacq Jones and the Women & Gaming Forum of BGG.

Women in the Roleplaying Industry: 1974-Present

Although the roleplaying industry has had a well-deserved reputation for being male-dominated since its earliest days, women have always been involved as players, as writers, as designers, and in a variety of other roles. Through the decades, their impact and involvement has grown and evolved.

Female Players in the Industry: 1974—1979

Before looking at the role of women in the roleplaying industry, we should first consider the role of women in roleplaying — especially in its earliest days.

RPG historian Jon Peterson began his own look at the topic with a reminder that roleplaying evolved from an extremely male-dominated hobby: miniatures wargaming. Peterson says that *Strategy & Tactics* (1967-Present) surveys showed as few as



1975: Alarums & Excursions #1

0.5% of wargamers were female. This was the state of the industry when *Dungeons* & *Dragons* (1974) first appeared.

Though it evolved from wargaming, roleplaying offered something in addition to warfare. Its focus on individual characters appealed to a wider variety of players, including more women. Gary Gygax, in *The Dragon #22* (April 1979), opined that "at least 10% of the players are female!"

However, surveys, referee lists, and con attendance from the period show lower numbers than Gygax's estimate, as reported in *Shared Fantasy: Role-Playing Games*



as Social Worlds (1983), Dr. Gary Alan Fine's analysis of the young roleplaying industry. Among the earliest contributors to the roleplaying industry, The Space Gamer offered the lowest estimate of female fans, with just 0.4% of its respondents (two people) being women - but unlike many of its contemporaries, The Space Gamer maintained a strong focus on science-fiction and fantasy wargames, not RPGs, which may explain the difference. A Judges Guild survey reported 2.3%, while Fine estimated that 3.8% of players from a referee's list in The Dragon were women. Finally, con attendance records showed that about 5% of attendees at Origins '78 and a contemporary Gen Con were women.

"I offer three explanations for women's lack of involvement: characteristics of women; the process of recruitment into the gaming world; and reactions of men to the presence of women and female characters in the gaming scenario." – Gary Alan Fine, Shared Fantasy: Role-Playing Games as Social Worlds (1983)

The precise numbers of female players probably lay somewhere between the estimates of Gygax and Fine. Women playing at the time report that magazine subscriptions were sometimes in the names of their husbands or children, which might have led to them not participating in those magazines' surveys, and that they often stayed home with children while their husbands attended a convention. That leaves us with an estimate of female players being between 5% and 10% of all roleplayers in the late '70s.

So what did that mean for women in the industry?

Female Pioneers in the Industry: 1975—1986

Lee Gold was the industry's first female star and in the '70s she was one of the ten or so most important people in the roleplaying field. She'd been a science-fiction and fantasy fan since junior high, then joined the roleplaying hobby in 1974 when her friends — Owen and Hilda Hannifen from San Francisco — shared their copy of DCD with her.

The Hannifens and Gold were all members of the Amateur Press Association (APA) of the Los Angeles Science Fiction Society. The Hannifens soon began sharing stories about *Dungeons & Dragons* here, but non-roleplayers in the APA asked the D & D enthusiasts to start up a distribution of their own. Meanwhile, Gold was worried about the increasing divergence between different groups' D & D games and the "culture shock" that it could cause if someone tried to join a new group. These factors led Gold to start *Alarums & Excursions* (1975-Present), an APA that freed the Science Fiction Society from talk of D & D and gave gamers the opportunity to form a culture around the game.

"When I was a girl, I had Chainmail And a three-book boxed D&D set, And I used all the Platonic solids To determine what monsters I'd get."

- Lee Gold, Filker Up #6 (2009)

A & E was a milestone in the history of roleplaying. With its publication in June 1975, it became the earliest periodical solely dedicated to roleplaying games predating even TSR's *Dragon* (1976–2007). It's also *the* most long-lived roleplaying periodical, having missed just two months of publication in almost 40 years. Over those years, A & E has featured a lot of all-star contributors, including Gary Gygax, Edward Simbalist, Wilf Backhaus, Dave Hargrave, Steve Perrin, Jonathan Tweet, Robin D. Laws, and Rob Heinsoo. It deserves a history of its own, and that's thanks to Lee Gold.

Jennell Jaquays didn't face the same challenges entering the RPG field as Gold, because at the time she was writing under the name Paul Jaquays. Nonetheless, today we can recognize her as another influential woman in the early industry. She started out by creating *The Dungeoneer* (1976) magazine, where she wrote some of the industry's earliest adventures. She then authored numerous groundbreaking works for Judges Guild and Chaosium starting in 1979. Like the other women of the time, she offered a unique perspective on the industry. Though Gold and Jaquays entered the industry on their own, Dr. Gary Alan Fine's studies suggest that, in the '70s, the majority of women were recruited into roleplaying by a husband or boyfriend. Similarly, many of the earliest female designers appeared in the industry as the co-authors of books written with a significant other.

The earliest of these co-authored books were all third-party *D&D* supplements. *The Character Archaic* (1975), and early adventures *Palace of the Vampire Queen* (1976) and *The Misty Isles* (1977) were co-authored by Judith Kerestan of Wee Warriors; *Quest for the Fazzlewood* (1978), published by Metro Detroit Gamers, was co-authored by Laurie Van De Graaf; *Rahasia* (1979) and *Pharaoh* (1980)



by DayStar West Media were co-authored by Laura Hickman, who also contributed to a few later TSR projects; *Carse* (1980) and *Jonril* (1982) from Midkemia Press were co-authored by April Abrams; and *The Dragon Tree Spell Book* (1981), *The Handbook of Tricks and Traps* (1981), and a few others from Dragon Tree Press were co-authored by Mary Ezzell.

The first major roleplaying supplement authored entirely by a woman appears to be Flying Buffalo's *Tunnels & Trolls Solo Adventure #3: Labyrinth* (1978), by Lillian "Lee" Russell. Flying Buffalo was one of the earliest roleplaying companies to reach out to female designers; Liz Danforth joined the company in 1978 as an editor for *Sorcerer's Apprentice* magazine (1978–1983). Over the next five years, Flying Buffalo's magazine largely represented her vision.

As the '70s faded into the '80s, women designers moved from producing supplements to producing roleplaying games of their own. Liz Danforth's fifth-edition update of Ken St. Andre's *Tunnels & Trolls* (1979) marked a major revamp of the rules that would be the standard for decades thereafter. *Supergame* (1980) was co-written by Aimée Karklyn and her significant other. Lee Gold pioneered the way for female solo design with two roleplaying games. *Land of the Rising Sun* (1980) was based on the rules from *Chivalry & Sorcery* (1977), but the historical *Lands of Adventure* (1983) was a wholly original effort. They were both published by FGU.

A few small press RPGs with female authors arrived in the early '80s, like *Wizards' Realm* (1981) from Mystic Swamp, which was co-authored by Cheryl Duval. However, it wasn't until deep in the '80s that more appeared, such as Pacesetter's *Sandman* (1985), which was co-authored by Andria Hayday, and Chaosium's *Hawkmoon* (1986), a solo effort by Kerie Campbell.

These early roleplaying designs were somewhat unusual for the industry at the time. Not only did they feature relatively few monster-bashing dungeon crawls, but Gold's RPGs included one of the first Asian-influenced fantasy RPGs and an early historical fantasy, while Campbell's was a licensed science-fantasy game.

Sadly, these games designed and written by women were also quite scarce. It was a sign of the times — a trend that was a reflection of the employee demographics at industry leader TSR.

Female Pioneers at TSR: 1978—1997

It took a few years for TSR to consider female creators, and even then the process began with an external writer: Gary Gygax ran a $D \mathcal{C} D$ game for Andre Norton so that she could write *Quag Keep* (1978), an unofficial $D \mathcal{C} D$ novel that was the industry's first.

Things got going at TSR proper late in 1978, when Gary Gygax was thinking about creating an in-house Design Department. He began talking with a potential female recruit: a $D \dot{\mathcal{C}} D$ player named Jean Wells.







by Lee Gold



Gygax flew her out to Wisconsin in January 1979 and decided she was a good fit; he announced her hire in *The Dragon #24* (April 1979).

Though Wells was a $D \notin D$ player and a romance writer, she didn't have any experience with rules design and development. The plan was for Gygax to teach her, but he was too busy by the time she arrived, and Wells was afraid to ask anyone else. This was the first of several obstacles she faced as TSR's first female designer.

"He was hiring my imagination and would teach me the rest." – Jean Wells, "Interview: Jean Wells (Part I)," Grognardia (2010)

Wells soon ran into another problem: a male-dominated culture. At first other staff members wouldn't even let her play in D & D games; when they relented, they initially insisted she play male characters. Unfortunately, this dismissive attitude was still obvious decades later when one of Wells' former coworkers described her as "large, insecure, brashly outgoing, and outspoken" — a mélange of adjectives that probably would not have been applied to a man.

Despite these problems, Wells made a number of notable contributions to *D&D* from 1979–1982. She wrote an uncredited section in the *Dungeon Masters Guide* (1979) and became the original sage of *D&D*'s "Sage Advice" rules column, answering questions from *The Dragon #31* (November 1979) through *Dragon #42* (October 1980). Her character Ceatitle can be found in the original *Rogues Gallery* (1980), and she was an editor for several early products, including *B2: The Keep on the Borderlands* (1981). Her artwork can also be found in a few early publications, including the third (1979) and later printings of the *Monster Manual* (1977) — which include her drawings of four monsters that had previously been



missing pictures: the eye of the deep, the giant Sumatran rat, the otyugh, and (probably) the violet fungi.

However, for better or for worse, Wells is best known for the original *B3: Palace of the Silver Princess* (1981), which she prepared with help from editor Ed Sollers. Unfortunately, after it came back from the printers, Lawrence Schick and/or Kevin Blume decided that the module wasn't acceptable. A number of reasons have been offered over the years. Some claim that it wasn't edited sufficiently because of Wells' relationship with Gygax. Others state that it was "mediocre." Wells said she got called out over S&M elements (though neither she nor Sollers knew what S&M was). There were also issues with Erol Otus' drawings — for his personal interpretation of things in the adventure, for his risqué depictions of those things, and for his inclusion of in-jokes. Whatever the reasons, the printed module was mostly trashed and a new version was produced by Tom Moldvay.

The problems with *Palace* largely meant the end of Wells' design career; she was confined to secretarial work. Though she proposed a supplement for *Top Secret* (1980)



called "L.A.S.S." and created a prototype of a space travel board game, she wasn't allowed to pursue their further development. Shortly thereafter, Wells married *Top Secret* supplement author Corey Koebernick and left TSR.

In TSR's later life, its design staff was almost entirely male, but women were influential at the company in other roles. This was common in the roleplaying industry in the '80s, where women were credited as editors or managers instead of designers or developers. At TSR, four women involved with book publication in the '80s proved especially crucial to the future of the company.

Rose Estes worked in advertising at TSR, but came up with the idea for fantasy choose-your-own-adventure books. She was given a green light on the project, and immediately wrote the first four *Endless Quest* books, beginning with *Dungeon of Dread* (1982). The books were wildly successful, with the first six books selling millions. James Ward said, "We got more mail about them than about the *D&D* game."

However, TSR was concerned that the *Endless Quest* books were a fad, so it used their success to diversify, creating an Education Department that was intended to produce classroom modules. This new department was overseen by Rose Estes, James Ward, and new hire Jean Blashfield Black, who had been writing and editing science books since the '60s. Unfortunately, this new initiative didn't work out: the Education Department completed three classrooms modules, but couldn't get them to market. Meanwhile, the *Endless Quests* books were still selling well in 1983, so the decision was made to put even more focus on books. The Education Department



became the Book Department, overseen by Jean Black — though it was still called the Education Department for a while.

Enter Margaret Weis, hired by Jean Black as an editor for the "Book" Department. Weis became involved with Tracy Hickman's Dragonlance project, which was to be the source of the Book Department's first novel. Weis felt that she and Hickman could produce better Dragonlance novels than an established author, and Black gave them a chance to audition when TSR's tiny royalty offers didn't hook a published author who could properly do the job. On the strength of Weis and Hickman's sample chapters, Black gave them the job of writing the first Dragonlance trilogy.



Their first book, *Dragons of Autumn Twilight* (1984), took several months to catch on, but then it became another hit. By this time the *Endless Quest* books had indeed faded; the series ended with the 36th book, *Song* of the Dark Druid (1986), but by that time Black was producing best-selling novels. Meanwhile, Weis briefly crossed over into game design, co-authoring Dragonlance Adventures (1987); though TSR produced 13 hardcover books for AD&D 1e, this was the only one that credited a woman as a major designer.

Black left TSR in 1988, and book editor Mary Kirchoff replaced her as the new head of the department. She'd once been a classmate of Ernie Gygax, but her cre-

ative portfolio was even more impressive. She was a former editor of *Polyhedron* magazine (1981–2004) and the author of a few *Endless Quest* books starting with *Light on Quests Mountain* (1983). It was also Kirchoff who found a book called *Echoes of the Fourth Magic* in the Book Department's slush pile and was intrigued enough to work with author R.A. Salvatore on a new book called *The Crystal Shard* (1988). Kirchoff oversaw the Book Department through 1992, by which time its books were regularly hitting best-seller lists. She also wrote a few novels of her own, beginning with *Kendermore* (1989). She'd later return as Wizards of the Coast's VP of Publishing from 1997–2004.

Just as the Book Department was taking off thanks to the initial work of Estes, Black, and Weis, TSR's most influential female employee came on stage: Lorraine Williams. She arrived at TSR in 1985 as a manager and potential investor, but by the end of the year had taken control of the company away from Gary Gygax. She's received mixed reviews over the years for how she ran TSR. However, for over a decade, from 1986–1997, she was clearly the most important woman in roleplaying. Many other women played vital roles at TSR in the '80s and '90s. Among them were Art Director Ruth Hoyer and editors and project managers like Anne Brown, Michele Carter, Sue Weinlein Cook, Andria Hayday, Dori Hein, Miranda Horner, Julia Martin, Karen Martin (later Karen Boomgarden and Karen Conlin), Anne Gray McCready, Penny Petticord (later Penny Williams), Jean Rabe, Cindi Rice, and Barbara Young.

Though TSR's in-house designers were mostly men, some of these editors also did crucial design work. McCready was one of the first, writing early adventures like *CM5: Mystery of the Snow Pearls* (1985), *RS1: Red Sonja Unconquered* (1986), and *GAZ4: The Kingdom of Ierendi* (1987). Brown also wrote the occasional book — focusing particularly on Greyhawk, from *WGA1: Falcon's Revenge* (1990) to *Greyhawk Player's Guide* (1998).

Jean Rabe was even more prolific, contributing to over a dozen supplements for TSR in the late '80s and '90s, starting with *C6: The Official RPGA Tournament Handbook* (1987). She moved on to write over a dozen novels for TSR beginning with Dragonlance's *The Dawning of a New Age* (1996). In addition, she ran the RPGA for seven years, edited *Polyhedron*, and oversaw much of the Gen Con Game Fair.

Some editors never wrote books of their own, but nonetheless contributed extensively to their editorial projects. Andria Hayday, who worked at Pacesetter between two different stints at TSR, offers one example. She provided vital content for two of the earliest *AD&D 2e* settings, *Ravenloft: Realm of Terror* (1990) and *Al-Qadim: Arabian Adventures* (1992). Her work on *Arabian Adventures* included overseeing art and design and writing the background material on Al-Qadim, which was moved to the front of the book due to its high quality.

Dori Hein was similarly crucial to the creation of the *Planescape Campaign Setting* (1994), while Sue Cook contributed to *Dragonlance: Fifth Age* (1996). Cindi Rice edited the *Ravenloft* line in its final days and contributed to a few of the last books.

Barbara Young is another of TSR's best-known editors. She briefly worked at TSR as a game editor from 1984 to 1985, before succumbing to a layoff, but then rejoined TSR in 1987 as an assistant editor to Roger E. Moore on *Dungeon* magazine. She started with #4 (March/April 1987), then took over as editor with #9 (January/February 1988), a role she kept until #51 (January/February 1995). She was largely responsible for the feel of *Dungeon* during its first decade of existence. She was also a mentor to Wolfgang Baur, who went on to fame of his own. Young later moved on to become the newest head of TSR's Book Department. *Dungeon* had another female editor during its last days at TSR: Michelle Vuckovich.

Although female editors were much more common than female designers at TSR in the '80s, this began to change in the '90s, as TSR began taking many more freelance manuscripts, resulting in work from Ann Dupuis, Lisa Smedman, and Teeuwynn Woodruff. But by then the rest of the industry was changing too.

Corporate Heroines: 1980–2000

The rest of the industry largely reflected the situation at TSR in the '80s and '90s. Some women were writing roleplaying products — such as Steve Jackson Games author Elizabeth McCoy and West End Games author Jen Seiden, a second-generation employee who followed in her father's footsteps. Their numbers increased with the decades, with many more entering the field than can be recorded here. Women were also becoming more integral to companies in other roles — some of them quite innovative, such as Sue Grau's work organizing the Hero Auxiliary Corps to support Hero Games.

Women's importance to the industry was also reflected by an increasing number of women helping to found companies, either as executives or as foundational members. Women were instrumental in founding companies from the beginning, but in the '70s and the early '80s, it had been more common for women to create companies with their significant others: the Kerestans founded Wee Warriors (1975), the Hickmans founded DayStar West Media (1979), the Abrams were among the founders of Midkemia Press (1979), and the Ezzells founded Dragon Tree Press (1981). By the '80s, the "significant other" effect was fading in gaming groups and throughout the roleplaying industry.

ICE (1980) led the way for this new type of gaming company: Heike Kubash was one of its foundational members. She also co-authored the company's first



Middle-earth sourcebook, *Angmar: Land of the Witch King* (1982), then wrote their first Middle-earth adventure book, *Bree and the Barrow Downs* (1984). Many years later she was President of Mjolnir, the second incarnation of ICE, and the co-author of *HARP: High Adventure Role Playing* (2003).

Perhaps Middle-earth's familiarity outside of gaming made it feel more welcoming for women, because several others followed Kubasch: Brenda Gates Spielman wrote *Umbar: Haven of the Corsairs* (1982), Susan Tyler Hitchcock authored *Southern* *Mirkwood: Haunt of the Necromancer* (1983), and Jessica M. Ney worked on several projects from 1988–1993.

Other companies followed in ICE's footsteps. Janet Trautvetter was one of the founding members of Gamelords (1980), where she contributed to *The Free City of Haven* (1981) and many others. Kristie Fields, Patty Fugate, and Nancy Parker were all founding members of Digest Group Publications (1985). Pacesetter (1984) was one of the more notable RPG start-ups of this period for its high level of professionalism; we've already met one of its founding designers, Andria Hayday — the co-author of Pacesetter's *Sandman* and a mover and shaker at TSR.

Though Jonathan Tweet and Mark Rein•Hagen created Lion Rampant (1987), Lisa Stevens and Nicole Lindroos were early volunteers. These two then became founding members of White Wolf (1990), and later went on to even more important roles in the industry.

White Wolf deserves additional comment, in part because its LARPs, such as *The Masquerade* (1993), are widely credited with increasing the number of women participating in roleplaying games. White Wolf also employed a comparatively large proportion of female designers over the years — by the '00s their online writers' bios included 11 women out of 28 total designers.

Many women moved through the design halls of White Wolf. Kathleen Ryan was an author and graphic designer for *Mage: The Ascension* (1993). Jackie Cassada and Nicky Rea were frequent authors and also the line editors for *Changeling: The Dreaming* (1995) and White Wolf's *Ravenloft* (2002). Similarly, designer Jennifer Hartshorn line edited *Vampire: The Masquerade* (1991) and *Wraith: The Oblivion* (1994), while designer Deird're Brooks line edited *WarCraft: The Roleplaying Game* (2003). Genevieve Cogman was one of the authors of *Orpheus* (2003), while Heather Heckel, Angel Leigh McCoy, Deena McKinney, and Cynthia Summers all contributed to core White Wolf rulebooks. Other White Wolf authors include Elizabeth Ditchburn Dew, Heather Grove, Sheri M. Johnson, Ellen Kiley, Judith McLaughlin, J. Porter Wiseman, and Lindsay Woodcock. In the modern era, authors like Dana Habecker and Jess Hartley continue the trend.

Three other companies from the '90s deserve special note in this history of women in the roleplaying industry.

First, Wizards of the Coast (1990) brought on Lisa Stevens as their first paid employee after her stints at Lion Rampant and White Wolf — a reflection of the industry experience she'd by then accrued. Stevens was a crucial member of the Wizards team in the '90s, suggesting early RPG acquisitions like *Talislanta (1987)* and *Ars Magica* (1987) and later becoming the brand manager of TSR properties like the RPGA, Greyhawk, and the d20 *Star Wars* game.



Second, Grey Ghost Press (1995) was created by former TSR freelancer Ann Dupuis. It was the first major roleplaying company founded solely by a woman — and an important one because it introduced *FUDGE* (1994) to a much larger audience. As a result, some now call Dupuis "the founding mother of indie gaming."

Third, Sovereign Press (1998) was co-founded by Don Perrin and Margaret Weis — who later revamped the company as Margaret Weis Productions (2004). The fact that Weis has enough recognition that her name is a draw shows how much things have

changed since the '70s.

From ICE to Sovereign Press, women were more important than ever to roleplaying companies, and that trend would only improve in the '00s.

Women in the Hobbyist Gaming Industry: 1975-Present

Female professionals in the hobbyist board and card game industry followed roughly the same pattern as the roleplaying industry: they were scarce in the '70s, but gradually filled a variety of professional roles as the years went on. The popularity of a revolutionary new type of game – the eurogame – brought an influx of female players and designers to the field.

The earliest professional hobby game designer was Linda Mosca, a staff member for SPI in the mid-'70s, which means she predated the roleplaying industry's first female designer by a few years. Mosca published three wargames between 1975 and 1977. *Battle of the Wilderness* (1975) was a Civil War game and *Rocroi* (1976) was a Thirty Years War game – and one of SPI's famous "quad" games. Mosca's final game, co-authored with Richard Berg, was *Gondor* (1977), one of SPI's legendary "Games of Middle-earth."

In the years since, several other women have left their mark on the wargaming field, among them SPI author Virginia Mulholland, West End Games president Helena Rubinstein, 3W author Laura Cochran, GMT author Kai Jensen, and the award-winning Rachel Simmons.

However, it was the advent of eurogames that really revolutionized the hobbyist gaming field, giving women a new chance to shine. You can date the eurogame field

The Modern Woman: 2000-Present

The roleplaying field still has a long way to go before it becomes gender balanced. Wizards of the Coast did a survey of 20,000 households in 1999 that said that women still accounted for just 19% of players — which is nonetheless an increase of two to four times in 20 years. In a survey of other sources from 2004–2011, RPG scientist Christopher Brace found numbers as low as 16% and as high as 34%.

"The absence of women is not an accident of fate, nor is it something that will likely change rapidly."

- Gary Alan Fine, Shared Fantasy: Role-Playing Games as Social Worlds (1983)

However, since 1999 the opportunities for female designers have increased, thanks in large part to the two major trends of the '00s: d20 and indie games.

back to Germany's creation of the Spiel des Jahres (Game of the Year) award in 1978. However, it really took off as its own style of design in the '90s, following the release of Klaus Teuber's *The Settlers of Catan* (1995).

The eurogame field was unique because it had very different aesthetics from the hobbyist games then found in the United States. Warfare was almost entirely absent from eurogames, which also featured tight mechanics and shorter gameplay. In Germany, eurogames are explicitly aimed at couples, and female players of eurogames also seem more common in the United States.

The growth of female players in the eurogame industry was mirrored by a growth in female eurogame designers. Though women contributed to some early SdJ winners, such as Dorothy Garrels' work on *Scotland Yard* (1982) and Suzanne Goldberg's work on *Sherlock Holmes Consulting Detective* (1985), it's only in the last 20 years that female designers have started to appear more widely.

Beginning in the late 20th century, a few female designers established eurogame publishers of particular note. Doris Matthäus and Frank Nestel co-founded Doris & Frank, which has published well-known games such as *Mü and More* (1995) and *Primordial Soup* (1997). Meanwhile, Andrea Meyer is the sole founder of BeWitched-Spiele, whose best-known games include *Ad Acta* (2002), *Linq* (2004), and *Mallworld* (2004).

Women have recently returned to the ranks of SdJ winners. Andreas Seyfarth was awarded the SdJ for her co-authorship of *Thurn and Taxis* (2006) while Susan McKinley Ross was the first solo female winner for *Qwirkle* (2011).

The percentage of female designers in hobbyist games is still small, but the continuing expansion of the eurogame market provides room for their numbers to grow. D20 didn't change the playing field, but it did widen it. Atlas Games was one of the first publishers to take advantage of this, with Michelle Nephew coming onboard as the company's d20 line editor. Similarly, Green Ronin — which had been recently founded by Chris Pramas and industry vet Nicole Lindroos — earned its early success through d20 releases. Finally, Paizo Publishing was co-founded and led by Lisa Stevens, who has been frequently mentioned throughout this history; since the release of *Pathfinder* (2009), Paizo has become the second biggest company in the industry.

Individual women writers also found d20 success. Some past female designers returned with d20 books, while authors like Michelle Lyons, who were just getting their start, expanded their portfolios with d20 releases. Other female authors such as Erica Balsley, Julie Ann Dawson, and Christina Stiles joined the industry thanks to the new opportunities offered by Wizards' d20 system.

Even Wizards of the Coast increased its female design staff, with new authors including Gwendolyn Kestrel and Jennifer Clarke Wilkes. Shelly Mazzanoble became a voice for some female players through her book, *Confessions of a Part-Time Sorceress* (2007).

Indie games offered a more revolutionary change to the roleplaying industry. They introduced different sorts of games and different sorts of play. By appealing to a different demographic than the wargame-influenced RPGs of the '70s, they also attracted a new generation of female designers.



Jenna Moran (previously Rebecca Sean Borgstrom) actually predated the indie movement with her very indie game, *Nobilis* (1999); she's continued with *Weapons of the Gods* (2005) and *Chuubo's Marvelous Wish-Granting Engine* (2014).

Other female designers experimented with indie ideas in many ways in the movement's earliest days. Emily Dresner-Thornber's indie thoughts mainly appeared in articles, such as those in *Daedalus* magazine (2003–2004), while CMU Assistant Professor Jessica Hammer was a regular contributor to Game Chef (2002-Present), and

Cynthia Miller was a developer for the Cartoon Action Hour (2003) line.

Then, as the indie revolution fully dawned, Ron Edwards encouraged developers to create their own publishing imprints. That's exactly what many women did in the '00s, creating the biggest boom of female-led RPG companies ever.

- Meguey Baker founded Night Sky Games to publish *A Thousand and One Nights* (2006) and has since produced *Psi*Run* (2012) and *Valiant Girls* (2013).
- Emily Care Boss created Black and Green Games, which may be the most prolific female-led indie publisher. She's released a half-dozen games, the best-known of which are part of her "romance trilogy": *Breaking the Ice* (2005), *Shooting the Moon* (2006), and *Under My Skin* (2008). She also edited *RPG = Role Playing Girl* magazine (2009–2010).
- Julia Bond Ellingboe founded Stone Baby Games to publish *Steal Away Jordan* (2007) and *Tales from the Fisherman's Wife* (2012).
- Anna Kreider created Tasty Bacon Games, which she later renamed to the less in-jokey Peachy Pants Press. She's best known for *Thou Art But a Warrior* (2008, 2013) — originally an expansion for Ben Lehman's *Polaris* (2006), but now its own game.
- Annie Rush originally published her three RPGs through the Wicked Dead Brewing Company, but she has since reprinted *Run Robot Red!* (2004) and others under her own brand, Itesser Ink.
- Jen Seiden, formerly of West End Games, moved on to create her own small publishing house, FireWater Productions, to publish *Chaos University* (2005).
- Elizabeth Shoemaker joined with Shreyas Sampat to found Two Scooters Press. Unlike similar co-founded publishers of the '70s and '80s, these two designers have each pursued their own interests through the Two Scooters imprint. Shoemaker's









best-known games are the espionage *Blowback* (2010) and the romantic *It's Complicated* (2008). *Deadbolt* (2012) was a nominee for IndieCade 2013.

Many other women have created indie RPGs, more than this limited history can cover.

"We have different experiences and perspectives that can drive games to new levels of story-telling and world construction, and I believe these abilities provide a much fuller experience beyond number-crunching."

- Jen Seiden, "Designing Women," RPGirl #1 (2009)

Despite — or perhaps because of — the growing numbers of women involved as players and creators, the roleplaying industry is currently beset by a number of gender-related problems. This became particularly obvious when James Desborough wrote his controversial article "In Defence of Rape" (2012), which talked about rape as a plot element, and when a Kickstarter for the feminist "Heartbreak & Heroines" RPG was met with massive misogyny (before it collapsed for other reasons).

Unfortunately, this is part of a trend in the larger hobbyist field that may get worse before it gets better. The comic field has seen animosity directed toward female fans and cosplayers for years. More recently, the issue of female hobbyists exploded rather dramatically in the video game community in 2014 as part of the horrific "GamerGate" scandal — which involved reactionary male players stalking female video game designers, driving them from their homes, and even threatening terrorist actions to stop them from speaking out.

Though it would be easy to be discouraged by this backlash, it's probably a sign of revolutionary growth — a sign that women *have* become a significant part of the hobbyist community. That sort of growth is often met by reactionary hate, but things will improve as the industry continues the slow change that began when the first woman picked up a copy of *Dungeons & Dragons*.

What to Read Next 🏵 🏵 🔿

- For more about the LA gaming scene, including more on APA-L, read **The Aurania Gang** [PA].
- For more on Jennell Jaquays and The Dungeoneer, read Judges Guild ['70s].
- For some of the earliest RPGs designed by women, read FGU ['70s], Flying Buffalo ['70s], Pacesetter ['80s], and (again) The Aurania Gang [PA].
- For how Jean Wells, Rose Estes, Jean Black, Margaret Weis, Mary Kirchoff, and others fit into a larger narrative, read **TSR** ['70s].
- For Sue Grau and Hero Games, read Hero Auxiliary Corps [PA].
- For a company that brought many female players and designers into the industry, read *White Wolf* ['90s].
- For Ann Dupuis' ground-breaking company, read Grey Ghost Press ['90s].
- For the indie games that grew out of FUDGE, read Evil Hat ['00s].
- For modern companies co-founded by women, read *Margaret Weis Productions* ['90s], *Green Ronin Publishing* ['00s], *Lumpley Games* ['00s], and *Paizo Publishing* ['00s].
- For more on the indie revolution, read many histories of the '00s, beginning with *Adept Press* ['00s]. And for Annie Rush's part in it, read *John Wick Presents* ['00s].
- For the parallel eurogame revolution, read Mayfair Games ['80s].
- For more on the recent problems of misogyny, read Appendix I: 2012 [PA].



Part Two: Game Groups (An Industry Trend)

D esigners & Dragons focuses its narrative on the gaming companies at the center of the roleplaying industry. However, the '00s showed that companies aren't the only movers and shakers in roleplaying. Many *indie publishers* are companies in names only — with some like Luke Crane's "Burning Wheel" not even having a real company name. In other words, the '00s has allowed individual people to be just as influential as the companies of old, thanks to the indie revolution.

In between individual designers and professional companies lie gaming groups. They were quite important to the industry in the '70s and '80s because they were often the immediate predecessors to publishers; even in the modern day, gaming groups have sometimes encouraged members to enter the industry.

This section discusses three different groups that each had an impact on the industry. The Aurania Gang and the RuneQuest Mafia are traditional *gaming clubs*, focused on regular play with a regular group of players. On the other hand, the Hero Auxiliary Corps is a *convention organization*, which meets each year to run games at conventions.

Designers	Years	First RPG	Page
The Aurania Gang	1974-1984	The Manual of Aurania (1976)	25
Hero Auxiliary Corps	1983-1997	"The Kiros Files" (1983)	32
The RuneQuest Mafia	1989-Present	The Broken Council Guidebook (1995)	41

This history courtesy of Kickstarter backers who helped us to stretch to \$90,000.

The Aurania Gang: 1974–1984

You don't actually have to form a company to publish an RPG book, and you can still have a big influence on the industry.

It Takes a Thief: 1974—1975

The story of the Aurania gang begins in Hawthorne, California — located in the western Los Angeles region between Santa Monica and Long Beach. There, at the apartment of one Thomas R. Coveny III, a group of friends tried out a new game procured by Coveny: *Dungeons & Dragons* (1974). It was a hit, and two of the members — Dale Doane and Daniel Wagner — became the game's long-running co-GMs, each controlling their own dungeon. The campaign of Aurania, the "land of gold," had begun.

In its earliest days, the Aurania campaign included about a half-dozen members —including future video game designer Steve Sents and retailer Gary Switzer, the



1976: Manual of Aurania (1977 edition)

new owner of a store called Aero Hobbies. Others would soon join, including Hugh Singh, Larry Stehle, Steve Allen, Jay Hartlove, and Aimée Karklyn — all of whom would shortly become creators of one earliest supplements in the roleplaying industry.

Gary Switzer's Aero Hobbies is an important character in this history too. It was a store with an old pedigree: it was founded in 1950 in Santa Monica's historic Aero Building (1940), which lent the hobby store its name. Now, Aero Hobbies was becoming a major focal point of the $D \mathcal{C} D$ revolution in Los Angeles, starting with the Aurania gang — who regularly played at the store, at least until it closed each evening.

In the early days of the Aurania campaign, the rules of $D \notin D$ were still loose and ill-defined; it was hard to figure out how to play the game from the rules alone. This led many groups to come up with their own house rules, and the Aurania gang was no exception. However, unlike most groups, the Aurania gang's house rules entered the history of the industry.

It began when a dwarven henchman wanted to pick locks with his dagger. The solution to this dilemma was a thief class inspired by J.R.R. Tolkien's Bilbo Baggins and Jack Vance's Cugel the Clever. It was something that was rather shockingly missing from the original D & D game, which only included rules for clerics, wizards, and fighting men.

The thief class created by Wagner and the rest of the Auranian crew was a bit different from what would soon appear in *OD&D* and *AD&D* (1977–1979): its skills were designed like magic-user spells; a character got new skills with names like "pick locks," "find traps," and "disarm traps" as he went up in level. A player didn't roll against these skills, but thieves did need higher-level versions of them to do more difficult things. Otherwise, the thief was built using the basic foundation of the cleric class.

It seems unlikely that an unofficial thief class created in Los Angeles, California, could have influenced the creation of an official thief class in Lake Geneva, Wisconsin, but that seems to be exactly what happened. Sometime prior to May 10, 1974, Gary Switzer made a long-distance call from California to Wisconsin to speak with Gary Gygax. This might seem a minor thing in the modern day, but in 1974 communication across the country was much more costly. If Switzer talked to Gygax for 10 minutes, he easily could have run up a bill of \$20–40 (\$100–200 in 2014 dollars). Nonetheless, Switzer was eager to talk to the creator of this strange new *Dungeons & Dragons* game — and along the way he discussed the thief class that the Aurania gang was working on.

Gygax was excited about the idea. He quickly reconstructed his own version of the class based on the bits and pieces that Switzer shared. Gygax similarly took inspiration from Jack Vance's Cugel the Clever, but added in Roger Zelazny's Jack of Shadows. This consistent use of Jack Vance as the source for *D&D*'s thief is notable; people usually talk about the Vancian magic of *D&D*, but Vancian skullduggery is no less important. When he was done, Gygax published an untested version of his thief in *Great Plains Game Players Newsletter #9* (June 1974), where he also acknowledged its origin with Switzer. The thief reappeared the next year in a more polished form in *Supplement I: Greyhawk* (1975).

And that was how a small but enthusiastic gaming group in southern California forever changed the shape of D & D gaming. However, the Aurania gang wasn't entirely happy with the way that their thief had been "stolen," so they decided to work a bit harder to protect their next creations.

Publishing Aurania: 1975—1977

The Aurania gang began publishing their creative ideas on their own in *APA-L* #522 (May 1975), the APA (amateur press association) of the Los Angeles Science Fiction Society. There, Switzer shared an article on critical hits and trips (fumbles) that originated with the group.

However, the Aurania gang were interested in doing something more — in doing something relatively unprecedented in the dawning RPG industry. They wanted to publish their own book of rules and expansions as a supplement to *Dungeons & Dragons*, in part because their ideas had been "outright stolen and soon appeared in print" and they wanted "to prevent this from happening again."

The gang printed somewhere between 200 and 300 copies of their *Manual of Aurania* (1976) as a 24-page photocopied book. Wagner was the main author, doing about 60% of the design. Larry Stehle offered some additional contributions and also typed up the book, Hugh Singh edited it, and Aimée Karklyn and Troy Hughes illustrated it. Gary Switzer received credit as the owner of Aero Hobbies, while Dale Doane was noted as the co-DM of the Aurania campaign.

"My creative process was a lot [like] Arneson's – great ideas hastily scribbled down. If it wasn't for Hugh, the MofA would never have gotten published. Not to mention Larry's abilities to read my scrawl."

Daniel Wagner, odd74.proboards.com (September 2013)

The book was a set of rules expansions not unlike those found in the *OD&D* Supplements (1975–1976). New classes included the basadae, beorning, cleric of Asgard, cleric of Mitra, leprechaun, samurai, shape-shifter, and sidhe. The Manual also contained tons of new monsters, including the uruk-hai, the crypt keeper, the purple dragon, the crimson dragon, the sphinx, the bandersnatch, and more.

The gang sold the first edition of their *Manual* primarily through two local game stores: Aero Hobbies in Santa Monica and The War House in nearby Long Beach. They also advertised it through an ad in *Alarums & Excursions #11* (May 1976) and moved more copies at DunDraCon 3 (1977), where they were Guests of Honor. The San Francisco Bay Area convention also ensured that the book was seen beyond the LA region.

Following the *Manual's* initial release, the group continued to edit it throughout 1976, releasing a second edition (1977) about a year later. This time they printed the book more professionally in a quantity of about a thousand. They also got additional distribution help from Russell Powell's International Gamers Association — a Los Angeles wargaming society that Wagner (and his father) had been a founding member of.

Which all brings us to the question of the *Manual*'s historical notability. By the time of its initial publication, *D&D* was about two years old, and a rabid fandom was talking about it through roleplaying APAs like *Alarums and Excursions* (1975-Present) and *The Wild Hunt* (1976–1994), as well as in older science-fiction and wargaming APAs.

At least one commercial third-party supplement had been produced for *D&D*: Wee Warrior's *The Character Archaic* (1975), published in September 1975. By February 1976, it was being officially distributed by TSR. Meanwhile, gaming groups were producing books of house rules such as Conan La Motte's "Tome of Mid-Kimia" (1975?) for their own, non-commercial use.

Beyond that, there were still very few *D&D* publications by companies other than TSR. Jennell Jaquays' *The Dungeoneer #1* (June 1976) appeared a month after the *Aurania* ad, while major licensee Judges Guild was formed on July 4. Little Soldier Games was one of the few other third-party publishers to produce *D&D* supplements that year — including *The Book of Monsters* (1976) and *The Book of Demons* (1976) — but the records of their publication dates aren't as clear.

So was *The Manual of Aurania* the first third-party *D&D* product? Maybe, if you discount *The Character Archaic* either because it was just a character sheet or because it quickly moved into exclusive distribution from TSR. But whether it was technically #1 or not, the *Manual* was definitely a historic release, foreshadowing the wave of such products that would batter TSR's shores in the late '70s.

The Aurania gang also worked on a second release called the "Libram of Aurania." It was fully written and illustrated, but poor typing kept it from publication. And that was the end of the Aurania group's major influence on $D \dot{C} D$: one core character class and one very early $D \dot{C} D$ publication.

Southern California Prospers: 1974-Present

In the years that followed, the Aurania gang continued to game together. Their catalog of campaigns is a history of the early roleplaying industry: besides *D&D*, they also played *Boot Hill* (1975), *Tunnels & Trolls* (1975), *Bunnies & Burrows* (1976), *Chivalry & Sorcery* (1977), *Gamma World* (1978), and *RuneQuest* (1978).

A game written by two of the gang's members was another favorite. Jay Hartlove and Aimée Karklyn (by this point, Aimée Hartlove) produced an RPG called *Supergame* (1980). It was one of the earliest superhero games, postdating only *Superhero 2044* (1977, 1978) and *Villains* & Vigilantes (1979). It avoided random



rolls, instead using a point-based character creation system that wasn't "limited" by ideas about the universe. A second edition followed (1982), but it couldn't compete when northern California produced *Champions* (1981).

Meanwhile, Daniel Wagner, Gary Switzer, Steve Allen, and Howard Marcus purchased a retail store in Westwood, just five miles northeast of Santa Monica. Kennedy's Historical Models & Games had originally focused on the model side of the things, but after the gang bought it from Edward Kennedy, they changed the focus to gaming — bringing roleplaying to another Los Angeles community. They even added a dungeon-themed game room, with its walls painted to look like the stones of an underground passage. Wagner ran the store for the gang until around 1982, when he sold his share to Noah Dudley — who attracted people to the store with his own GMing, but was less successful on the business side of things. Kennedy's Models & Games only lasted for another year or so; shortly before its demise, distributors were addressing products to "Dead Kennedy's."

All of the actions of the Aurania gang were played out against the background of a vibrant roleplaying community in Los Angeles — the community that was gelling around APA-L and Lee Gold's Alarums & Excursions. Aero Hobbies was also strong focus of this community. On a good day you might even find J. Eric Holmes there, leading youngsters in a game of Dungeons & Dragons — advocating the same goals of teaching that caused him to write the first Basic Dungeons & Dragons (1977) for TSR. Holmes might have been influenced by the Aurania gang as well, because he talked about one of his sons playing a "Beorning" in an article that he wrote for *Alarums & Excursion #16* (August 1976).

Moving out from Los Angeles — from Aero in Santa Monica, The War House in Long Beach, and Kennedy's in Westwood — you can see the continued influence of these western LA stores and their communities.

Caltech — located on the opposite side of Los Angeles, about 30 miles east of Santa Monica — is known for their *Warlock* RPG system, an early *OD&D* variant. It was first published in *Spartan Simulation Gaming Journal #9* (August 1975) and later updated and reprinted as *The Complete Warlock* (1978) by the Balboa Game Company — a publishing house that shared an address with The War House in Long Beach. *Warlock* included a spell point system, a critical hit and fumble system, and a "spell-like" system for thieves — which sounds more like the Aurania gang's thieves than the ones published by Gygax in *Greyhawk*.

"All we have tried to do is present a way of handling D&D without the contradictions and loopholes inherent in the original rules."

- Spartan Simulation Gaming Journal #9 (August 1975)

Perhaps we can even trace the influence of the western LA gaming scene to San Diego's Midkemia Press; that company was set on its road to publication in 1975 when Conan La Motte purchased a copy of *OD&D* in Los Angeles. Though we don't know *where* he made his purchase, Aero Hobbies and The War House both seem like likely candidates.

Around 1984, the Aurania gang began to splinter apart, as gaming groups eventually do. Coveny and Sents went on to design a 54mm cavalry miniatures game, then Sents (and Dudley) went into video games. Karklyn became a glass jewelry designer. Other members disappeared entirely. Aero Hobbies, now over 60 years old, still can be found in Santa Monica. Gary Switzer passed away in 2006, but left the game store to one of his employees.

For a brief time the Aurania gang influenced the whole hobby through their creation of a thief and their publication of the *Manual of Aurania*. However, unlike many early RPG publishers of the '70s, the Auranians quickly decided they'd had enough.

But how can you top creating the fourth and final core class for the world's most popular tabletop RPG?
What to Read Next 🍪 🌐 🖓 🔿

- For D&D and the thief, read TSR ['70s].
- For other publishers of *D&D* supplements in 1976, read *Judges Guild* ['70s], the *Little Soldier Games* mini-history in *Gamescience* ['70s], and the *Wee Warriors* mini-history in *TSR* ['70s].
- For the early northern California gaming scene, including DunDraCon, read *Grimoire Games* ['70s].
- For an early San Diego gaming company, read Midkemia Press ['70s].
- For other early superhero RPGs, read Gamescience ['70s], FGU ['70s], and Hero Games ['80s].
- For the makers of some of those RPGs that the Aurania gang played, read **TSR** ['70s], **Flying Buffalo** ['70s], **FGU** ['70s], and **Chaosium** ['70s].
- For another gaming group that touched the industry, read *The RuneQuest Mafia* [PA] and for a very different sort of gaming group, read *Hero Auxiliary Corps* [PA].

This history courtesy of Platinum Dragon Carl Rigney.

Hero Auxiliary Corps: 1983—1997

The Hero Auxiliary Corps was a volunteer organization that ran innovative tournaments for Hero Games throughout the '80s and '90s. They're a prime example of how fans can make a difference.

Prelude to a Legion: 1982—1983

The story of the Hero Auxiliary Corps (HAC) begins with two gamers from New Jersey. High school student Keith Hannigan and recent graduate Mike Malony met at one of the East Coast's 1982 gaming conventions — during a *RuneQuest* (1978) game run by none other than Ken Rolston. They immediately struck up a friendship.

Hannigan and Malony stayed in touch through the rest of 1982, then in spring 1983 Hannigan invited Malony up to northern New Jersey to play a guest villain in his home *Champions* (1981) campaign, which starred a group of heroes called the Texas Rangers. In advance of the game, Malony was given investigative dossiers on the Rangers — who had been captured in the previous week's play. Malony studied them while hiding in Hannigan's dining room, and then at Hannigan's cue he strode into the living room, resplendent in dress clothes and a black cloak — at which point he began to interrogate the characters.

This focus on roleplaying and on dramatic action would inform the group that Hannigan and Malony would soon create — but first another convention had to enter the story.

From EastCon to Gen Con: 1983—1984

In its earliest days, the Origins Game Fair was a roving East Coast gaming convention that landed at different locales throughout Maryland, New York, Michigan, and Pennsylvania in different years. But then in the early '80s, the Origins organizers decided to go further afield, traveling to San Mateo, California, for Pacific Origins (1981) — which was the same convention where *Champions* premiered.

This left a convention-sized hole in the East Coast's gaming schedule. The Eastern Gaming Association (EGA) — who ran Origins '80 in Chester, Pennsylvania — decided to fill that hole by creating their own convention: EastCon. But before they could finalize plans, TSR offered to get involved, resulting in the creation of Gen Con East.

Gen Con East lasted two years, appearing in Cherry Hill, New Jersey, in 1981 and in Chester, Pennsylvania, for 1982. Afterward, TSR withdrew but the EGA crew continued on, resulting in one more gaming event. This time, though, it kept its original name. EastCon (1983) ran at Glassboro State College (now Rowan University) in Glassboro, New Jersey, from June 24–26, 1983.

We now return to our New Jersey *Champions* players — and to Keith Hannigan in particular, who contacted Hero Games to request sponsorship for a *Champions* tournament at EastCon. This wasn't an unusual request, as EastCon was still a pretty big deal, even without the TSR partnership. James Ward famously ran

Rob Kuntz's "The Maze of Xaene" as a *D&D* tournament at the convention, while there were also official tournaments for TSR's *Gamma World* (1978) and GDW's *Traveller* (1977). Unsurprisingly, Hero Games gave Hannigan the go-ahead to run an official *Champions* tourney too.

Hannigan and Malony quickly set to writing an adventure starring the Texas Rangers, and "The Official Champions Tournament: The Kiros Files" (1983) premiered as planned at EastCon. The two were assisted in running the tournament by another New Jersey roleplayer, Sue Grau who handled some of the game's logistics,



so that the other GMs could concentrate on the roleplaying. She'd be a full GM by the third year of the tournament and would grow even more important to the group in later years.

The Texas Rangers adventures are well-remembered because they were innovative and quite unlike the other big tournaments found at conventions at the time. To start with, they focused on roleplaying — at times becoming live action games where players were encouraged to get out of their seats and move around. However, the unique heart of the Texas Rangers games was what the GMs called "The Question."

These *Champions* tournaments were run in multiple rounds, as was typical for convention adventures. The GMs of the first round ensured that the best roleplayers advanced to the second round; then at the end of the second round, the players were faced with a Question. Questions were a natural outgrowth of the disadvantage system already built into *Champions*, which suggested that heroes could be conflicted in their choices. However, the tournament went beyond that, introducing a subgenre of the game that's been called "moral dilemma Champions."

That first adventure, "The Kiros Files," was based in part on the Keith Hannigan adventure that Mike Malony participated in a few months earlier: the PCs discovered a "villainous" organization and traced it to a secret lair. There, they were given the opportunity to join the organization, and perhaps do more good than they could as a local hero group. Would they do so? That was the first Question.

"And because I had always been far more interested in roleplaying than in just beating up villains, these events had tremendous appeal to me."

Rod Currie, "Playing the Con Game," Digital Hero #9 (April 2003)

It was an exciting new focus for roleplaying and one that continues to influence GMs in the modern day — including the patron of this article. This would be one of the biggest impacts that the Texas Rangers tourneys had on the field.

Keith Hannigan got to meet Ray Greer, Bruce Harlick, and Stacy Lawrence of Hero Games a few weeks later at Origins '83, which was back in Michigan that year. At Hero's urging, Hannigan, Malony, and Grau ran The Kiros Files again at Gen Con XVI (1983). The game was once more well-received — and exactly what Ray Greer had been looking for.

Participating in Gen Con was difficult for a small company like Hero Games. Their convention presence was usually too small, and most of that convention time was already taken up with selling product and with meeting artists, authors, and distributors. As a result, Hero had been looking for local talent who was interested in carrying the banner for Hero Games. Hannigan, Malony, and Grau were a godsend; Greer definitely wanted them to continue producing tournaments for *Champions*. Hero worked with the group through the next year — by which time Greer had conceived of an organization he called the Hero Auxiliary Corps (HAC). Though it would also include star GMs from Canada and from across the East Coast, the Texas Rangers GMs were the heart of organization. In later years, it was Sue Grau who coordinated HAC tournaments across the country, and it was her group that survived when the rest of HAC faded out.

The Core of the Corps: 1984—1993

Following the Gen Con run of The Kiros Files, Keith Hannigan's Hero Auxiliary Corps quickly grew. This began in fall 1983 when Keith Hannigan moved to Chicago for college. There he connected up with Marc Blumberg and Joseph Adlesick, who he met at Gen Con. They joined Hannigan's new college gaming group and would go on to help with HAC's *Champions* tournaments, starting with the second adventure, "Killing Miss Texas" (1984) — in which players had to decide whether to take one innocent life in order to save a city. It was the only HAC *Champions* adventure ever where some of the players could break away from the group (here, to kill Miss Texas) rather than everyone deciding The Question as a group.

"Killing Miss Texas" also revealed another important fact about the Texas Rangers stories: they were a continuing narrative, with each adventure building on the one before it. Rod Currie later described it as "an ongoing campaign with one game session per year."

The tournaments continued in 1985 with not just the third *Champions* tournament but also something new: a *Justice Inc.* (1984) tournament organized by Blumberg, Hannigan, and Malony. It was best remembered for "Bandit, raccoon of the future," a sidekick to a scientist character in the game. The tournaments were

always bringing new GMs to HAC, and this was the case here: Canadian Dean Edgell joined the group after his *Justice Inc.* play.

Meanwhile, Malony also moved to Chicago for college in 1985 while more Chicago gamers joined the group, including Mitch Gitelman and Drew Novick. What had begun as a New Jersey group of GMs would now receive more attention as a Chicago group — and was even called the "Chicago HACs" by Ray Greer. Despite the name, the group had members in New Jersey, New York, Wisconsin, Quebec, and Toronto.



Throughout the rest of the '80s, the Chicago HACs ran *Champions* and *Justice Inc.* tournaments at Gen Con and (when it was nearby) at Origins. By this time they'd registered as an official club at Gen Con — making it easier for Sue Grau to organize things, which probably contributed to the longevity of the organization.

Meanwhile, HAC was growing increasingly important to Hero Games. This was in part due to the transformation of Hero that occurred in January 1986, when Hero Games signed a publishing deal with ICE. Though the HAC's *Champions* tournament took a year off in 1986 due to illness and the pressures of college, the group bounced back in 1987; working with ICE, they were able to ensure continuity in Hero's convention presence.

"It was a draining event. Physically, since it is always warm in the room (small room, too many bodies; it always draws an audience) but emotionally as well. ... Hugs and handshakes were exchanged all around, players, GMs, audience." – Terry O'Brien, "Gen Con 1993" (1993), terryobrien.me

As the '90s dawned, the first chapter in the story of the Hero Auxiliary Corps was drawing to an end. The seventh tournament, "Rangers in Hell" (1990), was the last one to star the Texas Rangers. "The Confederation" (1991) then introduced

HEAL PLOYS = 184481 42 Edwards Com
 1
 2
 1

 1
 1
 1
 1

 1
 1
 1
 1

 1
 1
 1
 1

 1
 1
 1
 1

 1
 1
 1
 1

 1
 1
 1
 1

 1
 1
 1
 1

 1
 1
 1
 1

 1
 1
 1
 1

 1
 1
 1
 1

 1
 1
 1
 1
 1

 1
 1
 1
 1
 1

 1
 1
 1
 1
 1

 1
 1
 1
 1
 1

 1
 1
 1
 1
 1

 1
 1
 1
 1
 1

 1
 1
 1
 1
 1

 1
 1
 1
 1
 1

 1
 1
 1
 1
 1
 42. Extension, Courses - Henner Humberster, 165.9 Fill dour south urf) AZ = 24 th, 15 on Frank East, Schemen in # Sen 165 94. X In and have been and fine face Article Property in the out of the face for a face in the fill 10" IS" FUSAT (PLEASE OF FUSAE CALL) us Cest-145 10 Ene Lagrant Count DET Roben 14 * Construction Million 10 Pill Palation Det. 18 13 units unitere Barrier ILE + Bearra Cont 601 (001/3), q 20 (001/3), g 60 60 (001/3), 3 TANK ANE INC. 30 F Cont. Bold und Kan und 15 * 15 Stor Front Control with ANN REINDUCTURE Distances 30 Surgert to Botha IA Botha an These ND -12 FUBLY TORNERY 10 14 -11 1.50 (1-65) PER 80 80 All materials copyright 1934 Keith Hunnigan

a new group of heroes. Keith Hannigan decided to leave the group after the ninth tournament, "The Blade Stigma" (1992). The next year, the Chicago HACs recognized Hannigan's departure by producing a big finale for the gritty world that had been the setting of the first 10 HAC adventures.

In "Paranormal Zero" (1993), the heroes discovered that super powers were the result of an experimental virus that also caused sterility. It was about to be unleashed on every person on Earth, which would effectively end the human race. The heroes could stop the virus, but doing so

would kill everyone who already had it — including themselves. The final round of "Paranormal Zero" was played out in a side room at Milwaukee's MECCA that was packed full of spectators. They tensely watched as the heroes ultimately decided to end themselves and the age of heroism.

It was the biggest Question ever, and a glorious end. Though the *Champions* tournaments continued afterward, it was with new heroes, in a new world.

The Original Ten Tournaments: 1983—1993

"I: The Kiros Files" (1983). After tracing a secret organization to Baron Kiros, the heroes must choose whether to follow the letter of the law or take on a greater responsibility.

"II: Killing Miss Texas" (1984). A mage's spell curses the city of Dallas, and the heroes must decide whether to sacrifice Miss Texas to save the city.

"III: The Scarborough Affair" (1985). Senator Scarborough is holding together a US crumbling from within; the Rangers must decide what to do when he's revealed as the creator of those problems – and how to respond to his offers of "perfection" for each of the heroes.

Afterward the Texas Rangers' leader, Sphinx, becomes the new President of the United States by popular acclaim.

"IV: Project Soulstar" (1987). As the USSR prepares to attack the Middle East and Japan develops a missile shield, the players must help the Sphinx to decide whether to drop The Bomb on the Soviet Union's massed forces.

"V: Vox Populi" (1988). The Sphinx is running for reelection as President, while the Rangers are fighting against a repressive anti-gay bill. Though this is all a plot by Doctor Destroyer, the Rangers have no proof. They must decide whether Sphinx should veto the bill – which will doubtless lead to his defeat in the election and the bill's passage anyway in the next year.

"VI: A Matter of Faith" (1989). After Firestar sacrifices himself, the Rangers (now largely retired from public life) are given the opportunity to convince a faith healer to help him; instead, they lament the loss of their comrade.

"VII: Rangers in Hell" (1990). The Rangers come together one last time to try to save Firestar from Hell. They succeed after a rather philosophical Question makes them realize that their powers and morals came from within and are without limit.

"VIII: The Confederation" (1991). After the escalation of the previous years, a fresh start allows for simpler adventures. A new group of heroes comes together and must decide whether they trust each other in the face of attacks by a shape-changing foe.

"IX: The Blade Stigma" (1992). Following a chase around the world, the Confederation must choose what to do when they learn that their main supporter is using drug money to fund them.

"X: Paranormal Zero" (1993). After defeating natural disasters, the Confederation must decide whether to sacrifice all of their lives in order to save the human race.

A Publishing Interlude: 1987—1996

After Hero Games arranged their publication deal with ICE, the principals of Hero moved on to other jobs in the roleplaying and video game industry. This left ICE with a bit of a dilemma: they had a well-loved mature game system thanks in part to Hero's great convention presence, but they didn't have anyone to produce new material.

Rob Bell eventually stepped up to manage the Hero System for ICE; he was another tourney GM, who'd been running his own Capitol Patrol convention adventures since around 1985. However, the Hero Auxiliary Corps was also given



the opportunity to influence Hero's publishing future.

For a short time in 1987, ICE tasked Blumberg, Gitelman, Hannigan, and Malony with "evaluating proposals" for new Hero products, but the plan didn't work out. Blumberg, Grau, and Malony edited and contributed to one book, *Robot Gladiators* (1987), while Blumberg, Hannigan, and Malony wrote an article for Hero's *Adventurers Club #10* (Summer 1987) called "Champions Minus," and that was the majority of HAC's contributions to Hero's official publications.

In the following years, some individual Chicago HACs opted to write books of their own for ICE. Dean Edgell and newer member Chad Brinkley were the most prolific, contributing to a small handful of books — beginning with the *GM Screen for Champions* (1989) and ending with Edgell's *Blood Fury* (1996). Meanwhile, Blumberg and Hannigan were among many contributors to *Hero System Almanac* 2 (1995).

However, by 1996, the Hero/ICE relationship was growing dysfunctional, which caused Hero to break away and to form troubled relations with a few other companies. These latter-day changes also marked the end of the HACs' contributions to published Hero Games, with one exception: the much-later *The Ultimate Speedster* (2006), which Marc Blumberg co-authored with Steven S. Long.

However, HAC was never *really* about publication. They would continue to influence Hero Games in big ways, but it would be through tournaments, not books.

Ever Expanding: 1990—1997

In 1990, the Chicago HACs gave the Texas Rangers their finale, while their *Justice Inc.* adventures continued on. That year the group also decided to create a second generation of games with three more regular tournaments: Brian Curley, Dana Edgell, Dean Edgell, and Drew Novick began running "Drive-In Hero"; Sue Grau started a second superhero tournament, called "Octagon"; and Chad Brinkley, Mike Evans, Aaron Loeb, Dan Silver, and David Simkins began running a *Fantasy Hero* (1985) tourney. HAC's registration as a Gen Con club made this expansion easy — co-opting new GMs into HAC who might otherwise have run tournaments on their own.

This was just the first step in HAC's rapid growth in the '90s. There had previously been a variety of Hero events at Gen Con, such as Rob Bell's "Capitol Hero" and Mike Nystul's own "Fantasy Hero," but in the years that followed an increasing number of Hero tourneys came under the Hero Auxiliary Corps' banner. Though the logistics were growing more challenging than ever, Sue Grau coordinated them for the ever-expanding group.

Sadly, this Gen Con expansion occurred at the same time that the larger HAC group that Ray Greer had created was disintegrating. Though ICE made good use of the group in the late '80s, by the early '90s they let it fade away, resulting in the Chicago HACs being the sole inheritors of the Hero Auxiliary Corps name. Today, if someone mentions the HACs, they probably mean the Chicago group.

At Gen Con '95, Grau reported 47 different Hero events, making it the second most popular game system after AD & D — something that had occasionally been true since the '80s, showing the power of the HACs. Of those, over a dozen of the events had been run by HAC, including: Agents of Fortune, Anime Hero II, Champions XII, The Dark, Dark Champions II, Drive In Hero VI, Fantasy Hero VI, Force 10, Justice Incorporated X, Octagon, Re-Run Heroes, Starship T-11, Team Justice, and What About Dessert. Classic GMs like Marc Blumberg, Chad Brinkley, Brian Curley, Dana Edgell, Dean Edgell, Sue Grau, and Drew Novick were joined by relative newcomers like Mike Naylor and many more.

HAC planned for 16 games at Gen Con '96, and continued to run events at the 1997 Gen Con Game Fair, but that would be the last year for the organization. Officially.

The problem wasn't too little success, but instead too much. By 1997, HAC was also coordinating with Don Prust's convention group, SLASH, who was interested in things outside of the Hero Games wheelhouse. Meanwhile, potential HAC members wanted to run convention adventures for *Deadlands* (1996), *D&D* (1974+), and other games. At the same time, Hero Games publication was moving from ICE to R. Talsorian to Cybergames. As a result of all these factors, Grau and the others decided to shut down HAC — leaving their Hero Games sponsorship behind and instead creating something new.

Infinite Futures: 1997-Present

Though the Hero Auxiliary Corps was officially shut down in 1997, Infinite Imaginations immediately replaced it — revealing the transformation to mainly be a change in name and focus. This revamped organization continues to the modern day.

Today Infinite Imaginations includes about 40 GMs. They still run roleplaying-heavy tournament adventures, including a regular *Champions* tournament, and Sue Grau remains in charge. Rob Wiener and Geoff Speare ran "Champions 2014" at Gen Con Indy 2014; it featured the same focus on moral dilemmas and continued character development that HAC had kicked off decades before.

However, Infinite Imaginations runs a *lot* more. At Gen Con Indy 2014 they also hosted adventures for *Adventure!*, *Buffy the Vampire Slayer*, *Call of Cthulhu*, *Commando*, *Dragon Age*, *DragonQuest*, *Dungeons & Dragons*, *Godlike*, *GUMSHOE*, *Immortal*, *InSpectres*, and *Mutants & Masterminds*. Despite this breadth, the Hero System got the most attention by far.

Besides popularizing moral-dilemma roleplaying and contributing to the success of the Hero System, the Hero Auxiliary Corps created an organization that's lasted over 30 years.

And that's how fans can make a difference.

What to Read Next 🐼 🌐 🔿

- For the origins of *Champions*, *Justice Inc.*, and the Hero System, read *Hero Games* ['70s].
- For another glance at EastCon history, read Creations Unlimited ['80s].
- For Hero's partner in the late '80s and early '90s and more on Rob Bell, read *ICE* ['80s].
- For how tournaments were crucial to *D&D*'s early adventure production, read **TSR** ['70s].
- For modern takes on moral-dilemma roleplaying, read about the indie movement of the '00s, including games like *Dogs in the Vineyard* from *Lumpley Games* ['00s].
- For other gaming groups that influenced the industry, read *The Aurania Gang* [*PA*] and to a lesser extent *The RuneQuest Mafia* [*PA*].

This history courtesy of a wing of Platinum Dragons who are members of the 2014 RQ Mafia: Dave Woo; Dave Pickering; Donald and Mary Kubasak; Dave Sweet; Eric Fulton; and Christopher and Corina Wong.

The RuneQuest Mafia: 1989-Present

Gaming groups can survive for decades, holding together friends who might otherwise have drifted apart. The RuneQuest Mafia is one of those — though its members have also touched the larger roleplaying industry.

Bringing Together the Mafia: 1987—1990

The story of the RuneQuest Mafia begins with Eric Mehlhaff — a student at UC

Berkeley who decided to form a roleplaying club around 1987. He had to register the club at Sproul Hall on the Cal campus and to gather four students to sign up as officers; afterward, he could reserve rooms for gaming in buildings on campus. He also got one other benefit: permission to hang a permanent sign at Berkeley's Sather Gate, on the bridge over Strawberry Creek. The painted wooden sign that he posted read "Berkeley Campus Adventurers Club," the club that would be the immediate predecessor to the Mafia.

During BCAC's first two years, rooms were reserved and games were played. The



1995: The Broken Council Guidebook

club's gaming schedule was *GURPS* (1987) heavy in those early days, but Mehlhaff also ran a short campaign for a new game that we'll soon return to: *Ars Magica* (1987). The larger story of BCAC lies outside of the history of the Mafia, but a few of the club's first members would eventually become Mafia members too — among them Matt Harris, Eric Mehlhaff, Alex Purl, and John Tomasetti. The fall of 1988 brought one other early member of note: grad student Eric Rowe, who would soon become the nexus of the Mafia.

In the Fall of 1989 more future Mafia members came on stage. Shannon Appelcline (then Shannon Appel), Dave Pickering, and Dave Woo were all freshmen, newly arrived at Cal, while Bill Filios was another newcomer to the BCAC community. Yet more future Mafioso trickled into BCAC in the next year, among them Donald Kubasak, Doug Lampert, Matt Seidl, Dave Sweet, and Kevin Wong. Some would find their way to the BCAC from that wooden sign over Strawberry Creek, while others were brought into the club by friends.

These histories often discuss how game stores are a crucial locus for roleplaying — as places to find new games and new releases alike. And they are. The history of the Aurania Gang tells how game stores were crucial to the western LA gaming scene, while the histories of Columbia Games and White Wolf talk of the dangers of abandoning the distribution chain.

However college gaming groups were at least as important in the '70s and '80s. They're full of wild creativity — of people at the start of their lives daring to imagine *anything*. ICE, Lion Rampant, Midkemia Press, Palladium Books, and Jennell Jaquays' Fantastic Dungeoning Society all grew out of college gaming groups.

College is also the place where gaming tastes evolve — where players learn about new RPGs, extending their horizons beyond the scant games they played in high school. Retail stores might still be crucial to this evolution, such as when Matt Harris found *Ars Magica* (1987) at Don Reents' Games of Berkeley, but it was on the Berkeley campus that Eric Mehlhaff actually brought that game into play.

When the future Mafia members came to Berkeley in 1989 and 1990, they'd almost all been introduced to roleplaying by *Basic Dungeons & Dragons*; most of them arrived through Tom Moldvay's edition of the game (1981), but Sweet remembers the blue cover of J. Eric Holmes' game (1977) and Wong remembers the more professional boxed set produced by Frank Mentzer (1983). About half of them had played other games, including *Phoenix Command* (1986), *Paranoia* (1984), *Call of Cthulhu* (1981), *Stormbringer* (1981), *Champions* (1981), and *Shadowrun* (1989). However, *D&D* in its several forms had been the main course, and they were ready for something new.

We now return to Fall 1989 and the initial influx of Mafia members. At the time, BCAC reserved several rooms in Dwinelle Hall — one of the most labyrinthine buildings on the Berkeley campus. Roleplayers would arrive in the building around noon each Saturday and choose games à *la carte*. One game would run from lunch to dinner, and then another would run from dinner until late in the evening. Players could wander from one room to the other between the sessions and play with a different group each time. Eventually, cliques would develop, but they would take time.

During that period, there were two games of importance to the Mafia.

The first was Matt Harris' Ars Magica game, the BCAC's second such campaign. As an early independent RPG, Ars Magica offered very different play from the D&D norm. Players took on the roles of characters at vastly different power levels — including guard-like grogs, a variety of companions, and of course wizards. They also participated in stories that weren't just dungeon crawls. Harris' campaign was short-lived, but "Gilliam's Keep" — named for Filios' grog character — showed the future members of the Mafia that there was more to roleplaying than D&D. It would also lead to many other Ars Magica games over the years, one of which would be published by White Wolf.

"I was thinking of taking Gentle Gift, so I can sneak up on people." – Dave Pickering, Ars Magica game

The second was Eric Rowe's ErzoQuest campaign, which would become the group's defining game. ErzoQuest was a *RuneQuest* (1978) game set in an original world that Rowe had created. The inventiveness of the world melded well with Rowe's star GMing. He was adroit at thinking on his feet — to the point where he was sometimes mocked for coming to games unprepared. But that was possible in part because of the extensive time that Rowe had spent designing Erzo: he began writing the world's underlying mythology in Summer 1989 and was working on a massive 32-page map of the world around the time that the Loma Prieta earthquake shattered the Bay Area on October 17, 1989. Even today, Rowe still has a head full of Erzo lore he's never committed to paper.

Like the world of *Talislanta* (1987), Erzo was an innovative setting that deviated from standard fantasy tropes. Humans were a dying race, while the rock-like Vikul were the inheritors of the world. Other major races included a warrior race of giant rabbits called the Gabter, the plant-like Rezla, and the draconic Jiliroth. Beyond that, the story of Erzo was *epic*. Rowe imagined a world history that moved through 15 major eras, one for each of the major runes. In this first campaign, Erzo stood at the divide between the 5th and 6th ages. As the Age of Civilization approached, empires rose and fell, and the characters played major roles in those happenings.

That was the first chapter in the history of the RuneQuest Mafia. A group of old-timers including Harris, Mehlhaff, Purl, and Tomasetti were joined by newcomers like Appel, Filios, Pickering, and Woo to play a transformative game run by Rowe. And then in Spring 1990 their numbers began to swell thanks to Kubasak, Lampert, Seidl, Sweet, Wong, and others.

And that was just the beginning.

Erzo Days: 1990—2004

Harris' *Ars Magica* game ended in the Spring of 1990, but new roleplaying options immediately appeared within the large, vibrant BCAC group. Many of the future Mafia members moved over to an *AD&D 2e* (1989) game run by Tomasetti, but some opted instead for yet another *Ars Magica* game, running across the hall. Saturday gaming days were also growing in length: the day's two roleplaying sessions were sometimes followed by a middle-of-the-night *Battletech* (1985) game and then a trip to Berkeley's Open Computer Facility, where gamers could play tournament *Xtrek* games until they were kicked out by cleaning staff at 5am — about 17 hours after the gaming day began.

Meanwhile Erzo was ramping up in popularity. Early histories of roleplaying often tell about primal roleplaying campaigns growing vast due to their success, and that's exactly what happened with Erzo. At its height, it had somewhere between 12 and 20 players — arranged at not one but two large tables.

"He was born a farmer, but died a not-very-good-warrior."

- Dave Pickering as the Vikul Tok, ErzoQuest game

Following that summer, Erzo's numbers settled down to a more manageable number. This was in part because some of the old guard was fading away: Harris moved on to UCLA while Purl joined the army. A bit later, Lampert headed back east — forever costing the group its rules lawyer, who knew where *everything* was in the rulebooks. As players faded away, the remaining members of Rowe's Erzo campaign were gelling into a coherent whole — more likely to play the same games together, rather than splitting up into the larger BCAC community. Because of their strident love for the Erzo campaign, they were now (at last) named the RuneQuest Mafia by another clique that developed within the BCAC — one that the Mafia in turn named the Chaos Gamers.

Around this time, one of the last members of the Mafia to join during college days showed up: Chris Van Horn. His late arrival was probably why he alone moved effortlessly between the two cliques. He was the taunted-and-teased baby of the group for years, because in college a year or two feels like it makes a difference.

Erzo continued into 1991, and then was put on hiatus while Rowe worked on his thesis. When it returned, the players created new characters, but continued with the same storyline, which eventually reached its epic conclusion. It was the first of three Erzo games that Rowe ran over the years. In the late '90s a second Erzo campaign was set in the Age of Movement, where most of the players played a blink-dog-like race called the Lapadors. The last Erzo game ran from 2001–2004 and was set in the Age of Cold. Snowmen and yeti joined favorite races like the Gabter, Jiliroth, and Vikul. Fifteen years after Rowe ran his first Erzo game, this final campaign offered another epic conclusion to the group's most long-running game.

"Party is just trap backwards with a 'y."

Dave Woo as the Criamon Risus, Ars Magica game

During these years, from 1990–2004, there were many other games. *Ars Magica* was the next most important. Though it faded away from BCAC's Saturday gaming, it reappeared on Friday nights thanks to Dave Martin, a recent graduate of UC Davis who met Appelcline and others through the *Ars Magica* Mailing List. He was instrumental in the creation of a new "St. Nerius" campaign that ran for just three months in 1991. It was followed by the long-lived Roman Tribunal campaign (1991–1993), the fleeting Nature's Teeth campaign (1993–1994), and after a few years' hiatus, the Prospectus Locus campaign (1998–1999). All of these later *Ars Magica* campaigns were run in a full troupe style, with multiple GMs coming together to create a joint story; Appelcline, Filios, and Van Horn were usually the leads.

However, it was more typical for one GM to maintain control of a game, and that one GM was most frequently Eric Rowe. Over the course of a decade and a half he also ran a long-lived *MERP* (1984) game, two Gloranthan *RuneQuest* campaigns, and an "Accursed" *AD&D 2e* campaign. One of the Gloranthan games ran on Sundays, meaning that a RuneQuest Mafia member could game from Friday night through Sunday evening if he wanted.

Other GMs contributed games of their own, including: a few *King Arthur Pendragon* (1985) campaigns and a fatally short-lived *Hawkmoon* (1986) game by Appelcline; a *DragonQuest* (1980) game by Filios; *Boot Hill* (1975), *Rolemaster Pirates* (1982) Pirates, and *Star Wars* (1987) games by Pickering; and *Mechwarrior* (1986), *Star Trek: The Next Generation* (1998), and *DC Heroes* (1985) games by Wong. Most intriguing about the RQ Mafia's list of campaigns over the years is that Wong is the only GM who's successfully run a game that originated later than the group's origin date of 1989. The group has certainly embraced new versions of classic rules — for example moving from the original *Ars Magica* (1987) to fourth edition (1996) over the course of six or more campaigns. However the group's fundamental ideas about roleplaying seem to have become set when it started playing at Berkeley. It makes one wonder how important nostalgia is for a long-lived group.

Throughout those dozens of campaigns and across those 15 years, the Mafia evolved. The biggest changes came when the core members of the group left UC Berkeley, a process that began as early as 1993. For a few years, the Mafia worked with younger Cal students to try and keep BCAC registered every semester. By 1994 or 1995 they gave up, retreating off campus; for a long while afterward the games were held in Appelcline's apartment. They later moved on to apartments first shared by Wong and Kubasak, then Rowe and Kubasak. Still later, Pickering's basement was a Saturday gaming space for a while.

Sadly, the larger BCAC group faded away within a few years of the Mafia's departure from the campus.

Tales of the Mafia

Alex & The Character Sheet. During one of Eric Rowe's ErzoQuest games, Alex Purl found his character mortally wounded. Again. In frustration he ripped his character sheet up. However within the next round, a healer got to Alex's character and saved his life. Looking at his shredded character sheet, Alex called for scotch tape.

Don & The Chair. In an *Ars Magica* game, Don Petrovich found his new character, Angus, killed. He hadn't really had a chance to play the character, so he just erased the name, wrote something new, and continued on. One of the other players at the table thought this funny, and kept calling the "new" character "Angus the Younger." Don said, "Don't do that," but the jokester continued. Don said, "No, really, don't do that." When the other player called him "Angus the Younger" one more time, Don picked up a chair and threw it. But he missed his taunter and hit someone else instead!

Dave S. & The Horse. Shannon Appelcline occasionally turned his *Pendragon* games over to the rest of the troupe to run, and Dave Sweet decided to give it a try. The players insisted on toiling through cold and snow, well past where they were supposed to go, and Dave kept making them roll their Energetic trait. When a character failed his roll, the personality trait dropped. No one was too concerned, though Dave kept saying, "You feel cold." Then Mike Lee's Energetic dropped to zero and Dave said, "You freeze to death on your horse." The group was flabbergasted.

Many college gaming groups die as college days end, but the Mafia continued on because many of the members stayed in the Bay Area — in large part because most of them either studied computer science or else moved into the computer field. Some members moved south to Oakland, Fremont, or San Jose, but they continued to game; Berkeley would remain the nexus of the group until at least the late '90s.

However, as Cal days came to an end, there were more departures as well. Filios moved to Iowa when his wife was offered a professorship there, while Seidl moved on to grad school in Colorado. Van Horn largely faded away, in part due to his participation in archaeological digs. Tomasetti moved to Sacramento, and Woo returned to his native southern California.

"My advantage is that I don't have a plan so we can't be foiled by it failing." – Shannon Appelcline as Filbert the Fighting Bard, AD&D 2e game

Surprisingly, they all returned at times. Filios would visit for major events; Seidl would stop by in later years when his job brought him to the Bay Area; Van Horn would occasionally return for six months or a year at a time; and Tomasetti would travel an hour and a half for Erzo games. Finally, Woo would make a more full return after about two years.

Clayton & The Faeries. Clayton Springer was one of many players who joined the Mafia just for *Ars Magica* games. Like many such casual attendees, he didn't really understand the mindset of the group. One day he was running a game where the players met a group of faeries. Clayton clearly expected everyone to talk and so was unconcerned when Dave Pickering kept asking the faeries to crowd closer and closer together. Dave finally confirmed that the faeries were in a very tight group in front of him and said, "I Arc of Fiery Ribbon them." In *Ars Magica*, faeries are magical power personified (or as we say, "*vis* on the hoof"). The faeries died. The GM was flabbergasted.

Dave S. & The Pit. During a *Star Wars* game, Dave Sweet embraced the spirit of roleplaying when his Wookiee warned the rest of the party about a pit he'd discovered. There was of course a language problem, so Dave simply shouted, "Woowworrah!!" The rest of the players acted like they had no idea what Dave was talking about – but for the rest of the campaign whenever Dave's Wookiee spoke they said, "Watch out! There's a pit!"

Kevin & The Car. When a few members of the gaming group had too much to drink one evening, Kevin offered to drive them home. Unfortunately, he was driving a stick shift, and he wasn't any good at it. At a stoplight, Kevin accidentally rolled the car back into the vehicle behind him. And then that vehicle's *police siren* came on. Kevin had to explain to the officer how he was the sober one, driving everyone else home.

It showed how the group was becoming as much about friendships as gaming.

Eric Fulton was the last member to join the group in this era, showing up in 1997. Chris Van Horn finally stopped being the new guy as that title was transferred on to a new recipient, who held it for about a decade. However Fulton didn't let that stop him from running games of his own, including *Dark Sun* (1990) and Middle-earth games, both of them using the D & D 3E (2000) rules.

At heart, a young gaming group is about games, and the RQ Mafia played *lots* of them in the '90s and early '00s, before life finally started catching up.

The Inevitable Publishing Interlude: 1992-Present

During the '70s, it was easy to break into the gaming industry because publishing standards were low: anyone with a typewriter and a mimeograph machine could produce books that were similar in quality to those published by professional companies. In the '80s, professional publishers' standards went up, but then Desktop Publishing arrived, allowing a new wave of fans to enter the industry. In the '90s, publishing standards were climbing even higher, but a new entry point appeared for the industry: the internet.

The RuneQuest Mafia never fully jumped into publishing, but throughout the '90s, members of the group came together to work on professional publications. It all started in 1990, when Shannon Appelcline took over the *Ars Magica* Mailing List from Dave Martin. By chance, this put him in direct contact with *Ars Magica* designer Mark Rein•Hagen. As Appelcline had been an aspiring author since writing *Doctor Who*-inspired short stories in grade school, he took this the opportunity to pitch a gaming book to Rein•Hagen: a supplement about Mythic Europe Rome, based on the Mafia's Roman Tribunal campaign.



Tribunals of Hermes: Rome (1993), was co-authored by Shannon Appelcline and Chris Frerking — a member of the group in the early '90s who only attended the Friday night Ars Magica games. It was the gaming book that most fully belonged to the Mafia as a whole, as it'd been written by two of its members and based on one of their campaigns. The "authors' dedication" was also a who's who of the group's Ars Magica players at the time, including: Philip Brown, Bill Filios, Scott Gier, Philip Gross, Donald Kubasak, Doug Lampert, Dave Martin, Doug Orleans, Don Petrovich, Dave Pickering, Eric Rowe, Matt Seidl, John Tomasetti, Dave Woo, and Kevin Wong. There were some changes between the campaign and the book, which made the setting less pragmatic and more fantastical; then, White Wolf asked Appelcline to add more demons. Still, it was an interesting mirror of two and a half years of play.

A year after the publication of *Tribunals of Hermes: Rome*, two events led a few members of the group to more work in the industry.

The first major event was Appelcline and Rowe's attendance of RuneQuest-Con (1994), organized in Baltimore, Maryland, by *RuneQuest* fan David Cheng. Rowe decided to follow it up with RQ-Con 2 (1995) in San Francisco the next year. He and Appelcline also opted to write a LARP, "The Broken Council," since Gloranthan live-action games had become a staple of *RuneQuest* conventions in the UK and the US. They received help from Gloranthan fan Stephen Martin — who as it happens was Dave Martin's brother, proving how small the roleplaying world is.

Everyone involved learned *not* to simultaneously plan a convention and write a LARP, but nonetheless it all came together on January 13–16, 1995. Kubasak was shanghaied at the last minute to help with LARP prep and to sign books (using Rowe's name) and everything came off mostly okay. The weekend convention also resulted in the only books that members of the Mafia produced themselves without releasing them through a publisher. There was a pre-con book (1994) and a con book (1995), but the LARP's *The Broken Council Guidebook* (1995) was more notable for the roleplaying field; it was the first ever in-depth look at Glorantha's First Age, written following discussions with Gloranthan creator Greg Stafford. The book was authored by Appelcline, Rowe, and Martin and included artwork by Filios.

Later that year Appelcline produced *The RQ-Con 2 Compendium* (1995), bringing the RQ-Con 2 experience to a close with LARP reports and seminar transcripts. However that wasn't the end for Rowe. If the Internet was the main conduit to professional roleplaying work for amateurs in the '90s, then fan communities were second. Based primarily on his experience managing RQ-Con 2 — and the connections he made with Chaosium — Eric Rowe was soon hired by the game company as a marketer.





Meanwhile Appelcline had started an electronic newsletter called The Chaosium Digest (1994–2012). It was a weekly or biweekly collection of articles for Chaosium's games, largely written by Appelcline with help from Rowe, but with contributions from internet subscribers as well. Appelcline hoped it would eventually give him a foot in the door at Chaosium, and that's exactly what happened.

In short order, Appelcline and Rowe were asked to contribute to a few of Chaosium's upcoming books: *Chronicles* of the Awakenings (1995) for Chaosium's new Nephilim (1994) game and Taint of

Madness (1995) for *Call of Cthulhu*. In the years afterward, Appelcline also edited a few books that he organized himself: the *Gamemaster's Companion* (1996) for *Nephilim* and *Tales of Chivalry & Romance* (1999) and *Tales of Magic & Miracles* (1999) for *Pendragon* — though the last two were delayed for a few years by Chaosium's financial problems and shifting priorities. As had been the case with other industry connections of the '90s, Kubasak and Filios both contributed to these projects.

"Ooh, killed by another vegetable."

- Shannon Appelcline as GM, Pendragon game

As Appelcline hoped, Chaosium hired him in 1996. He worked for them as a layout artist and editor for two years. Rowe continued his own marketing work during this time, but their paths diverged in 1998 when Chaosium ran into financial problems related to its overprinting of the *Mythos* CCG (1996). Appelcline, more risk adverse, went back to the computer field, while Rowe took over Chaosium's mail order arm in exchange for debts owed to him. He then made Wizard's Attic into a fulfillment house, just in time to take advantage of the d20 explosion.

These histories have told the stories of several gaming groups that impacted the entire industry, and the RuneQuest Mafia is one of them. Through the group's interest in *RuneQuest*, *Pendragon*, and other Chaosium games and through Rowe and Appelcline's work on RQ-Con 2, Rowe ended up running a company that distributed the products of approximately 80 RPG companies in the early '00s. When it crashed, for reasons described in its own mini-history, it took some of those companies with it. Even big companies like Mongoose were affected.

Following the crash of Wizard's Attic in 2003 and the results of the US presidential election in 2004, Rowe decided to move back to his birthplace in New Zealand, which would result in the groups' biggest shake-up ever.

Meanwhile, with the coming of the '00s, the era of members of the group working together on roleplaying projects was past. Appelcline is the only one who's continued in the field. He's run RPGnet since around 2003 and for a while regularly wrote for Chaosium and Gloranthan fanzines. He also contributed to *Hero Wars* (2000), and authored two Gloranthan elf books: "Oak & Thorn" for Issaries, which was never published, and *Elfs: A Guide to the Aldryami* (2007) for Mongoose, which was. The fact that a 100,000-word book ended up unpublished due to the vagaries of changing companies and ownerships in the industry led Appelcline to focus on projects he fully owned instead. The first of these was *Designers & Dragons* (2011, 2014).

Meanwhile, the rest of the Mafia was focusing more on their own professional careers, a general trend for a group that had by now entered its second decade.

Mature Gaming: 1999-Present

There's a difference between a young gaming group and a mature gaming group. The young group is all about the games, and players might flit in and out of the group at any time. As a gaming group matures it becomes about the people, and the games become the glue that holds them together.

With more than a decade gone by, some of the members of the Mafia were held together by more than that. They'd almost all ended up in the computer industry and as often as not a few of them worked at the same company.

Meanwhile, the group's social fabric was maturing in another way. John Tomasetti was married in June 1999, Shannon Appelcline in August 2000, Eric Rowe in October 2002, and Dave Pickering in April 2003. This sort of maturation represents another danger to a college group, just as the ending of college days does: though Appelcline and Pickering stayed with the group, Tomasetti faded away after he met his wife, and Rowe would leave for New Zealand just two years after his own wedding.

By 2004, the Mafia was composed of Shannon Appelcline, Eric Fulton, Donald Kubasak, Dave Pickering, Eric Rowe, Kevin Wong, and when circumstances allowed Dave Sweet and Dave Woo. The group was still a healthy size, but it would have been easy for it to disintegrate after Rowe's departure, because he'd been the central GM of the Mafia for 15 years.

52 Designers & Dragons: Platinum Appendix 🗞 Shannon Appelcline





Hore Marries Chi Age 19 Gentes F Handedoor Team 11 Highs Personal S		UNEQUES
	tindistry the internition	ARACTER NOTES
STR CHA	RACTERISTICS & ATTR	BUTES
	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	
	in Back 47/19 they 5. 2010 A/F. hall spale.	ne link tod

KineQues				- Jehr	•
Present Information	dare.	Des			
Age 17 Bat	hakar -	Grader			
Religion		telilingin and		ne observe	
Characteristics Car ITR Orig STR 10 Nas STR	CONN CONN	Z DY POW Z Z DY POW Z DY POW		X X/P X X/P X X/P	Other 61 10N 0F 11F
Apility Skills (Data edite, Star)	- 24	Knowledge Skills (fm)		Mariputation Skills (18, vDec, +50.)	
Bar (D)		AlchemptRis		Constalition	. 5
Clarkett		Bachor(30)		DeviseDiff	
Dawny (1975)		CMPU10		Driveritit	
Dodge (85) -EN Long (25) -ENK		Actor Palling P.			
Roketter				Peacet	
		Degenerity)		Photon	
- Real Nonline bear	di ANC	Evaluate(15) Trial Hosting Plane(15)			
Swim (15)-54E	NC				
		Calification			
		True Astroitty		Shighted) (Thurs(23)	
		Tour December			
Communication		Total Poloatility			
(interferenced)	0 <u> </u>				
A.405		-		Perception Name	
BagaindPD		Ar Londing		(Im, sPen, eCon,)	
Fact Lak (17)				Test 25	
Ocardd) Siaplif()				Lines(21)	
Survis/Eng/00		Cold Louis No		-Seat(20)	2442
		Doub LongThy	32	-Septh20 -Sault25	
		Dragon Losefilly Earth Losefills		Tatis 25	
		Mag Low/000		Tank (25)	
Longuage Skill		Kennleige Lauritty		Sense Anamier/HS	
		Life Long/RD Mercenner Long/RD		Serve Chancilly	
Carpenda un		Plan Lovel Dis-			
		State Long/Mil			
		Water Lowell We World Lowell WE		Steadth Hallis (DecSicProv.)	
		Call Lane (10)		(and the second	
				28.5c205	
				Steals(17)	- ×

Dandardan	Stationics	Glory 1000
141110444	STR C	NO NO
	CON (Paper Prund)	ZK
Piere . 04021 . 2012	Demage courses	Contraction of the second
Proved Data	Healing Rest. concerning	
Name ADDIN	Total Hit Points in-one , WW.	A James
Cuture CTTTER Belges CAUL	Quiperine and products	
Father's Harra . JCN/25.	Distinctive Frances	
Father's Class. 201,0001. Son Number	Determine yranara	
Last		
Current Class		
		Current
Stromality These	Assertes di di Busing di	26e Diets
Overlag Datus (c) and a second second second field and the second	Chinagery	Monthly
Bingroot bend automatic and a to C State / / Leaf S C Despite / Leaf S C Despite / Leaf S C Despite / Leaf S C Despite / Despite S Note: Despite / Despite S Note: Despite / Despite S C Despite / Despite / Despite S C Despite S C Despite / Despite S C Desp	Compose C. C.	2 Chargenery Presided
+ D Energeie Lary D	Courses	2 Original Levels
- U Feature	Barceg 0 Farrie Lare 0 Free Aut 1	Combet Skills
 C Generation F Honese E Honese E Honese 	FIRAL	Early
. D. Jun. "The	Fining 0	Hermander
+ 0 Heather		wayon pipe-
Chell D C	Gaming Rowking Resulting Resulting	Sword
	Hereidry	Desper
D Sergence (11, 7, 110), Indugen D	Ruttry D Industry E Intripot	Section
D Training The Province D Approve D	intripos	
Decid hat	Our C	
Evented Test	Read Comment of the D	
Persions	Berngton D	
Layatty (Sect) 5 Layatty (Sect) 5 Layatty (Sect) 6 Layatty 7 Hespitality 6	Report Transford	
Love (howly)	Romania D. D.	Jourt Score
Hoop tailing III	Streething	With
L'Indiana, avenue, de la companya de la companya de la	Swinning	Norm
	Towney	The Warface of
	0	
Equipment Carried		Aresti
Arrent Type 11 and	Squire	Read
Debung the server of the serve	Name	ColerNessa
Theyel Genr to the A	Past Ad.	
D War Geld solver 1	Dette	Saurie Mit (1991) CON
LOOKO, LYONE,	Hamerhamahy	- 1000 m

SCORMBRINGER ADVENTURER SHEET	
Cars 17 Annual States Policies	19
sta 77 The Michael	State of the
Cast and trans. tellula	Acces -
CHN I as not if a second secon	other thanks
APP 2 de theters 25 - 221 - initian lach	Call Contraction
	HIT POINTS -
ACONU DAMAGEN II CRAMENA	HIT POUNTS -
Ar physical and a second and a	Deal of -1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1
C material and C Main former det _2. Q	
C Regar (101) II (D Nov Query (101) II (D Serie) (101) II C One (401) II (D Nave New String III) (D Serie) (101) II (D	WENTWHEFT

C Concept Date (2014) 201 C Respect (2014) 201 C Rester (2014) 201 Cont (2014) 2014 C Respect (2014) 201 C Rest (2014) 2014 C Rest	*********
C - Contraction - C - Contraction - C - Description - C - C - C - C - C - C - C - C - C -	recenceres
C Test (Mar)	- MAGIC POINTS
	- MACK POINT
C Evenue 2010 II () Press (Minu) II C Young Kingstone (1914 III)	Universities 2 1 2 2 -
	5 47 8 9 48 9 11
C Hole (20%) C D Police (20) C D C	465748821
MACIC IN MEMORY	*********
AND A MUNICIPAL	

the second secon	******
HAND TO HAND WEAPONS ARMO	a shifting
	and the lot with
	Cop a fit water of
C Bar 300 mant state has share while were from a fit a sec	Barries Subscriptions
Cardina	drawn / & np 1.1
Alisite Anisite Anisite Anisite	WEAPONS -
C	
00	Concernance while states of
	particular sources where the
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	

Instead, it kept on. Appelcline stepped up as a regular GM, running games of *Elric!* (1993), *AD&D 1e* (1977), *D&D 3.5E* (2003), Mongoose *Traveller* (2008), and *Pathfinder* (2009). Wong had been regularly running since 1997 and he continued on with *GURPS*, *Deadlands: Hell on Earth* (1998), and *Pendragon* campaigns. Kubasak and Fulton also ran a few games of their own.

Though gaming continued, there were changes to both its tone and its frequency. All of the GMs were now more likely to use packaged adventures than the more imaginative and responsive games run for *Ars Magica* and *RuneQuest* in days past, and the frequency of the games decreased: though there were sometimes still two games on a Saturday, not everyone stayed for both sessions, and at other times there weren't games for weeks.

"I can't believe how adverse to work you are in this imaginary world." – Dave Sweet, Pathfinder game

Nevertheless, the group started to grow again. Kevin Wong's younger brother, Christopher Wong, became a regular participant and even GMed some $D \not\subset D$ 4E (2008) games; he was soon joined by his fiancé Corina Borroel. Meanwhile, Donald Kubasak brought in his girlfriend Mary Seabrook, who briefly ran *The Dresden Files Roleplaying Game* (2010). Suddenly a group that had been shrinking since the late '90s topped out at an almost unmanageable size of 10! These new attendees also brought the first paired gamer weddings: Donald and Mary were married in January 2010 and then Christopher and Corina were married that October.

A gaming group grown mature had also become family. They played together, they worked together, and they even vacationed together on occasion. Dave Sweet, Kevin Wong, Christopher Wong, and Chris Van Horn all drove in a van from California to Milwaukee to attend the 2002 Gen Con Game Fair together, where they were met by Dave Woo (who flew). Several members of the group also attended DaveCon in Apple Valley, California, in 2004, a convention just for the Mafia. Some visited Rowe in New Zealand in 2009 for DaveCon II: Go'n Kiwi, while another Gen Con trip happened in 2012.

Unfortunately the 2000s also brought one tragedy: Chris Van Horn passed away in December 2008. He hadn't been a regular member of the Mafia for years, but he was still missed and mourned.

Today, the RuneQuest Mafia is surprisingly spry for a group that's 25 years old. Appelcline is finishing a four-year run of *Pathfinder*'s *Kingmaker* campaign — though he's been claiming that it's almost over for a year. His recent campaigns have all been run at EndGame, a game store in Oakland, California, that's also the nexus of Evil Hat Production's West Coast presence. Meanwhile Wong is near the start of *Pendragon*'s Great Campaign.

Sometimes members of the Mafia disappear for a month or a year or two due to any number of life reasons. However, they always seem to return, drawn back by the inexorable schedules of gaming.

What to Read Next 🏵 🌒 🔿

- For more on college gaming groups, read ICE ['80s], Lion Rampant ['80s], Midkemia Press ['70s], and Palladium Books ['80s]. Also read about the Fantastic Dungeoning Society in Judges Guild ['70s].
- For RuneQuest, the group's definitive game, read Chaosium ['70s].
- For Ars Magica, the group's other game of note, read Lion Rampant ['80s].
- For the company that published Tribunals of Hermes: Rome, read White Wolf ['90s].
- For the state of *RuneQuest* publication when Rowe put on RQ-Con 2 in 1995, read *Avalon Hill* ['80s].
- For the gaming company that Appelcline and Rowe briefly worked at, again read *Chaosium* ['70s].
- For more on *Wizard's Attic*, read its own mini-history, which appears in *Issaries* ['00s].
- For more on EndGame and Evil Hat West, read Evil Hat Productions ['00s].
- For another gaming group that touched the industry, read **The Aurania Gang** [PA] and for a very different sort of gaming group, read **Hero Auxiliary Corps** [PA].

These yearly chronicles courtesy of Kickstarter backers who helped us to stretch to \$80,000.

Appendix I: Yearly Chronicles: 2008-Present

The first 11 histories from *Designers & Dragons* (2014) were published online at RPGnet, but by April 2008, plans were underway for their publication as a book. As a result, the nature of the articles being published at RPGnet changed; histories that would appear in the book mostly faded away, but in return some new, complementary articles appeared.

These new articles included yearly looks at the industry, each published just past the end of the year. The first was published on January 1, 2009; additional articles have appeared every year since. Now, thanks to the 2014 Kickstarter, all the articles from 2008–2014 are being reprinted here.

Please note that these articles are written in a different style than the main histories of *Designers & Dragons*. They're written in the first person, and they're more emotional as well. This all probably arises from the fact that they weren't exactly written as history, but rather a chronicle of the good and the bad of the year before — one that the author was directly involved with.

These articles have been reformatted and edited for style. However, the content has been left untouched, for good or ill. Side comments give more recent perspectives of some of the events, but reports, suppositions, and predictions have been left as they were originally written. The result hopefully provides as interesting of a perspective on these years as a more unbiased history would, because it gives insight into what we were feeling at the time.

So enjoy these histories of the years gone by, when the first two editions of *Designers & Dragons* were being researched and written.

2008: The Year of Reborn Games

It was the year when the old was made new again. Of course, Wizards of the Coast released the fourth iteration of D&D, but there was far more than that: Chaosium released a fully featured version of their Basic RolePlaying system, OSRIC was revised into a 2.0 form, and Wild Talents returned in an Essential edition. Perhaps most importantly, D&D 3.5E returned as Pathfinder, in alpha and beta editions, and Warhammer 40k finally returned as a roleplaying game after flirting with the idea in the days of Rogue Trader (1987). So, it was a new year, but an old one too.

The Passing of the Old Guard. Ours is an aging hobby, and it is with great sadness that I must note the passing of some of its pioneers in 2008. Most notably, we lost Gary Gygax, Bob Bledsaw, N. Robin Crossby, and Erick Wujcik.

Gary Gygax invented our medium and so touched all of our lives in ways that we can't begin to define.

Bob Bledsaw created the market for gaming supplements and his Judges Guild was an important force through the hobby's youngest days.

N. Robin Crossby discovered Hârn; alongside Glorantha and Tékumel it is one of what I consider to be the hobby's three great settings, which helped to define the ideas of world-building in RPGs.

Erick Wujcik was integral to the history of Palladium, one of the most successful RPG companies in its time, and also created one of the most innovative games in the hobby, *Amber Diceless Role-Playing* (1991), which presaged a lot of the indie development that's followed.

Everyone passes too soon, but I think that's particularly the case for these trailblazers of our medium.

I can't believe that Bledsaw, Crossby, Gygax, and Wujcik were all with us when I started writing Designers & Dragons, because it seems like they've been gone for so long.

D&D Moves Onward. Meanwhile, life goes on. Our hobby's flagship game continued its evolution with the release of D&D 4E (2008), created by some of the younger generation: Rob Heinsoo, Andy Collins, and James Wyatt.

Though some have argued otherwise, I think there's little doubt that 4E was the release that merged tabletop roleplaying with MMORPG play — at least in its strategy, terminology, and themes. I haven't seen any indication that anyone else is following this path — but it's probably too early to tell. If $D \not C D$ ultimately acts as a gatekeeper between the MMORPG and RPG domains, it might actually keep everyone happy.

'Happy' generally isn't the word I'd use to describe the reception of D&D 4E, sadly.

D20 Fractures. The release of $D \notin D 4E$ was accompanied by a trend that should be scarier for Wizards of the Coast: the fracturing of the d20 market.

Some sort of fracture was probably going to happen in any case, as many folks felt that D & D 3E (2000) didn't need a total revamp. However, Wizards made it much worse than it might have been. First, they called back all of their external licenses, such as *Dragon*, *Dungeon*, and Dragonlance — ensuring that no one else had "skin" in the game. Second, their new "open game license" was badly delayed and finally appeared in a pretty unfriendly state; many publishers were forced out of the D & D-support biz, just because they couldn't afford to wait and see.



58 Designers & Dragons: Platinum Appendix 🛠 Shannon Appelcline

As a result, the top D & D & D & D & D 3E supporters have decided to depend upon their own games. Green Ronin is concentrating on *True20* (2005) and *Mutants* & Masterminds (2002); Troll Lord Games is focusing on *Castles* & Crusades (2004); and Paizo was forced into the position of creating a brand-new 3E-compatible game, *Pathfinder* (2009) — which will do the most to emphasize the d20 rift if it's successful.

If it's successful? I think Pathfinder succeeded beyond anyone's wildest dreams.



Of the notable d20 publishers, only Goodman Games immediately made the leap from $D \notin D \ 3E$ to 4E — though others who had gotten out of the market (such as Mongoose and Fantasy Flight) appear to be tentatively finding their way back in. However, there are many fewer 4E publishers than there were for 3E — while many more publishers continue to publish for 3E than ever considered doing so for 2e.

Retail reports suggest that after a spike surrounding the release of 4E its sales have

very quickly died down to old 3E levels, which has been a disappointment to many retailers. Likewise publishers like Adamant and Mongoose have expressed disappointment in their own 4E supplemental sales. Though it's impossible to say why, I'd guess it's because of the market fracture rather than anything about 4E itself — though of course some of the elements of 4E's differentness could have accentuated the market fracture.

The 4E market continued to head downward, and so Fantasy Flight never got into 4E support, and Mongoose put out just a few supplements. Even Goodman slowed down their production after only a few years.

The Continued Roll-Up of the Hobby. I don't think many of us blinked when the big boys started buying up hobby IPs in the late '90s. Microsoft's 1999 purchase of FASA Studios made perfect sense given the success of the *MechWarrior* video games (1989+). Similarly, the roll-up of Wizards of the Coast into Hasbro was reasonable given the size of the company.

The last few couple of years have brought more surprises as big companies dug deeper into our hobby world, looking primarily for IPs. CCP bought White Wolf back in 2006 and now, the process seems to be accelerating. Cryptic Studios purchased the *Champions* IP in February. Then, the Rebellion Group acquired Mongoose Publishing.

Content is truly king in the world of the internet, and a lot of computer companies are realizing that RPG companies are sources of really cheap, yet well-developed IPs. I expect we'll see more of those roll-ups in the years to come.

Mongoose is sort of a weird case, since they had a lot less IP to offer, as they've gone so heavily with licenses. On the other hand, Rebellion Group has a lot of IP of its own, in the form of the 2000 A.D. properties. So, it'll be interesting to see where that goes.

Sadly, these corporate roll-ups did not go well for our industry. Hasbro policies seem to be the prime cause behind the strangulation of D&D 4E, while White Wolf was ultimately killed by CCP and Mongoose was nearly killed by its Rebellion deal. Finally, Cryptic didn't do Hero much good in the long run. As these early corporate roll-ups began to flounder, the trend quickly fizzled out.

Companies Rise & Fall. A year of roleplaying just wouldn't be complete without companies rising and falling.

The most unexpected departure of the year was Games Workshop, who put out *Dark Heresy* (2008) — the *Warhammer 40k* RPG that they'd been promising for decades — then pulled the plug on it (and their entire RPG line) mere days later. GW's announcement that they were dumping their successful roleplaying products could as easily have come from the '80s as the '00s. History repeats itself.

GW's RPG departure led to one of the most unexpected returns of the year: Fantasy Flight Games, who had largely abandoned the roleplaying market for their very successful adventure games like *Arkham Horror* (2005)



and *Descent: Journeys in the Dark* (2005). They picked up the *Warhammer* RPG licenses and immediately started putting out new supplements. There was also some talk of them returning to the world of *D&D* production with 4E, but thus far that hasn't occurred.



The Return of Traveller. GW's attitude toward roleplaying wasn't the only thing reminiscent of the '80s. 2008 also saw the return of our hobby's premiere science-fiction game: *Traveller* (2008).

Mongoose Publishing's resurrection (and continued support) of three of the greatest lines from the '80s — *Paranoia* (1984), *RuneQuest* (1978), and *Traveller* (1977) — is nothing short of amazing for my generation of gamers. Hopefully, even with the entire 2000 A.D. catalog in their hands, we'll see stories of Alpha Complex, Glorantha, and the Imperium for many years to come.

Sadly, Mongoose's Rebellion deal would ultimately impact these three lines. Mongoose's RuneQuest has largely faded out and Paranoia was quiescent for a few years until its 2014 Kickstarter; only Traveller has stood strong throughout these problems.

What's to Come. So what's 2009 to bring? Further fracturing of the d20 market as *Pathfinder* goes gold or a slow consolidation around *D&D 4E*? Indie publishers rising up to become the newest full-time manufacturers or another older company disappearing forever? More roll-ups or more amazing new releases? We'll have to wait 365 days to see.

What to Read Next 🏵 🗐 🖗 🔿

- For the history of Gary Gygax, read *TSR* ['70s], for Bob Bledsaw, read *Judges Guild* ['70s], for N. Robin Crossby, read *Columbia Games* ['80s], and for Erick Wujcik, read *Palladium Books* ['80s] and *Phage Press* ['90s].
- For D&D 4E and the fracture it caused, read Wizards of the Coast ['90s].
- For corporate roll-ups, read Wizards of the Coast ['90s], White Wolf ['90s], Hero Games ['80s], and Mongoose Publishing ['00s].
- For the unexpected *Warhammer 40k* changeover, read *Games Workshop* ['70s] and *Fantasy Flight Games* ['90s].
- For a love affair with the '80s, read Mongoose Publishing ['80s].

2009: The Year of Growth Interrupted

It was the year when the industry seemed to be on the move. The doldrums of the d20 crash were finally receding, allowing for new growth. The most important release was the completed edition of Pathfinder, but old-timers were just as enthusiastic over classic games returned like Arduin Eternal, Earthdawn Third Edition, Hero System Sixth Edition, Paranoia: Troubleshooters, and Warhammer Fantasy Roleplay Third Edition. Indie players tried out new releases like Diaspora, Fiasco, HeroQuest Second Edition, and Swashbucklers of the 7 Skies. Finally, the rest of the market enjoyed innovation of its own with releases like Doctor Who: Adventures in Time & Space, Dragon Age, Eclipse Phase, and A Song of Ice and Fire. Sadly, this was all about to come crashing down.

Farewell to Dave Arneson (& Keith Herber). There were two fathers of *Dungeons & Dragons* (1974): Gary Gygax who came to the game via *Chainmail* (1971) and Dave Arneson who came to it via the Braunstein wargames. In 2009 we lost the second and less heralded of these two. Though quiet and unassuming, Arneson was just as important to our hobby as Gygax was.

Losing both Gary Gygax and Dave Arneson in just 13 months was heartbreaking.

When speaking of luminaries who passed in 2009, we should also remember Keith Herber, the author of many notable *Call of Cthulhu* (1981) products, but also the man who revitalized the line with the Lovecraft Country setting books which incorporated Lovecraft's writings into the game more thoroughly than anything before it. It's a particular tragedy that he was taken just when his Miskatonic River Press was bringing him back to the hobby.

In this year's farewells, I unfortunately missed remembering Wilf K. Backhaus of Chivalry & Sorcery (1977) fame.

The Rise of the New Giants. The '00s saw many companies rise up due to the easy success of d20, but it was only in 2009 that we saw two of them solidified their claim as new giants in the industry, grown far beyond their early d20 success.

The first is *Fantasy Flight Games*, whose return to our industry thanks to their Games Workshop *Warhammer* licenses has allowed them to apply their high degree of professionalism and the artistic skills required of a board game publisher back to the roleplaying field. I have no doubt that their *Warhammer Fantasy Roleplay Third Edition* (2009) is a truly innovative product — though I don't



expect other companies to follow the biggest trends of the game because they don't have the component-producing infrastructure that FFG does. Nonetheless, FFG is making waves with all three of their *Warhammer* lines, which have together turned them into a giant in the RPG industry.

The second new giant of the industry is *Mongoose Publishing*, who has been on the way up ever since their first d20 product in 2001. I think that their publication of *Traveller* (2008) was what really locked them in as a publisher of many systems. The number of successful lines

they have is pretty amazing, as are the facts that they've been continuously hiring over the last few years and that they're the only company I know of who always talks about how their sales are up when the rest of the industry looks downward.

2009 also saw the very sudden appearance of a company that I think is going to rise up into the hallowed halls of the major RPG publishers, perhaps in the coming year: *Cubicle 7 Entertainment*. It's been a while since we've seen a major publisher appear, especially without the crutch of a major license — and Mongoose got started with d20 (2000) while Fantasy Flight got its beginning with *Call of Cthulhu* (1981). But Cubicle 7 already seemed to know where it was going even before it picked up funding from Rebellion Group, linked up with Mongoose, and acquired licenses for both *Call of Cthulhu* (from Chaosium) and *Doctor Who* (from the BBC). They've also followed Mongoose's lead in picking up a huge slate of smaller publishing partners, and I think that's really got the potential to place them at a nexus of opportunity in 2010 and beyond.

There would be no nexus of opportunity in 2010 due to any number of factors smashing this short-lived roleplaying renaissance. Mongoose and Cubicle 7 both failed to prosper, and although they could be headed upward again in 2014, it took them a few years to get there. Today I'd instead note two other companies as new giants: Paizo Publishing and (to a lesser extent) Green Ronin Publishing.

The Rise of the Indie. If you want to talk about decade-long trends, the rise of indie games is certainly one. I personally date its beginnings back to the publication of *Ars Magica* (1987), the game that brought Mark Rein•Hagen and Jonathan Tweet into the roleplaying industry. However it was the growth of the internet and PDFs that changed what could have been a blip on the RADAR into a major gaming trend.

In 2009, indies went mainstream. If you accept my categorization of Cubicle 7 as a major publisher, than you have to accept *Starblazer Adventures* (2009) as an indie product gone mainstream. That of course wouldn't have been possible without Evil Hat creating the third edition of *FATE* for their own *Spirit of the Century* (2006) a few years previous — and I think Evil Hat themselves might break out into bookstores and the rest of the mainstream with their (probable) 2010 publication of the a Harry Dresden RPG.

However, the mainstreaming of indies in 2009 wasn't just the product of one or two companies. The year also saw Mongoose's publication of *Western City* (2009), while Cubicle 7 is giving a whole bunch of indie games more exposure, starting with *Qin* (2006, 2009) and *Wild Talents* (2006).

Mainstream designs and indie games are now being put out by the same publishers for the first time since the indie label appeared. That's just a small step from them being blended into the same games, truly integrating indies into our roleplaying hobby — which is a trend I expect to see as we move into the '10s.

The Dresden Files (2010) RPG was indeed a good indicator of the continued success of indie games, as





I discuss more in 2010. Though a lot of the trends from 2009 were reversed by a bad economy and a bad industry, the indie revolution kept on trucking.

The Uncertainty of PDF. The growth of the PDF industry in the '00s was just as big of a story as the growth of indie publishing — and integrally tied to it. DriveThruRPG has changed the face of gaming and will continue to do so. However, 2009 also showed how cutting edge the technology still is, when Wizards of the Coast abruptly pulled all of their books out of the PDF market.

Personally, I find their decision a colossal misstep. If Wizards was telling the truth when they claimed that getting out of PDFs was an attempt to combat piracy, then they're surprisingly deluded. Given how many of the pirated Wizards PDFs were printers' proofs and internal documents and that pirates are willing — nay, happy — to scan books page by page, every new WotC book is still out there.

Many of us gave Wizards the benefit of the doubt, figuring that they were going to merge their electronic publication with their other electronic interests, but the rest of 2009 sure didn't pay that theory out...

This was just a bump in the road. The rest of the PDF industry didn't notice and there were new innovations noted in 2011. Meanwhile, Wizards returned to DriveThruRPG at the start of 2013.

The Growth of Electronic Accessories. It's pretty ironic that Wizards looks like a bunch of machine-smashing luddites in their PDF decision, because their D&D Insider service certainly seems to have blossomed (despite the problems with release dates and the employee layoffs that plagued it in 2008).

Every report I've seen suggests that the Character Builder has entirely revolutionized the way players interact with their $D \mathcal{C} D$ characters, to the point where third parties don't want to publish new character classes (unlike in the giddy days of d20), because players aren't interested in Character Builder-less classes.

Though *Warhammer Third Edition* showed off FFG's ideas about recreating physical RPG components, I think that Wizards' focus on electronic RPG components may be much more important.

Despite some missteps, D&D Insider continued to be D&D 4E's biggest success story throughout its run – at least from a subscription point of view, as the actual economics are less obvious.

D&D Only Fractures a Little. The final big roleplaying event of 2009 was almost a fizzle. Perched on the edge of 2009, with games like *Pathfinder Beta* (2008) and *True20* (2005) already available, it looked like the entire d20 market might shatter. 2009 saw more releases such as the full *Pathfinder* (2009), *Trailblazer* (2009), and *FantasyCraft* (2009), but no real shattering.

Though some games like *FantasyCraft* have gotten pretty big kudos, I'm pretty surprised that only one game has received much third-party attention: *Pathfinder*. The scale is smaller, but the flocking of PDF and small-print publishers to *Pathfinder* reminds me of nothing less than the third-party adoption of d20 back in 2000–2001. I think that some of Paizo's hype on *Pathfinder*'s success is just that, but you can't argue with the fact that an increasing number of publishers seem to be treating *Pathfinder* as the de facto system to publish for if you want to continue supporting *D&D* 3.5E (2003). If that success continues into 2010, then Paizo will have achieved their goal with the new game.

I find Paizo's success particularly notable because it coincides with Mongoose backing off of their RuneQuest (2006) open license. Mongoose made their RuneQuest system available for easy licensed development starting in 2006, but in the span of just four or five months, Paizo has already surpassed Mongoose in both the number of third-party developers and the number of third-party products. Mongoose's decision to drop the OGL from RuneQuest II, scheduled for this January, is a clear acceptance of the fact that RuneQuest just won't be the next big open system. Neither, I suspect, will FantasyCraft or the many other worthy contenders. Pathfinder seems to have the spot sewn up tight, as 2009 comes to a close.

Indeed, Pathfinder did sew that spot up tight, and third-party publications have continued to be a big thing, helped by the marketing of the Paizo Store.

What's to Come. It feels like some longterm trends are finally cresting in 2009, be they indie games, PDFs, or even the final (?) fallout of the d20 OGL. It leaves the future pretty





open, so I'm not sure what tomorrow will bring, but I'll talk about it in 365 days.

What to Read Next 🍪 🎱 🔘

- For the history of Dave Arneson, read TSR ['70s]; for Keith Herber, read Chaosium ['70s]; and for Wilf Backhaus, read FGU ['70s].
- For the publishers that I thought at the time would be new giants, read Fantasy Flight Games ['90s], Mongoose Publishing ['00s], and Cubicle 7 Entertainment ['00s]. For a more recent star, read Green Ronin Publishing ['00s].
- For some of the first mainstreaming of indie ideas, read Cubicle 7 Entertainment ['00s].
- For more on PDFs and D&D Insider, read Wizards of the Coast ['90s].
- For the rising d20 star, Pathfinder, read Paizo Publishing ['00s].

2010: The Year of the Next Crash

It was the year that things went bad; the less said of it the better. There were highlights such as DC Adventures, The Dresden Files, and RuneQuest II, but the industry was too busy staying alive for many new games to find a foothold.

A Bad Year. Overall, it felt like 2010 was the year that the Great Recession really hit the hobbyist field. I've been hearing retailers and publishers alike talking about poor sales for the year. I think it was Mongoose whose yearly update struck me the most. Year after year, they've talked about how great things are going for them — and how they don't know why other people are complaining. This year, they admitted the RPG market was down.

You can measure a bad year by the tombstones along the road. Though a lot of them weren't caused directly by the Great Recession, I suspect they're all related to poor economics of the hobbyist market.

I stopped writing about the designers we lost in 2010, but I wanted to mention that J. Eric Holmes passed away that year; as the producer of the first D&D Basic Set (1977), he was responsible for a lot of the game's success in the '80s. We also lost Tom Moldvay back in 2007, before these yearly histories began, making the four years from 2007–2010 a really bad time for D&D's original creators.

You can't blame *Catalyst Game Labs*' problems directly on the economy, since they appeared to involve personal fraud, but it was another downer for the year. Perhaps most surprisingly, they seem to have recovered — something that pretty much no one expected. We'll see if it sticks.

Goodman Games had nothing coming out for months at the start of the year and their 4E magazine, *Level Up* (2009–2010), saw a 9-month gap in its schedule, but they've gotten a few books out toward the end of the year, so they might be on the mend.

Catalyst indeed recovered, and Goodman's slowdown was in part because they were secretly working on their next big design, the Dungeon Crawl Classics *RPG (2012).*

ICE's problems were long-standing, but they collapsed completely in 2010 thanks to the actual owner of the ICE properties pulling their license. Word is the old ICE staff is now working on their own fantasy heartbreaker.
Mongoose had some of their only layoffs ever, though that was in part due to changing economics caused by their leaving the Rebellion Group. Despite their problems, they maintained an impressively comprehensive schedule throughout the year.

Necromancer Games has really been dead since 2007 — another 4E casualty — but they finally gave up the ghost this year when they passed the baton (rod?) to Frog God Games.

White Wolf isn't dead and hasn't laid anyone off, but their retreat from the RPG industry is obvious.

These other companies struck down in 2010 haven't recovered. The second ICE, Necromancer Games, and White Wolf are all dead, while Mongoose Publishing had a few more bad years, and only looks to be headed back up in 2014. They're just getting back into distribution and running their first RPG Kickstarter.

A Super Year. A surprising amount of enthusiasm was shown for the superhero genre. It's been almost a decade since the Big Two were available as licensed RPGs, thanks to the failures of the d6-based DC Universe (1999) and the resource-based Marvel Universe (2003), but now DC has finally returned, with not only DC Adventures (2010) as a Mutants & Masterminds (2002) game, but also Smallville (2010) as a Cortex game.

The indie world saw *ICONS* (2010), a *FATE*derived game, as well as a couple of small press offerings like Beyond Belief Games' *Supers!* (2010). In a very surprising blast-from-the-past, *Villains & Vigilantes* re-emerged in a new 2.1 (2010) edition produced by the game's original authors. Could it have finally escaped FGU's deathless grasp?

This all occurred against a backdrop of strong existing games. *Wild Talents* (2006) continued happily on with new supplements, *Champions* (1981) reappeared in a Sixth Edition (2010), and *M&M* got a pretty big revamp for its third edition (2010, just under the wire on December 29!).









I can't remember that many superhero RPGs ever hitting the market together, even in the superheroic heyday of the '80s.

Things got better before they got worse: in 2011 I talk about some more superhero RPGs. Sadly, the genre has become pretty moribund since. Though most of these games are technically still in print, they're not seeing much development.

The Continued Rise of Indie and FATE. Last year I talked about how indie games were starting to go mainstream thanks to Cubicle 7 and Evil Hat. This year, it felt like the trend sped up even more.

Evil Hat put out *The Dresden Files* (2010), their biggest success ever, while the *FATE* system's market penetration multiplied, with other releases including the aforementioned *ICONS* (2010), Cubicle 7's *Legends of Anglerre* (2010), Void Star Games' *Strands of Fate* (2010), and a variety of reprints, small press releases, and supplements. I suspect more *FATE* books came out this year than in all previous years combined.

In addition, indie ideas continued to seep into mainstream games, with Margaret Weis Productions showing the trend off the most. Their *Leverage* (2010) roleplaying game had aspect-like distinctions while *Smallville* (2010) described its characters with values like truth, justice, and duty rather than traditional characteristics.

Descriptive characteristics were truly the new statistic in the field in 2010.

I think 2010 might have been the height of interest in Fate for a few years, and so a big factor in the success of Fate Core (2013).

The Rebirth of D&D. Heading into 2010, D&D was burdened by a fourth edition that fractured WotC's user base, a bad decision to stop selling PDFs, and a Marketing Department that seemed unwilling to talk to retailers or consumers. Though those factors all continued into 2010, WotC also did quite a lot to reinvigorate their prime RPG.

WotC's most notable move might have been their launch of "Encounters," a new hourlong weekly gaming session intended to get lapsed RPGers back into the fold. In a stroke of marketing genius, WotC decreed that the

same Encounter would be played everywhere each Wednesday night, allowing people to talk with other players across the world about their experiences and hopefully giving WotC a lot of guerilla marketing on social networks as a result.

Encounters would become Wizards' most innovative program for D&D ever – right up to the point where they sabotaged it in 2013 or 2014 by turning it into a club to run modules that anyone could buy.

D&D's new Essentials line likewise seemed directed toward lapsed RPGers. A lower price point and books that are more bite-sized are both likely to lower resistance and get people into the game. (Of course, Essentials was hindered by WotC's aforementioned marketing problems, as the year opened with no one knowing what it was or what its intent was.)

Sadly, Essentials was never given a chance to succeed. It clearly marked the start of D&D 4E's flailing death throes.





Though I noted that WotC was sticking with their fearfully luddite view of PDFs, they've actually pushed into electronic publishing in one way: their novels. You can now get D & D fiction for the Kindle and other platforms.

It's hard to say if WotC's decision to reinvent their popular D&D 4E Character Builder as a web-only app was intended to also attract new players by making it easier to use or if it was another piracy-phobic response to a problem that actually can't be solved, but in either case I'm pretty sure it'll be WotC's least popular initiative of the year. Of course, people immediately converted the new web-based Character Builder files to the old platform, so if WotC was trying to fight against pirates their effort was as futile as ending PDFs sales of their products (and likely as counterproductive, since both decisions seem destined to actually drive players to illegal copies).

The End of the Old d20 Market. The d20 market has been a long time going, since the d20 bust in 2003, the announcement of 4E in 2007, and the revocation of the d20 Trademark License at the start of 2009. However, 2010 seems to be the year that the d20 market entirely collapsed in its old form. The reason: *Pathfinder* (2009).

Over the last 12 months any product that would once have been released under the d20 Trademark License (or more recently as an "OGL" product) has instead made use of the *Pathfinder* trademark. It was always obvious that Paizo wanted *Pathfinder* to become the *D&D 3E* replacement, but I find it astounding that they were so successful at doing so. This changeover also seems to have resulted in more and higher-quality PDF and print products for *Pathfinder* than were being seen for d20 just a year or two before. Owen K.C. Stephens partially attributes this to Paizo's supportive attitude to third-party publishers¹.

The growing power of Pathfinder was obvious and would continue.

Meanwhile, the companies that were major d20 movers have largely completed their diaspora away from the system. Mongoose closed down its final d20 system, *Conan* (2003), over the course of the year — and though this was largely due to licensing issues, those licensing issues originated because Mongoose wanted to shift Conan from d20 to *RuneQuest*. Meanwhile, companies like AEG or FFG had left d20 long behind.

Finally, publishers who created standalone d20 games under the OGL now seem increasingly comfortable with moving away from the d20 standards. Therefore we've seen the slow rollout of Kenzer's new *HackMaster 5E* (2009). However, the evolution of *Mutants & Masterminds* (2002) into its third edition (2010) may have been more notable: Green Ronin pared down the skill list and

Joela. 2011. "3.X versus PFRPG from 3PP's Perspective." RPGnet. forum.rpg.net/showthread.php?t=554795.

even added two stats! In five years, when games like *Castles & Crusades* (2004), *HackMaster*, *Mutants & Masterminds*, and *True20* (2005) have enjoyed yet another revision, I expect it'll be increasingly hard to see the similarities among them.

In these older yearly chronicles, I'm surprised to see so much discussion of True20, which looked like it was going somewhere, but didn't.

The Winners of the Year. Since I started off with a look at some of the companies that had a bad year, I want to end with their opposites. The success of



Wizard of the Coast's new initiatives and Paizo's *Pathfinder* have already been noted. I'll add that I've heard the occasional rumble that *Pathfinder* matches Wizard's sales in some hobbyist stores. Fantasy Flight's Games Workshop RPGs seem to be going gangbusters, a pretty big turnaround for someone who was out of the RPG market just a few years ago. Cubicle 7 got out a ton of books, just like they hoped, and next year (?) their *One Ring* RPG should be even bigger. Finally, I think that Evil Hat broke the indie barrier by making *The Dresden Files* (2010) a hit in hobbyist stores.

I'd guess that my top three winners from 2011 (Wizards, Paizo, and Fantasy Flight Games) remain the top three publishers in the RPG business, and as of late 2014, they're probably in that order again.

What to Read Next 🌒 🎱 🔿

- For companies that were dying, read ICE ['80s], Necromancer Games ['00s], and White Wolf ['00s]. For companies that hung in there, read Catalyst Game Labs ['00s] and Mongoose Publishing ['00s]. For a company that reduced its production while it worked on other stuff, read Goodman Games ['00s].
- For the newest supers games, read *Cubicle 7 Entertainment* ['00s], *Green Ronin Publishing* ['00s], and *Margaret Weis Productions* ['90s].
- For the rise of FATE, read Evil Hat Productions ['00s] and for indie's influence on a more mainstream publisher, read Margaret Weis Productions ['90s].
- For D&D's newest innovations, read Wizards of the Coast ['90s].
- For the rise of the post-d20 market, read Paizo Publishing ['00s].
- For the big dogs of the industry, read *Wizards of the Coast* ['90s], *Paizo Publishing* ['00s], and *Fantasy Flight Games* ['90s].

2011: The Year that Was Darkest

It was the year that a dark depression settled upon the roleplaying industry. The problems of 2010 had come home to roost, and we didn't yet see the new hope that was right in front of us. In general, the industry seemed to be treading water, with new games like Ashen Stars, Cosmic Patrol, HARP SF, and Mistborn offering new interest, but not shaking up the industry.

Roleplaying Has a Bad Year. As the economy continued to fight through the doldrums of the Great Recession, the RPG hobby had more downs than ups. Hero Games let go two of their three full-time staff, effectively ending their ability to produce new products on a regular basis. White Wolf had big layoffs, but those affected their MMORPG team, not the scant remaining folks working on tabletop RPGs. Goodman Games' production dropped to a mere handful of products.

And then there was what was going on at Wizards...



D&D Has its Worst Year Since 1979. I don't say this lightly, but I think that D&D (and Wizards as an RPG publisher) had its worst year for as long as the game's been a professional and public hobby. I think this is best shown by the fact that Wizards only released eight actual RPG books: Heroes of Shadow (2011), The Shadowfell (2011), Monster Vault: Threats to the Nentir Vale (2011), Neverwinter Campaign Setting (2011), Mordenkainen's Magnificent Emporium (2011), Madness at Gardmore Abbey (2011), Heroes of the Feywild (2011), and Book of Vile Darkness (2011). The first half of the year looked even

grimmer, with only three of those books out before Gen Con. Yes, there was D&D Insider (DDI) content too, but considerably less than you used to see in the *Dragon* and *Dungeon* magazines.

If you want to niggle, you could generate a higher product count for 2011 by including *Dungeon Tiles*, a new edition of the DM Screen, a *Gamma World* expansion, the Free RPG Day *D&D* book, or even the *D&D* Encounters books — but by whichever benchmark you use, 2011 was a historic low. Using the same criteria, it's down from 25 books in 2010. In fact, I had to go back to 1979 to find a year during which the makers of *D&D* put out fewer RPG books. That year primarily saw the release of the original *Dungeon Masters Guide* (1979), *S2: White Plume*

Mountain (1979), T1: The Village of Hommlet (1979), and B1: In Search of the Unknown (1979) — though some sources say 1978 for this last one. However, there were also a half-dozen print issues of *The Dragon* and enough third-party products to make the modern Wizards weep (primarily thanks to Judges Guild).

1980 saw more *D&D* books releases than 2011 thanks to *Deities & Demigods* (1980) and the publication of the first four-color covered adventures. So did most years after that, though TSR occasionally put more focus on the other RPGs that they were introducing — such as in 1982, which also saw minimal *D&D* production, but which saw support for *Boot Hill* (1975, 1979), *Gamma World* (1978), *Gangbusters* (1982), *Star Frontiers* (1982), and *Top Secret* (1980). Even in 1997, the year that TSR stopped publication and went out of business, around 20 *D&D* books were published, primarily thanks to Wizards of the Coast.

Pretty mathy? Sure. But it's the prime means that we as consumers have to measure the success of a line.

It initially looked like D & D might have hit its nadir when Bill Slavicsek was let go from Wizards in June — as a pretty obvious fall-guy layoff for the continuing problems with the D & D brand. Production picked up after that, including one previously canceled product finally hitting print. The rehiring of Monte Cook also looked like the work of a company once more wanting to expand into the future. But now, the schedule for first half of 2012 looks like more of the same, with just two RPG books scheduled in five months.

This isn't to say that Wizards isn't doing well overall, as *Magic: The Gathering* (1993) and *D&D* fiction both continue to sell. Wizards has also made a hard push into board games, from *Conquest of Nerath* (2011) to *The Legend of Drizzt* (2011) — which is a topic I'll return to. However, *D&D* support proper really appears to be suffering at Wizards. Again, you could argue economics of DDI, which you could compare to the subscriptions that Wizards used to get for *Dragon* and *Dungeon* magazines; those subscription numbers are probably at the same order of magnitude as DDI, at least when the magazines were at their best. However, a 60% drop in production, the layoff of Wizard's RPG Department head, a right-hand turn toward board gaming, and a considerable dwindling of new RPG products in stores combine to paint a grim picture for the industry's lead roleplaying producer in 2011.

I'm struck by how hard I worked to sell this case, which suggests how unthinkable it was that D&D might be wavering. Unfortunately, that's exactly what was happening.

Generally, Wizards of the Coast has given me whiplash over the last few years. In 2010, they seemed to be faltering, then Encounters and *Essentials* exploded onto the scene — only to have *Essentials* trail off in '11 with at least one book cancelled, following by a wholesale slow-down of the *D&D* line. Things were looking up again with the schedule at the end of '11, only to have ... nothing appear on the schedule for next year. However, the end may be in sight, as industry folks Margaret Weis² and Matthew Sprange³ have both suggested that 5E is on its way, possibly for 2013.

PDF & POD Come of Age. PDF and print-on-demand technology have been increasing in importance to the RPG hobby for the last decade. However, back in 2009, I said that Wizards' decision to pull out of PDF showed that the format was still bleeding edge. Two years later, Wizards is still (surprisingly) out of the PDF business, but the rest of the digital market has matured enough that their singular (if important) absence is no longer enough to hold the industry back.

For years, we've seen the small press use PDFs to get cheap entrance into the RPG market. More recently, however, we've seen it really blossom as a way for publishers to get their extensive backlists back into print. Thus ICE Mk. 3 has spent much of the year getting their old books online as PDFs, while White Wolf has been doing much the same.

Meanwhile, DriveThruRPG has made POD an option for an increasing number of their PDF books, putting backlist like *Pendragon* (1985) back into actual print again. White Wolf, DriveThruRPG's sister company, has even announced that all of their future releases will be POD. Extending the low entry cost of PDFS to a low entry cost for print books is a pretty exciting move for the future of an industry that has dwindled in size from its heyday(s).

Newer innovations like DriveThruCards continue to expand the possibilities of POD production, as is discussed in 2013.

Crowdfunding Appears. Another exciting innovation for the future comes from the idea of "crowdfunding" products to let customers pre-pay for books (and associated privileges), which really hit the mainstream this year thanks to Kickstarter and other companies. RPGnet has over 30 pages⁴ of notes on crowd-funded roleplaying

² Weis, Margaret. 2011. "Interview with WotC CEO." Dragonlance Forums. dragonlanceforums.com/forums/showthread.php?21813-Interview-with-WoTC-CEO&s

⁼⁴⁵⁵⁵¹⁸³⁹b6d26903d3fb6a5fa3f9f95d&p=491745#post491745.

³ Sprange, Matthew. 2011. "State of the Mongoose 2011." Mongoose Publishing Forums. forum.mongoosepublishing.com/viewtopic.php?f=116&t=49405.

⁴ Sethra007. 2011. "Crowd-Funding Spotlight: Role-Playing Games and Accessories." RPGnet. forum.rpg.net/showthread.php?575709-CROWD-FUNDING-SPOTLIGHT-Role-Playing-Games-and-Accessories.

games in the forums, and many of those have been successful. *Bulldogs!* (2011) hit \$13,430 of its \$3,000 goal, *Stealing Cthulhu* (2011) hit \$13,001 of its \$1,000 target, and *Do: Pilgrims* of the Flying Temple (2011) made a massive \$24,383 — over \$20k past its \$4,000 goal; these were just three of the new sales method's earliest successes.

Though Kickstarter was right in front of us, we didn't see that it might be the way out of the doldrums caused by the slow-down in D&D production.

By mid-year, there was no doubt that crowdfunding could be used by small press and indie publishers to get books to market. However, I think the scope of crowdfunding became more obvious when more experienced small publishers like Savage Mojo, BlackWyrm Publishing, and Arc Dream got involved.

As already noted, the end of the year





brought with it a nasty downturn for Hero Games. In previous years that might have been the end of the company. Instead, they've turned to Kickstarter for their next product, *Book of the Empress* (2012). They've got a more ambitious Kickstarter goal of \$10,000, but that's within the range of some of the strong, early crowd-funded products. In another 30 days, we'll see whether the crowd-funding revolution is strong enough to support an existing game line like Hero's.

Book of the Empress raised \$15,660 and was published as planned, but within a year, I wasn't counting Hero Games as one of crowdfunding's winners. More generally, these numbers from 2011 would be marginal successes in future years.

Though PDF, POD, and crowdfunding all offered new opportunities for roleplaying production, the old methods were still there too and they did well within certain constraints.

Licensing Hits Big. Licensed RPGs have been on the upswing for years. However, I think that several-year trend really crested in 2011, when all five of my top five RPG licenses were put back on the playing field:





The Lord of the Rings reappeared thanks to Cubicle 7's well-received *The One Ring* (2011), perhaps the best-themed Middle-earth game ever.

Star Trek proper is still missing-in-action (which seems to have been a general problem with their licensing since the movie reboot), but Amarillo Design Bureau has kept Prime Directive (1993) in print for a variety of systems and Mongoose is getting ready to release A Call to Arms: Star Fleet (2012) — thanks to connections made during the fact-checking of Designers & Dragons (2011) itself.

Star Wars is under license to Fantasy Flight Games. They do have the RPG rights, but haven't announced an RPG game. Yet.

The DC Heroes are the focus of not only the DC Adventures (2010) Mutants & Masterminds game from Green Ronin, but also the Smallville (2010) game from Margaret Weis.

The *Marvel Heroes*, finally, are being developed for a new game from Margaret Weis (2012).

Licensed publications are very dangerous, and so Marvel Heroic Roleplaying (2012) has already come and gone, as is discussed starting in the 2012 history.

Though not on my top five list of historically strong RPG licenses, Green Ronin's *A Song of Ice and Fire* (2009) and Evil Hat's *The Dresden Files* (2010) show other modern licenses that are doing well.

However, recent years have also shown clearly how troublesome licenses can be. *DC Adventures (2010), Doctor Who: Adventures in Time and Space* (2009), and *Dragon Age* (2009) have all been subject to extreme delays, which we can guess are at least partly due to slow licensor approvals. Meanwhile, the *Doctor Who* and *DC Adventures* games showed off an even bigger problem: the source material changing under you.

Cubicle 7 announced its *Doctor Who* license in late 2007. By the time they got their core game out in 2009, Matt Smith had been announced as the new Doctor, replacing David Tennant and requiring Cubicle 7 to start revamping their books as soon as they had them out the door. Green Ronin faced an even more surprising problem when the DC Universe was very suddenly rebooted in mid-2011, while Green Ronin was partway done with their *DC Adventures* releases. Though Green Ronin's game has generally depicted "iconic" versions of the DC Heroes, some of their histories were wrong as soon as they went to print.

Finally, Mongoose displayed another problem with licensed properties. With the d20 boom thoroughly dead, they wanted to shift their *Conan* RPG (2003, 2004, 2007) to their *RuneQuest* (2006, 2010) system, but the licensors refused. The *Conan* line is now dead at Mongoose, while the *Conan* licensors — apparently waiting to get a better offer from a new licensee — seem to still be waiting.

A new Conan RPG was finally announced by Modiphius Entertainment in early 2015, though a publication date isn't yet set.

Old is New Again. The trend of old games reappearing has also been building for several years. *Designers & Dragons* covers some of this trend with its discussion of "Retroclones." Starting with games like *Castles & Crusades* (2004) and *OSRIC* (2006), designers have used the d20 OGL rules to create games mimicking old *D&D* rules. Meanwhile over at Mongoose Publishing, many games from the '80s reappeared, such as *Paranoia* (2004), *RuneQuest* (2006), and *Traveller* (2008).

If anything, both of these trends have accelerated in recent years. On the Old School Renaissance (OSR) side of things, the market may be oversaturated⁵, with multiple retroclones existing for some versions of D & D. Simultaneously, some OSR publishers are using their success to expand beyond D & D, such as Goblinoid Games, who has licensed *Starships & Spacemen* (1978, 2010) from FGU and *Timemaster* (1984, 2011) from one of Pacesetter's successors.

Whether it's because of oversaturation or not, I feel like the OSR movement has slowed a bit in recent years, even though nostalgic publications from the '80s and '90s continue.

Mongoose, meanwhile, has continued to bring out classic games through their Flaming Cobra partnerships. Most notably, RedBrick is returning to the

⁵ BMonroe. 2011. "The OSR is Killing Itself." RPGnet. forum.rpg.net/showthread. php?602351-OSR-the-OSR-is-killing-itself.

'90s with new editions of *Earthdawn* (2009) and (in the near future) *Fading* Suns and Blue Planet.

It would take a successor company to publish that new Fading Suns and Blue Planet.

However, I marked 2011 as the year when old RPGs really became a trend mainly because of how it impacted the mainstream. That's when White Wolf announced that they were relauching their Original World of Darkness as a new product line thanks to the success of *V20*, the *Vampire: The Masquerade 20th Anniversary Edition* (2011). A company returning to an old game system and an old setting like this is pretty unheard of.

The Onyx Path has continued to ride that horse in Kickstarter after Kickstarter, while many of the major publications of 2012 would also be nostalgic revisions, so this trend had legs.



Personally, I also see this trend in Wizards' rehiring of 3E architect Monte Cook, but we'll probably need to wait a bit to see how that plays out.

RPG is IP Again. A few years ago companies like Hero Games and White Wolf were getting scooped up by corporate entities because of the value of their IPs. That didn't work out too well, but it may have caused RPG companies to think about their own value in different ways, and so begin produced auxiliary products that originate in their RPG worlds.

I see this most strongly at Wizards of the Coast, who has long published novels based on their game IPs, but just turned to board and card games in the last year or so with products such as the aforementioned *Legend of Drizzt Board Game* (2011) and *Conquest of Nerath Board Game* (2011). Meanwhile Wizards' top competitor, Paizo, is moving forward on a *Pathfinder* MMORPG. Fantasy Flight Games doesn't actually own the *Warhammer* IP, but they've been sure to develop the property into both RPGs and card games like *Warhammer: Invasion* (2009-Present). More generally, FFG is also pushing their board game lines like *Arkham Horror* (2005) toward novels. Even the indies are getting into the trend, with *Race* *to Adventure* (2013), a card game themed for *Spirit of the Century* (2006), planned for next year.

Paizo Publishing seems to have been phenomenally successful at leveraging its IP. They've been quite successful with their Pathfinder comic (2012-Present) and their Pathfinder Adventure Card Game (2013-Present). Personally, I've been playing the Adventure Card Game for about half a year, and I've already spent maybe half as much money on it as I have on Pathfinder itself to date.

What's to Come. Despite another down year, 2011 has really shown the resilience of the RPG industry — with PDFs, PODs, crowd-funding, and related board and card games being some of the ways that RPG publishers have responded to today's challenges. As politicians in Washington seem to be purposefully keeping our economy depressed to score political points, more of this will probably be required in 2012, but I'm hopeful companies will excel in the environment and end up poised for new growth afterward.

What to Read Next 🗐 🎱 🔿

- For more on the dying days of D&D 4E, read Wizards of the Coast ['90s].
- For a company laying off staff and crowd-funding, read Hero Games ['80s].
- For a company having problems but was about to see some new life, see *White Wolf* ['90s].
- For licensors of the Big Five, read *Cubicle 7 Entertainment* ['00s], *Task Force Games* ['80s], *Fantasy Flight Games* ['90s], *Green Ronin Publishing* ['00s], and *Margaret Weis Productions* ['90s].
- For companies with problematic licenses, read *Cubicle 7 Entertainment* ['00s], *Green Ronin Publishing* ['00s], and *Mongoose Publishing* ['00s].
- For companies reviving the past, read *Mongoose Publishing* ['00s] and *RedBrick* ['00s].
- For companies making strong use of their RPGs as IP, read **Paizo Publishing** ['00s] and **Wizards of the Coast** ['90s].

2012: The Year without D&D

It was the year when things still looked bad. However, Kickstarter was growing increasingly successful and helping the industry to break out of its doldrums. It was also another year of deep nostalgia, when much of the industry looked backward, just as they had four years previous. Now, AD&D 1e, Champions, The Dying Earth, Earthdawn, Fading Suns, Iron Kingdoms, Over the Edge, RuneQuest, and Vampire: The Masquerade were all making returns. Dungeon Crawl Classics was probably the most notable game of the year that was entirely new, but even it returned to the style and feel of older games, as did Dungeon World.

D&D Has Its Worst Year Since 1975. Last year I wrote that *D&D* was having a terrible year because Wizards only put out eight roleplaying products. We hadn't seen nothing yet!

On January 9, Wizards of the Coast announced that they were killing D & D 4E (2008). It was a stunning announcement because they didn't have anything ready to replace it. It now looks like it might be August 2014 before the so-called D&D Next is released — which would make a full two-and-a-half year gap without a viable edition of D & D on the market.

Compare that to the precise one-year gaps that preceded 3E and 4E ... but then those games had actually been in preparation for years before their announcement. That's clearly not the case for Next, which at best went into development sometime in 2011.

And if you want to talk about other bad signs, how about Monte Cook being announced as the Design Lead of D&D Next in January, then resigning on April 25.

Dearly departed that I missed this year: TSR's first female designer, Jean Wells, and M.A.R. Barker, the creator of one of the most in-depth fantasy worlds ever.

I've said that Wizards has been showing signs of trouble since 2008 when they laid off some of the company's stars, and even more so since 2010 when they started canceling *D&D* products for the first time ever. Even given that, I would never have predicted the cancelation of their main RPG line with absolutely nothing to replace it and the loss of the new project's lead just three months after that. Those aren't just signs of a company in trouble, they're signs of a company gone horribly wrong. I'd predict that Wizards/Hasbro is out of the roleplaying business by 2016 if D&D Next doesn't do great for them ... and I don't think two and a half years of dead air is a very good way to lead things off.

With that said, Wizards did publish what I expect will be the final four books for 4E: Heroes of the Elemental Chaos (2012), Halls of Undermountain (2012), The Dungeon Survival Handbook (2012), and Menzoberranzan: City of Intrigue (2012).

Their release of reprinted *AD&D le* (1977) books was more of a surprise, but it also looked a lot like a desperate attempt to find anything to sell — especially when you look at Wizard's 2013 schedule, which includes 2e and 3E reprints. The phrase "throwing everything at the wall and seeing what sticks" comes to mind.



When I wrote up my thoughts on 2011, I said that D & D had its worst year since 1978, comparing printed products. I think you have to go back to 1975 to find a worse year for new D & D production than 2012, as that year "only" saw the release of *Greyhawk* (1975) and *Blackmoor* (1975) — plus five print issues of *The Strategic Review* (1975–1976).

Though I wrote this 12 months after Wizards' announcement, I was clearly still in shock. I've been playing D&D since around 1982, and other than those six bad months in 1997, this was my first indication that my hobby wasn't immortal. I've kept most of my original words, even though I now think some of them may be too strident.

And The Industry Does Just as Badly. The roleplaying business has always been about the industry leader, which is to say D & D. It generates most of the sales, and it also generates sales for other publishers — because people go into stores, pick up their newest D & D product, and then pick up something more from Chaosium or White Wolf or Green Ronin or whoever. With D & D pretty much dead in 2012, those complementary sales went out the window.

Some of us hoped that *Pathfinder* (2009) would help retailers pick up the slack, but that doesn't seem to have been the case. There were at least three problems that I think kept Pathfinder from stepping up.

The first issue is that Paizo left the market free of "big" releases between their December release of the *Bestiary 3* (2011) and their July release of the *Advanced Race Guide* (2012) — one of three "big" products published in summer, following that six-month scheduling gap. Worse, no one else published a big destination product in the first half of the year — something that would have brought people into game stores in the way that D & D once did.

The second issue is Paizo's well-supported subscription system, which gets people to Paizo but not to the game stores.

The third issue is the simple fact that *Pathfinder* just doesn't seem to have the heft that D & D did. Sure, it's passed D & D up temporarily, but having seen the game with the industry all to itself for a year, I now think we're going to see D & D pretty quickly leap back into first place when Next emerges.

If there's an industry left, that is, after two and a half years without a market leader!

"If there's an industry left"!! Dramatic much?

Kickstarter RULES!! There was one bright spot in the roleplaying picture for the year, and that was Kickstarter. I was surprised to see that I mentioned Kickstarter in my 2011 year in review. I also mentioned how excited I was that games were managing to raise \$10,000-\$25,000. Compare that to 2012 when 20 different RPG and related products topped \$100,000 (and three topped \$1,000,000).

Product	Category	Raised
Reaper Miniature Bones	gaming miniatures	\$3,429,235
Shadowrun Returns	RPG computer game	\$1,836,447
The Order of the Stick Reprints	RPG comic	\$1,254,120
Ogre Designer's Edition	classic board game	\$923,680
Shadowrun Online	RPG online game	\$558,863
Pathfinder Online Sandbox	online RPG	\$536,073+
Monte Cook's Numenéra	science-fantasy RPG	\$517,255
Werewolf 20 th Anniversary	classic horror RPG	\$380,015
Dice Rings	gaming accessory	\$344,069
Pathfinder Online Demo	RPG online game	\$307,843
The Complete Elmore Artbook	fantasy art	\$299,914
Traveller 5 th Edition	classic SF RPG	\$294,628
The Guide to Glorantha	RPG	\$260,962
Rappan Athuk	adventure for Pathfinder and Swords & Wizardry	\$246,541
Horror on the Orient Express	adventure for Call of Cthulhu	\$207,804
Dungeons & Dragons: A Documentary	history movie	\$195,480
Through the Breach	skirmish-game/RPG	\$192,182
Fate Core	indie RPG	\$188,769+
Tenra Bansho Zero	Japanese RPG	\$129,640
Deadlands Noir	1930s RPG	\$117,648

Clearly Kickstarter is cool because it allows publishers to test out the viability of projects and to raise the money to print them in advance. However, it also gives them the ability to do really unique things. I think that Goblinworks is being really daring in trying to raise money to produce an MMORPG in small Kickstartersized chunks, with their second Kickstarter now ongoing and looking for a cool million. I also loved Matt Forbeck's successful drive to raise money to create 12 novels. Meanwhile, *Hillfolk* (2013) not only did great for an indie game, but it also showed a really clever incentive system for stretch goals — with new designers coming on board for every couple of thousand dollars raised.

I feel like Kickstarter is a boom waiting to bust, but whether that's the case or not, I think it's already been proven that it's not the panacea to all of the roleplaying industry's woes. Hero Games successfully managed to raise money to publish two books that had been orphaned by the company mostly closing down last year, but their \$15,000+ totals aren't looking nearly as impressive as they would have at year's start.

Hero has also had more mixed success when they tried to Kickstart RPG books fully loaded with development costs. *Monster Hunter* did great with \$80,000 raised, but Steven Long failed to raise \$33,000 for Mythic Hero. Meanwhile, BlackWyrm barely met its modest \$4,500 for a *Champions* adventure and Silverback Press just eked in its \$9,000 for *Champions Live Action*.

I don't mean to pick on *Champions*, but rather to say that if a company was having problems selling enough products before Kickstarter, then Kickstarter may not fix that problem.

If I had one notable failure in these yearly histories, it was in underestimating Kickstarter, because I now think it was a major player in getting the industry back on its feet in 2013, even with D&D still playing hooky.

Old is New Yet Again. Again, this trend continues straight out of last year. It used to be just retroclones, but now we've got a variety of games returning from the '70s, '80s, and '90s.

I've already touched upon Wizards bringing back the greatest TSR hits of the '70s with the original *AD&D* books. However, the biggest news in this category was probably the creation of Onyx Path Publishing to save the White Wolf line; they're already doing a great job of bringing back the best World of Darkness games from the '90s, though with their dependence on Kickstarting and POD they're not doing much good for the overall market.

The reuse of the names TSR (by Gygax's heirs) and FASA (by RedBrick) got big attention too, and RedBrick/FASA is bringing back even more classics from the '90s like *Blue Planet* (2012) and *Fading Suns* (2012). Again, I haven't seen this stuff in stores, with the only report of publication coming from one of the online sellers.

RuneQuest 6 (2012) from The Design Mechanism is yet another example of the trend. So is Goodman Games' *Dungeon Crawl Classics* (2012) — which unlike the others on this list is a thematic return to the past. It was also one of the most successful, showing up high on sales lists during the quarter of its release.

I'd still like to see more of these in stores. The second incarnation of ICE demonstrated that nostalgic publications that bypass retail and only go out to fans are just a slow spiral downward.

Yet More Media Licensing. Though I said that I thought that 2011 was the zenith of this trend, 2012 brought even more major media RPGs to market, including *Marvel Heroic Roleplaying Basic Game* (2012), *Star Wars: Edge of Empire Beta* (2012), and *Star Wars: Edge of Empire Beginner Game* (2012). Atop existing *The One Ring* (2011) and *DC Adventures* (2010) games, that's almost all of the major media licenses now accounted for, with *Star Trek* being the only one conspicuously missing — and nonetheless available in *Star Fleet* variants that have been around for ages.

Massive Misogyny. Sadly, 2012 was also the year that RPG, comics, and hobbyist entertainments were rocked multiple times by charges of misogyny.

In the RPG industry, James Desborough got much of the flak for coming out "In Defence of Rape"⁶ as a roleplaying plot element — which wasn't well-received, especially when compared to some of his older writings about women in gaming. There was also a sadly misogynistic response to a woman who dared to Kickstart a feminist RPG⁷ — though her Kickstarter then failed for other reasons that confused the issue.

In the wider world, nerd girls were taking it on the chin too, including harassment at Readercon⁸ and rants about women who cosplay⁹.

The question wasn't whether misogyny was on display in hobbyist fields in 2012 (because it was), but rather why. I'd like to think that it's because there are

geeksaresexy.net/2012/11/13/rant-cosplay-girls-dont-know-sht-about-comics/.

⁶ Desborough, James. 2012. "In Defence of Rape." Grim's Tales.

talesofgrim.wordpress.com/2012/06/12/in-defence-of-rape/.

⁷ Snow, Caoimhe Ora. 2011. "Heartbreak & Heroines RPG." Kickstarter.

kickstarter.com/projects/caoimhe/heartbreak-and-heroines-rpg.

⁸ Baker, Katie J.M. 2012. "Here's How You Deal with Sexual Harassment at a Sci-fi Convention." Jezebel.

jezebel.com/5932129/heres-how-you-deal-with-sexual-harassment-at-a-sci+fi-convention.

⁹ Placko, Merdith. 2012. "RANT: Cosplay Girls Don't Know Sh*t about Comics." Geeks Are Sexy.

more women in gaming¹⁰ (and other hobbies), and so unacceptable behavior is more likely to be called out, while the misogynists are simultaneously flipping out more because of those women.

Of course, some of the misogyny on display in our hobbies might have been a reaction to (or continuation of) misogyny being offered up on the political stage — starting when Rush Limbaugh called a woman a slut for wanting birth control, then moving to numerous would-be Republican legislators trying to delegitimize rape, including Todd "Legitimate Rape" Akins, Richard "Gift from God" Mourdouck, and Roger "Some Women Rape Easy" Rivard.

So, it wasn't just These Hobbies of Ours having a trouble with women.

I've been pleased to see these problems die down a bit in the RPG industry. Unfortunately, female cosplayers are still being forced to fight off reactionaries in the comic world, and the video game community's GamerGate showed off the worst explosion of hobbyist misogyny that I've ever seen this year. There was one slight connection to the RPG community: James Desborough came out as a pretty strident supporter of GamerGate.

What's to Come. 2012 was much like 2011, but more so. The lows for Wizards and for the hobby in general were lower, but the highs for Kickstarter, old games, and media licenses were higher. Which means that I'm now looking for the next trend. Maybe in 2013, but more likely 2014; I think it might take D&D Next to get the RPG field out of its current holding pattern.

What to Read Next 🌒 🎱 🔿

- For the death of D&D 4E and the transition that followed, read Wizards of the Coast ['90s].
- For more thoughts on Pathfinder, read Paizo Publishing ['00s].
- For some of the publishers with huge Kickstarter success, read Catalyst Game Labs ['00s], Evil Hat Productions ['00s], Steve Jacks Games ['80s], and White Wolf ['90s].
- For the new FASA Games, read *RedBrick* ['00s].
- For the newest media licenses, read Margaret Weis Productions ['90s] and Fantasy Flight Games ['90s].
- For misogyny in the industry, read Women in the Roleplaying Industry [PA].

rpg.net/columns/thescienceofroleplaying/thescienceofroleplaying6.phtml.

2013: The Year of the Dawn

It was the year when things rather surprisingly improved, when the roleplaying industry temporarily got out from under the shadow of D&D and managed to prosper on its own, much to this historian's surprise. We're still close enough to this year that it's hard to definitively say what its long-term successes will be, but it seems likely that 13th Age and Fate Core will be on the list. Monte Cook's Numenéra and Burning Wheel's Torchbearer got some attention too and old classics were once more revised, including Shadowrun, Sorcerer, Victoriana, and Werewolf: The Apocalypse.

D&D Continues to Coast. The cataclysmic collapse of D & D in 2011 and 2012 has been halted a bit by some careful work at Wizards of the Coast. Much of this was due to AD & D & 2e (2013) and OD & D (2013) reprints getting D & D & D back on the shelves. I also think the D & D & D brand was helped a lot by Wizards reversing their weird withdrawal from PDFs by creating DnDClassics.com with the folks at DriveThruRPG.

I should note another passing in 2013: Lynn Willis. He was the man behind Call of Cthulhu, *a sturdy stalwart for Chaosium, one of my mentors, and a friend.*



However, I think that D&D Next did even more to get the game back into the public eye. The D&D Next playtest matured and with the help of articles from Wizards about the upcoming game, it gave fans something to talk about all year. The special Gen Con release of *Ghosts of Dragonspear Castle* (2013) probably helped even more. However, I think that Wizards' best *D&D*-related decision was to begin selling the Encounters adventures. Though Encounters GMs were angry at having to purchase their adventures, and predicted the collapse of the program, the publication of

Murder in Baldur's Gate (2013) and *Legacy of the Crystal Shard* (2013) put new *D&D* products back on store shelves for the first time in a year.

Unfortunately, this also put Encounters down the road where they're now just playing the newest D&D 5E adventures, which I don't think is to the program's benefit in the long run.

With that said, all's not roses and puppies for D & D. We know that *Pathfinder* (2009) has been outselling D & D for years, while the latest reports from ICv2¹¹ say that FFG's *Star Wars* (2012+) has now passed D & D too. Meanwhile, interest in D&D Next seems extremely mixed. Some people are certainly interested, but a surprising number of fans are very ambivalent about the playtest information and claim they probably won't be buying the new game.

I'm still fairly certain that $D \mathscr{C} D$ will soon be top dog again — even in mid-2015, after the new-car smell of D&D Next wears off. Of course, I also still think there's a possibility that Wizards will get out of the tabletop RPG business by 2016 or so if D&D Next doesn't do well enough by Hasbro's weird yardstick.

I'll stand by those predictions, especially since D&D 5E seems to be doing pretty well. Of course, it's still not clear if Hasbro will think enough of D&D to keep supporting it, as their policies apparently caused a lot of the problems related to D&D 4E.

The Industry Did ... Surprisingly Well. I feel like the RPG industry has had about a decade of badness. The d20 bust caused by D & D 3.5E (2003) and the over-saturation of d20 products ran right into the Great Recession. Meanwhile, D & D 4E (2008) utterly failed to prop up the market and probably even damaged it when Wizards slowed its production and then shut it down entirely in 2011–2012.

However in 2013, things have looked ... brighter. A lot of different publishers seem to be succeeding with a lot of different sorts of games. *Pathfinder* (2009) and *Mutants & Masterminds* (2002) show that post-d20 games can still do well; *Dungeon World* (2012) and *Fate Core* (2013) demonstrate how mass-market the indie community has gotten; FFG's *Star Wars* (2012+) reveals the continued power of licensed games; *Shadowrun* (1989) and *Exalted* (2001) demonstrate the power of older games; and *Eclipse Phase* (2011) shows that new companies can be successful too.



I think a lot of the other trends of 2013 are contributing to this new success, including great Kickstarters, new sales methods, new publication methods, new sources of RPGs, and (maybe) even new licensing.

¹¹ Uncredited. 2013. "Top 5 RPGs — Summer 2013." ICv2. icv2.com/articles/news/27068.html.

Product	Publisher	Raised
Deluxe Exalted 3e	Onyx Path	\$684,755
Call of Cthulhu 7e	Chaosium	\$561,836
Fate Core	Evil Hat	\$433,365
The Strange	Monte Cook	\$418,478
Achtung! Cthulhu	Modiphius	£177,557
Demon: The Descent	Onyx Path	\$150,235
Cthulhu Britannica: London	Cubicle 7	£90,412
Shadows of Esteren: Travels	Agate Editions	\$137,024
Deep Magic	Kobold Press	\$126,031
Deluxe Tunnels & Trolls	Flying Buffalo	\$125,440
Razor Coast	Frog God	\$123,366
Transhuman	Posthuman Studios	\$117,965
Changing Breeds	Onyx Path	\$114,155
Space: 1889	Chronicle City	£72,379
Mummy: The Curse	Onyx Path	\$104,831
The Lost Lands	Frog God	\$104,116

Kickstarter Kicks It! (Mostly.) The top Kickstarters for the year included:

There were just eight tabletop RPG books in 2012 that topped \$100,000, while in 2013 there were twice as many. And then there are the 10,000 people who signed up for Evil Hat's *Fate Core* (2013) Kickstarter. It's a phenomenal number that I don't think anyone else has come near. Sure, much of that was due to a cheap \$10 buy-in that let backers get electronic copies of ... everything, but companies like Posthuman and Paizo have similarly suggested that cheap PDFs are a great way to regrow the industry.

Meanwhile, I've been waiting for the inevitable Kickstarter bust to follow the Kickstarter boom. I was pretty certain that it was going to hit when Kickstarters started to fail to deliver. However, we've now had some pretty big, openly-ac-knowledged failures like The Forking Path's *The Doom That Came to Atlantic City!* and James Maliszewski's *Dwimmermount* — with many more Kickstarters like e20 and Nystul's *Infinite Dungeon* hanging about in limbo ... and I haven't seen the repercussions that I expected. Mind you, the individual creators have been taken out to the woodshed, but there still seems to be faith in the Kickstarter system.

This may still be a bomb waiting to explode, as Kickstarter's requirement for creators to list "Risks & Challenges" is so toothless as to be laughable ... but I have more faith in Kickstarter continuing to work than I did a year ago.

I will now officially stop listing Kickstarter as a boom that's waiting to bust. We've certainly had plenty boom & bust cycles in the industry, but they tended to be publishing fads while Kickstarter is a new marketing and sales method. So, it's hopefully different. Fingers crossed.

Another problem has arisen for Kickstarter in the last year: the US Postal Service's refusal to support cheap international shipments for US customers has increasingly led Kickstarter creators to abandon international sales. This problem isn't likely to be solved any time soon since most RPG companies (and Kickstarter) are located in the US ... and the US Postal Service is being purposefully strangled to death by conservative lawmakers. Which all means that the Kickstarter RPG resurgence will be a little less successful than it could be.

(This problem increasingly affects POD publishing too.)

New PDF Sales Methods Increase Sales. Some intriguing new ways to sell PDFs appeared during the year. Allen Varney's Bundle of Holding¹² groups together a bunch of related PDFs and lets buyers choose their price, while DriveThruRPG premiered a Pay What You Want¹³ model. Unsurprisingly, Evil Hat was one of the first companies to use the PWYW model for *Fate Core* (2013) and *Fate Accelerated* (2013) because Fred Hicks continues to be a strong proponent of getting cheap rulebooks out to players. So far, companies seem quite pleased by the success of these new payment models.

I'd now add Patreon to this list; Evil Hat has taken good advantage of that one too, using it to produce new adventures.

PDF & POD Continue to Mature. PDF has been around for over a decade, but it's only in recent years that *traditional* print publishers have also begun to put out PDF-only products. You can now find free PDF-only adventures from Cubicle 7 and Galileo Games and PDF-only supplements like *Minor Alien Module* 1: Luriani (2012) from Mongoose.

Meanwhile, print-on-demand (POD) technologies are maturing too. RedBrick had a lot of troubles with POD hardcovers when they got their products started in the mid-'00s, but now they're pretty standard. The folks at DriveThru also expanded the boundaries of what's possible with their DriveThruCards — which has allowed the creation of RPG products like Evil Hat's *The Deck of Fate* (2013) and Bully Pulpit Games' *Carolina Death Crawl* (2013).

12 Bundle of Holding Website. bundleofholding.com.

13 DriveThruRPG Website: Pay What You Want Search. rpg.drivethrustuff.com/index.php?pwyw=true. *Foreign Language RPGs Go Wild.* Perhaps the most surprising and interesting trend of recent years has been the increased number of translated foreign RPGs that are appearing in the US.

Japanese RPGs seem particularly well-supported. *Maid* (2008) predated the trend, which really started with *Tenra Bansho Zero* (2013). *Double Cross* (2013) followed, *Golden Sky Stories* (2014) is literally on its way, and *Ryuutama* (2014) was just funded.

French RPGs have also gotten good attention. Cubicle 7 has long published *Qin* (2006, 2009), but recently added *Kuro* (2012) and *Yggdrasill* (2012) to their catalogue. *Little Wizards* (2013) was translated from French by Crafty Games and is an example of another trend: the increasing number of kid-friendly RPGs that are appearing. Finally, *Shadows of Esteren* (2012–2013) seems like it's been getting Kickstarted constantly for the last year.

There's word of an upcoming translation of the Spanish *Aquelarre* and a few more Japanese RPGs are in process, so it seems likely this trend will continue to grow. With any luck, it'll bring some new variety and some new designs to the industry.

Aquelarre never appeared on Kickstarter, and newer foreign products have slowed down, but the translations of 2012–2013 still added a lot to the industry.

New Open Licenses for the Industry. The time of d20 is over, but it looks like Ryan Dancey permanently changed the gaming industry with his thoughts about open gaming licenses. As a result of Kickstarters, both *GUMSHOE* and *Fate* were released this year under Creative Commons and OGL licenses. The *Dungeon World* SRD was similarly licensed under the Creative Commons. Finally, the *WaRP* system from *Over the Edge* (1992) has been released under the OGL too.

I'm not sure that any of this will have a big impact on the industry, as Mongoose wasn't able to make much progress with their *RuneQuest* (2006) license of the late '00s, but it's an interesting trend that offers up neat possibilities.

Indeed, I haven't seen other publishers leaping up to produce new GUMSHOE or WaRP games, and even Fate doesn't seem to have returned to its 2010-or-so height of third-party production.

Author Delivers Grain of Salt. Of course, not all is great. The industry is still way down from its height of the '80s and even from the d20 boom of the '00s. The fate of *D&D* continues to be a big question mark, and the market leader usually sets the direction for the market.

In addition, there's continued upheaval in getting games to players ...

Distribution and Retail Are Unsettled. In Ye Days of Olde, RPG products got to players through distributors and through game stores ... and this was a good thing because retailers didn't just sell desired products, but also introduced players to new products that they might not have otherwise seen. Unfortunately, the internet, POD, and Kickstarter all run at cross-purposes to this classic setup. At the moment, this means that there are lots of games that you can't see when walking into a retail store.

There's some indication that this problem might be settling. The better Kickstarters now allow retailers to buy discounted products (though Kickstarter doesn't allow enough products to be sold in this way). Sales of Kickstarted books through retail have also appeared to be pretty strong, proving wrong retailers' fears that Kickstarter games wouldn't sell. However, Kickstarted games (and POD games) still aren't getting into the hands of distributors — which means that some Kickstarted products show up in stores once and are never seen again.

If this doesn't get sorted out in the near future, then there's going to be an increasing bifurcation between fans (who know all the weird places to go to get books that aren't available through retail) and casual players (who don't), and that won't be good for the industry.

Of course it's already been going on for years ...

What to Read Next 🍪 🚱 🔿

- For more on the path to D&D 5E, read Wizards of the Coast ['90s].
- For the most successful Kickstarters, read Chaosium ['70s], Cubicle 7 Entertainment ['00s], Evil Hat Productions ['00s], Flying Buffalo ['70s], Kobold Press ['00s], Posthuman Studios ['00s], and White Wolf ['90s].
- For print publishers producing PDF-only supplements, read Cubicle 7
 Entertainment ['00s], Galileo Games ['00s], and Mongoose Publishing
 ['00s]. And for print publishers taking advantage of DriveThruCards, read
 Bully Pulpit Games ['00s] and Evil Hat Productions ['00s]. Is it any sur prise these PDF-friendly companies are all from the '00s?
- For some recent foreign translations, read *Cubicle 7 Entertainment* ['00s] and maybe spend a bit of time with *Metropolis* ['90s] and *RedBrick* ['00s] to brush up on the history of the topic.
- For recently open licensed game systems, read Atlas Games ['90s], Evil Hat Productions ['00s], and Pelgrane Press ['00s].
- For some brief thoughts on the power of game stores, read **The RuneQuest Mafia** [PA].

2014: The Year of Reborn D&D

It was the year when D&D was reborn (again) in a sparkling new 5th edition, and all was well again in the industry. Sort of. Other games like Doctor Who: Adventures in Time and Space (2009, 2014) and The One Ring (2011, 2014) made appearances in new editions as well, while Lords of Gossamer & Shadow (2014) and Mindjammer: The Roleplaying Game (2014) marked more far-flung revivals. Meanwhile, Kickstarter settled into the industry with care, with hope that crowdfunders would soon be there. It was no d20 boom, but good times were here again. Mostly.

A Few Farewells. Sadly, we lost a few more of the industry's pioneers in 2014.

Aaron Allston may be best-known for his Mystaran work on *GAZ1: The Grand Duchy of Karameikos* (1987) and the *Basic Dungeons & Dragons Rules Cyclopedia* (1991) or maybe for producing one of the first intimate looks at a personal campaign in *Aaron Allston's Strike Force* (1988), but he generally did great work for a variety of publishers from Steve Jackson Games to TSR, then went on to a successful novel-writing career.

Jean Blashfield Black was the first managing editor of TSR's Book Department. She greenlit Margaret Weis and Tracy Hickman to write the Dragonlance Chronicles series, and so was responsible for much of the Book Department's later success.

Dave Trampier was one of TSR's earliest artists. He's best known for the idol-thieving cover of the original *AD&D Players Handbook* (1978) and for his long-running "Wormy" comic strip in *Dragon* magazine. He rather mysteriously disappeared in 1988 and never again worked in the gaming industry for still unknown reasons. Around 2002, a few people reported that he was alive and driving a taxi cab. He finally reconnected with the gaming industry last year by talking to Scott Thorne, the owner of Castle Perilous Games & Books in Illinois, and arranged to appear at a local Illinois gaming convention, where Thorne hoped to put him in touch with Troll Lord Games ... but Trampier died three weeks before the convention.

The Return of D&D. The biggest news of the year was the reappearance of D & D in a new 5th edition (2014). It premiered with a *Starter Set* (2014) in July and has continued through a traditional set of three core 5E rulebooks as well as a pair of adventures: *Hoard of the Dragon Queen* (2014) and *The Rise of Tiamat* (2014). In a big change from 3E days, it looks like Wizards will be focusing more on adventures; and in a big change from 4E days, it looks like these adventures will be the spine of Wizards' D & D production. It'll be interesting to see how this adventure-focused 5E product line develops, but in The response to 5E seems to be generally good, and certainly not as divisive as the 4E (2008) release, which rent the entire hobby for five years. However, the response to 5E has also been a bit middling. Local reports suggest that sales have been good, but not great, and that player base has been interested but not ecstatic.

I probably shouldn't worry about a "middling" response. I mean, it's D&D; it's the entry point to our hobby, so some folks love it and some folks hate it and some don't care anymore.

Unfortunately, $D \mathcal{C} D$ had some issues as well in 2014.

The Encounters program —perhaps the best thing to come out of the 4E era — seems to have lost its focus. Its adventures first went PDF-only, then got totally subsumed into

Wizards' standard production schedule. So, Encounters players were running the *Starter Set* adventure in summer, and have since moved on to the two "Tyranny of Dragons" adventures. As a result, the program has lost its uniqueness; Encounters is now just a venue to play the same games you could play anywhere else.

Meanwhile, the official D & D support team seems to be shrinking, with the latest defection being superstar James Wyatt, who headed over to the *Magic: The Gathering* division. This followed most of the 5E design team — including Robert J. Schwalb, Bruce Cordell, and Monte Cook — leaving in 2013 and 2014. Recent reports suggest a surviving D & D team of just a dozen members, including Mike Mearls, Greg Bilsland, Jeremy Crawford, Chris Perkins, Rodney Thompson, Peter Lee, Matt Sernett, Chris Sims, and a few others.

Finally, the release of 5E was paired with the disappearance of a decade and a half's worth of old D&D content from the web, dumping the history of D & D





straight down the memory hole. Much of it has reappeared at archive.wizards.com, but it's still incomplete and a bit difficult to get to. This historian in particular is eager to see everything return and get properly indexed, as it's grown harder to write about the history of $D \notin D$ in the last several months.

Overall, I think 5E is just what both Wizards and *D&D* needed, which means it's just what the industry needed. But I think a higher level of success has been lost from the high-flying days of d20, or even from the earliest days of 4E, and I'd like to see the industry recover that.

Paizo Levels Up. Paizo is certainly still a top-two producer of RPGs, but the publication of *D&D 5E* has to make their position precarious. However, they've proven themselves to be one of the most agile publishers around, and once more they've started work on a major new initiative that could replace their old bread-and-butter just in time. The *Pathfinder Adventure Card Game* (2013) is one of the most innovative releases to hit the industry in some time, and this year they pushed it hard. I'd hate to see Paizo move from RPGs to board games, as many publishers in the industry have, but I'm thrilled to see them with a major, successful line that shouldn't be as sensitive to the changing tides of fantasy roleplaying.

I played more games of Pathfinder Adventure Card Game than the Pathfinder RPG last year. And I'm running a Pathfinder RPG campaign! I dunno how the Paizo crew keeps knocking it out of the park like that.

The Field is Expanding Again. I said that 2013 was a surprisingly strong year for much of the roleplaying industry, and that trend seemed to continue in 2014. I think our biggest new entrant for the year is Modiphius Entertainment, who has supplemented last year's successful *Achtung! Cthulhu* (2013) with the release of



Sarah Newton's *Mindjammer* RPG (2014) and a very popular Kickstarter for *Mutant Chronicles 3E*. Going forward, I look forward to seeing Chris Birch's continued work in the roleplaying field.

Modiphius is a UK-based company, and that's a region that produced some major roleplaying publishers in the '00s, including Cubicle 7 and Mongoose Publishing. Though they both hit some harder times in the early '10s, they seem to be on their way back up too. Cubicle 7 is publishing more regularly, with a focus on their own hits like *Doctor Who:* Adventures in Time and Space (2009) and The One Ring (2011), while Mongoose is back in distribution after a few (surprising) years away. This is thanks to Studio 2 Publishing, a fulfillment company and publisher who's also been helping out Agate Editions, the creator of Shadows of Esteren (2012+), in recent years.

However not all growth is happening in Britain. Monte Cook Games is the newest example of the Old Guard making good with new companies of their own. Monte Cook's *Numenéra* (2013) and *The Strange* (2014) RPGs have both been getting good attention this year, and once more it'll be interesting to see if they're able to build on that foundation.

Corporate Hijinks Continue. I first wrote about corporations scooping up RPG publishers way back in 2008, when Mongoose Publishing, White Wolf, and the *Champions* IP all got grabbed. Unfortunately, that's turned out pretty terribly for folks who actually like tabletop RPGs. Hero Games has largely closed up shop, Mongoose Publishing was maimed and is only now recovering, and White Wolf, well ...

I've been writing about the latest damage





done to the "it" RPG publisher of the '90s because of their corporate takeover for years now, and sadly 2014 saw the final shoe drop when the *World of Darkness Online* was shut down¹⁴ and the final vestiges of White Wolf were mostly killed. Fortunately, White Wolf's RPG production had largely moved to Onyx Publishing already, but the long, drawn out death of White Wolf itself was still a terrible thing to watch.

Meanwhile, in the haven't-we-learned category, Fantasy Flight Games merged with Asmodee Group, a French board game publisher who had themselves been purchased by investment group Eurazeo at the start of the year. Here, FFG joined

14 Gera, Emily. April 2014. "World of Darkness Canceled as CCP Atlanta is Hit with Layoffs." *Polygon*. www.polygon.com/2014/4/14/5613218/ world-of-darkness-cancelled-as-ccp-atlanta-is-hit-with-redundancies. successful board game publisher Days of Wonder, who was scooped up earlier in the year.

Now, every claim has been made that FFG is going to continue with business as usual, but much the same was said when CCP picked up White Wolf. It seems likely to me that FFG's board games are going to continue well under Asmodee, but I would not be making any long-term investments that depend on Fantasy Flight being in the roleplaying business — especially given this year's cancellation of *Warhammer Fantasy Roleplay 3E* (2009) and the mixed reception they received for *Dark Heresy 2E* (2014). I hope to be proven wrong, but the record of corporate roll-ups of RPG companies has been very poor, with even *Deb D* failing to meet the expectations of its megacorp masters.

Controversies Continue. For better or for worse, the internet drives controversies and there were a few of particular note in 2014. They started with the publication of the 5E *Starter Set* and the reveal that two persons who are widely viewed as internet bullies were consultants for the game. This poisoned a lot of the early discussion of the newest version of our industry's top game, and unfortunately caused some loss of faith in the 5E design team¹⁵. Some fans may well have abandoned 5E because of the controversy, but beyond that it now seems to have blown over.

Meanwhile, problems with misogyny that have been bubbling up across the hobbyist industries for years reappeared in the video game field in 2014 as part of a



rather grotesquely woman-hating movement called "GamerGate" (and on Twitter as #GamerGate), which extensively harassed and threatened female video game designers. It detoured into the tabletop field when James Desborough got involved. Desborough has had troubles with being called a misogynist in the past, as I detailed back in 2012. He revisited this problem in 2014 by strongly backing the GamerGate movement. As part and parcel of this, he created a GamerGate card game and uploaded it to DriveThruRPG. For the first time in 13 years, DriveThru banned a title, removing the game entirely from its catalog.

Actually, it's about ethics in games journalism.

15 Uncredited. 2014. "How Dungeons and Dragons is Embracing the Darkest Parts of the RPG Community." *Fail Forward*. failforward.co.uk/post/93348768153/ how-dungeons-and-dragons-is-endorsing-the-darkest. Though the consultant and GamerGate controversies both suggest some darkness underlying the roleplaying community on the internet, I actually think the GamerGate problems point toward a long-term positive. In my opinion, we're seeing so much adolescent sociopathy about women because of that fact that women are becoming an increasingly important part of the gaming community. It's an action-reaction that I believe to be the last dying gasp of a culture that most of us will happily see gone. Meanwhile, publishers and websites are becoming increasingly opposed to misogyny — such as when Posthuman Studios fired its MRA (men's rights activism) fans¹⁶.

I think an increasing acceptance of sexual identity is going hand-in-hand with this, and it also saw notable growth in 2014, when Wizards of the Coast made a strong statement about accepting different gender and sexual identities in *D&D 5E*. Mind you, that's been part of a long process, with Paizo already doing so for several years now.

Crowdfunding Settles in for the Long Haul. For several years now, I've written each January 1 about how crowdfunding has become even more important. As of 2014, I think it's officially arrived, and that it's settled in as a crucial, ongoing part of our industry.

Mind you, there are still problems and growing pains. Kickstarter was forced to update their TOS this year to better account for failure¹⁷. Meanwhile, a few roleplaying companies learned that delayed campaigns can do serious damage to their reputations. Palladium got some real flak when they announced that they'd be releasing their 8-month overdue *Robotech Tactics* (2014) game at Gen Con unless a majority of backers (*not* a majority of voting backers) asked otherwise; fans were very unsupportive, and in the end Palladium burned bridges for no good reason, as their game still wasn't available by August. However, it was probably Adamant Entertainment's *Far West* that became the 2014 poster child for late Kickstarters. Over three years after the book's funding, author Gareth Skarka is making daily posts chronicling the project's trials and tribulations.

Looking at the top line, the big RPG Kickstarters did just as well in 2014 as 2013. This year saw 15 Kickstarters top \$100,000, compared to 16 in 2013, and the top funding amount at \$600,000+ was almost exactly the same.

¹⁶ Boyle, Rob. May 2014. "Regarding MRAs." eclipsephase.com/regarding-mras.

¹⁷ Strickler, Yancey. September 2014. "An Update to Our Terms of Use." www.kickstarter.com/blog/an-update-to-our-terms-of-use.

Here's a look at those releases:

Product	Publisher	Raised
Mage: the Ascension 20th	Onyx Path	\$672,899
Paranoia RPG	Mongoose	£217,517
Numenéra Boxed Set Edition	Monte Cook	\$286,565
V20: The Dark Ages	Onyx Path	\$281,392
Mutant Chronicles 3E	Modiphius	£151,072
Wraith: The Oblivion 20th	Onyx Path	\$224,036+
Feng Shui 2	Atlas Games	\$185,137
Shadows of Esteren IV: Tuath	Agate Editions	\$137,602
The Dracula Dossier	Pelgrane	£87,935
13 th Age in Glorantha	Moon Design	\$116,150
Designers & Dragons	Evil Hat	\$115,348
Earthdawn 4E	FASA Games	\$109,596
Lone Wolf Adventure Game	Cubicle 7	£68,005
TimeWatch	Pelgrane	\$105,881
W20: Book of the Wyrm	Onyx Path	\$103,135

I'm of course very proud that *Designers & Dragons* is eleventh in that countdown. More generally, I find it interesting that so many of the top Kickstarters are historical releases. *Mage, Paranoia, Dark Ages, Mutant Chronicles, Wraith, Feng Shui, Earthdawn, Lone Wolf,* and *Book of the Wyrm* are all nostalgic releases to various extents. If you add in *Designers & Dragons* and (maybe) 13th Age in Glorantha, that's about 70% of the new Kickstarters. Though I love me some history (clearly), I'm happy that Agate Editions, Monte Cook Games, and Pelgrane Press are putting out new products as well — perhaps creating the nostalgic releases for the '30s!

This Platinum Appendix is our thanks for your Kickstarter support of Designers & Dragons!

And finally, no history of 2014 would be complete without mentioning Patreon. Kickstarters are hard, with each one requiring a new business plan and a lot of hard work, so it's terrific to see a different model, where fans can crowdfund ongoing projects via a subscription. Evil Hat Productions has made the most successful use of Patreon with its "Adventures & Worlds for Fate Core." They're currently netting about \$3,300 per product created¹⁸, which isn't on the scale with a successful Kickstarter, but is apparently just enough to pay the costs for a PDF-only product.

What's to Come? With a strong foundation in 5E, $D \notin D$ should quickly return to its place as the best-selling game in the roleplaying industry (something that I've actually been saying for a couple of years), provided that Wizards is willing to continue supporting it. I'm also pretty sure that means we're going to see a dozen or more official $D \notin D$ releases in 2015, something that we've been missing for almost half a decade (!). I also dearly hope that newcomers like Monte Cook Games and Modiphius will reveal themselves as



new movers-and-shakers, so that I can write about them someday in *Designers & Dragons: The '10s.*

As for me? Based on the interest in the *Designers & Dragons* Kickstarter, I plan to get back to work on *Designers & Dragons*, after taking a couple of months off this fall. I've got ideas for at least three more books that would further expand the history of the industry, with a plan to work on them in the next 2–3 years. Thanks for your support over the years and Happy 2015!

What to Read Next 🏵 🌒 🖓 🔿

- For more about Aaron Allston, read Hero Games ['80s] and ICE ['80s].
- For more about Jean Black, read TSR ['70s] and Women in the Roleplaying Industry [PA].
- For more on the Encounters program and the path to 5E, read *Wizards of the Coast* ['90s].
- For more on its constant reinvention, read Paizo Publishing ['00s].
- For more on ups and downs in the UK, read **Cubicle 7 Entertainment** ['00s] and **Mongoose Publishing** ['00s].
- For some discussion of Monte Cook's previous publishing house, read about Malhavoc Press in *White Wolf* ['90s] and *Necromancer Games* ['00s].
- For corporate purchases of RPG properties, read *Hero Games* ['80s], Mongoose Publishing ['00s], White Wolf ['90s], and Wizards of the Coast ['90s]. And for the newest entrant to the field, read Fantasy Flight Games ['90s].
- For the company that fired its MRA fans, read Posthuman Studios ['00s].
- For more on its constant innovations, read Evil Hat Productions ['00s].

Appendix II: Bibliography & Thanks

I. Women in the Roleplaying Industry

This article was the result of my existing experience with the history of the roleplaying industry, combined with new research and some especially helpful resources from Emily Care Boss.

Patrons

Janelle Cooper, Jacq Jones, the Women & Gaming Forum of BGG

Published Sources

Uncredited. 1987. "TSR Profiles: Barbara Young." Dragon #121.
Uncredited. 1986. "TSR Profiles: Jean Black." Dragon #108.
Boss, Emily Care, editor. 2009–2010. RPGirl magazine.
Brace, Christopher. 2012. "Women in Gaming." The Science of Roleplaying.
RPGnet. rpg.net/columns/thescienceofroleplaying/thescienceofroleplaying6.phtml.

Fine, Gary Alan. 1983. *Shared Fantasy: Role-playing Games as Social Worlds*. Kenson, Stephen. 1999. "ProFiles: Mary Kirchoff." *Dragon #266*.

Kim, John H. Undated. "Notable Women RPG Authors." *Darkshire*. darkshire.net/jhkim/rpg/theory/gender/womenauthors.html.

Maliszewski, James. Interviewer. 2010. "Interview: Jean Wells (Part I)." Grognardia. grognardia.blogspot.com/2010/02/interview-jean-wells-part-i.html.

Maliszewski, James. Interviewer. 2010. "Interview: Jean Wells (Part II)." Grognardia. grognardia.blogspot.com/2010/02/interview-jean-wells-part-ii.html.

Maliszewski, James, and Allan Grohe. 2009. "An Interview with Lee Gold." *Grognardia.* grognardia.blogspot.com/2009/04/interview-with-lee-gold.html. Reprinted in *Fight On!* #6.

Peterson, Jon. 2014. "The First Female Gamers." *Medium.* medium.com/@increment/the-first-female-gamers-c784fbe3ff37. Ümlaut, Ignatius, editor. 2009 *Fight On! #6.* Magazine.

Vincent, DM. 2010. "Interview with Jean Wells." Save or Die Podcast.

Fact Checkers

Emily Care Boss, Janelle Cooper, Ann Dupuis, Jeff Grubb, Jennell Jaquays, Jacq Jones, Michelle Nephew, Jean Rabe, Jen Seiden, Barbara Young

Scanners

Emily Care Boss, Theron Bretz, Julia Ellingboe, Alex Fradera, James "Rindis" Lowry, Cynthia Celeste Miller, Cat Ramen, William H Stoddard

II. The Aurania Gang

This article was drawn from a few online sources, some discussion in Playing at the World, and personal Q&A with Daniel Wagner and Noah Dudley.

Patrons

All of the Designers & Dragons Kickstarters

Published Sources

Peterson, Jon. 2012. Playing at the World.

Wagner, Daniel. 2013. "Manual of Aurania" Original D&D Discussion Boards. odd74.proboards.com/thread/9279/manual-aurania?page=1.

Zenopus Archives. "The Manual of Aurania (1977). Zenopus Archives. zenopusarchives.blogspot.com/2013/09/the-manual-of-aurania-1977.html.

Fact Checkers

Noah Dudley, Daniel Wagner

Scanners

Tim McDuffie

III. Hero Auxiliary Corps

This article would have been impossible without the internet, which put me in touch with Sue Grau and Mike Malony, who kindly answered considered Q&A to allow me to produce this article. Ray Greer also helped with some discussion of the Hero Games connection.

Patron

Carl Rigney

Published Sources

Various. 1983–1995. *Adventurers Club* magazine. Currie, Rod. 2003. "Playing the Con Game." *Digital Hero #9*. O'Brien, Terry. Various Years. *The Metaphysical Position*.

Fact Checkers

Sue Grau, Ray Greer, Mike Malony

Scanners & Artwork Providers

Ray Greer, Carl Rigney

IV. The RuneQuest Mafia

This article is largely based on my own recollections, bolstered by discussions with members of my gaming group, past and present.

Patrons

Members of the 2014 RQ Mafia: Dave Woo, Dave Pickering, Kevin Wong, Donald and Mary Kubasak, Dave Sweet, Christopher and Corina Wong

Published Sources

Appelcline, Shannon. 1991–1999. "Ars Magica Campaigns." erzo.org/shannon/games/ars-magica.
Fact Checkers

Bill Filios, Matt Harris, Donald Kubasak, Dave Pickering, Eric Rowe, Dave Sweet, Christopher Wong, Kevin Wong, Dave Woo

V. Yearly Chronicles

These articles were all written with help from RPGnet, both in reporting news and in suggesting yearly trends. Individual articles contain some footnotes, which were hyperlinks in the original articles. Special thanks to Sleeper & others at RPGnet for helping with my 2012 Kickstarter lists and to Sethra007 for my 2012 misogynistic links.

Patrons

All of the Designers & Dragons Kickstarters

Scanners & Artwork Providers

Keaver Bronson, Bob Cram, Andy Kitkowski, Matt Palmer, Michael Pureka

#GamerGate See GamerGate #GamerGate: The Card Game, 96 Aaron Allston's Strike Force, 92 Abrams, April, 8, 14 Achtung! Cthulhu, 88, 94 Ad Acta board game, 17 Adamant Entertainment, 58, 97 Adlesick, Joseph, 34 Advanced Dungeons & Dragons (AD&D) See Dungeons & Dragons (D&D) Advanced Race Guide, 81 Adventurers Club magazine, 38 Adventures & Worlds for Fate Core, 98 AEG, 70 Aero Hobbies store, 26-30 Agate Editions, 88, 95, 98 Al-Qadim: Arabian Adventures, 13 Alarums & Excursions APA, 7, 28-30 Allen, Steve, 26, 29 Allston, Aaron, 92 Amber Diceless Role-Playing, 56 Angmar: Land of the Witch King, 14 APA-L APA, 7, 27, 29 Appelcline, Shannon, 42, 44-51, 53 Aquelarre, 90 Arc Dream Publishing, 75 Arduin Eternal, 61 Arkham Horror board game, 59, 76 Arneson, Dave, 27, 61 Ars Magica, 15, 62 RuneQuest Mafia and, 42–48, 53 Ars Magica Mailing List, 45, 48 Ashen Stars, 72 Asian-influenced roleplaying games, 9 Asmodee Group, 95-96 Atlas Games, 18, 98-96 Aurania campaign, 25-27 Aurania Gang, 24, 25-31 Manual of Aurania, 27–28 Southern California gaming, 29-30 Thief character class, 25-27 Backhaus, Wilf, 7, 61 Baker, Meguey, 19 Balboa Game Company, 30

Balboa Game Company, 30 Balsley, Erica, 18 Barker, M.A.R., 80 Basic Dungeons & Dragons (BD&D) See Dungeons & Dragons (D&D) Basic RolePlaying, 56 Battle of the Wilderness wargame, 16 Baur, Wolfgang, 13 Bell, Rob, 38–39 Beorning character class, 27, 30 Berkeley Campus Adventurers Club (BCAC), 41–46

Berg, Richard, 16 Bestiary 3,81 BeWitched-Spiele, 17 Beyond Belief Games, 67 Bilbo Baggins, 26 Bilsland, Greg, 93 Black, Jean Blashfield, 11-12, 92 Black and Green Games, 19 Blackmoor Supplement for OD&D, 81 BlackWyrm Publishing, 75, 83 "Blade Stigma, The", 36-37 Bledsaw, Bob, 56 Blood Fury, 38 Blowback, 20 Blue Planet, 78, 84 Blumberg, Marc, 35, 38-39 Blume, Kevin, 10 Book of Demons, The, 28 Book of Monsters, The, 28 Book of the Empress, 75 Book of the Wyrm, The, 98 Book of Vile Darkness, 72 Boomgarden, Karen See Martin, Karen Boot Hill, 72 Borgstrom, Rebecca Sean See Moran, Jenna Borroel, Corina See Wong, Corina Boss, Emily Care, 19 Brace, Christopher, 17, 85 Braunstein wargames, 61 Breaking the Ice, 19 Bree and the Barrow Downs gamebook, 14 Brinkley, Chad, 38-39 "Broken Council, The", LARP, 49 Broken Council Guidebook, The, 49 Brooks, Deird're, 15 Brown, Anne, 13 Brown, Philip, 48 Bulldogs!, 75 Bully Pulpit Games, 89 Bundle of Holding, 89 Burning Wheel, 24, 86 Call of Cthulhu, 50, 61-62, 82 7th edition, 86, 88 Call to Arms, A Star Fleet, 76 Campbell, Kerie, 9 Capitol Patrol tournaments, 38-39 Carolina Death Crawl, 89 Carse, 8 Carter, Michelle, 13 Cartoon Action Hour, 18 Cassada, Jackie, 15

Castle Perilous Games & Books store, 92

Castles & Crusades, 58, 71, 77

Catalyst Game Labs, 66 CCP, 58-59, 96 Chainmail miniatures game, 7, 61 Champions, 29, 59, 67, 80, 83, 95 Hero Auxiliary Corps and, 32-36, 38-40 Champions GM Screen, 38 Champions Live Action, 83 "Champions Minus", 38 Changeling: The Dreaming, 15 Changing Breeds, 88 Chaos gamers, 44 Chaos University, 19 Chaosium, 7, 9, 49-51, 56, 62, 86, 88 Chaosium Digest, The, 50 Character Archaic, The, 8, 28 Chivalry & Sorcery, 9, 61 Chronicle City, 88 Chronicles of the Awakenings, 50 Chuubo's Marvelous Wish-Granting Engine, 18 Cochran, Laura, 16 Cogman, Genevieve, 15 College clubs, 35, 41-42, 47, 51 Collins, Andy, 57 Complete Elmore Artbook, The, 82 Complete Warlock, The, 30 Conan: The Roleplaying Game, 70, 77 "Confederation, The", 36-37 Confessions of a Part-Time Sorceress book, 18 Conlin, Karen See Martin, Karen Consultant controversy, 96 Cook, Monte, 73, 78, 80, 93 Also See Monte Cook Games Cook, Sue Weinlein, 13 Conquest of Nerath Board Game, 73, 78 Cordell, Bruce, 93 Cortex system, 67 Cosmic Patrol, 72 Cosplay, 20, 84-85 Coveny III, Thomas R., 25, 30 Crafty Games, 90 Crawford, Jeremy, 93 Crossby, N. Robin, 56 Crowdfunding, 74-75, 97-99 Also See Kickstarter Cryptic Studios, 59 Crystal Shard, The, novel, 12 Cthulhu Britannica: London, 88 Cubicle 7 Entertainment, 62-63, 68, 71, 76-77, 88-90, 94-95, 98 Cugel the Clever character, 26-27 Curley, Brian, 39 Currie, Rod, 34-35 Cybergames, 40 Daedalus magazine, 18

Dancey, Ryan, 90 Danforth, Liz, 8 Dark Heresv, 59, 96 DaveCon, 53 DaveCon II: Go'n Kiwi, 53 Dawson, Julie Ann, 18 DayStar West Media, 8, 14 Dawning of a New Age, The, novel, 13 Days of Wonder, 96 DC Adventures, 66-67, 76, 77, 84 DC Universe, 67 Deadbolt, 20 Deadlands Noir, 82 Deck of Fate, The, 89 Deep Magic, 88 Deities & Demigods, 73 Demon: The Descent, 88 Desborough, James, 20, 84-85, 96 Descent: Journeys in the Dark board game, 59 Design Mechanism, The, 84 Designers & Dragons, 51, 55, 76-77, 98-99 Dew, Elizabeth Ditchburn, 15 DGP See Digest Group Publications Diaspora, 61 Dice rings, 82 Digest Group Publications (DGP), 15 DnDClassics website, 86 Do: Pilgrims of the Flying Temple, 75 Doane, Dale, 25, 27 Doctor Destroyer character, 37 Doctor Who: Adventures in Time & Space, 61-62, 76-77, 92, 94-95 Doom that Came to Atlantic City!, The, 88 Doris & Frank, 17 Double Cross, 90 Dracula Dossier, The, 98 Dragon Age, 61, 76 Dragon magazine, 6-7, 10, 57, 72-73, 92 Dragon Tree Press, 8, 14 Dragon Tree Spell Book, The, 8 Dragonlance, 12-13, 57, 92 Dragonlance Adventures, 12 Dragonlance Chronicles series, 12, 92 Dragons of Autumn Twilight novel, 12 Dragonlance: Fifth Age, 13 Dragons of Autumn Twilight novel, 12 Dresden Files Roleplaying Game, The, 63, 66, 68, 71.76 Dresner-Thronber, Emily, 18 Drive-In Hero tournaments, 39 DriveThruCards website, 74, 89 DriveThruRPG website, 63-64, 74, 86, 89, 96 d20 market, 18, 50, 62 bust, 61, 70, 77, 87 fracturing, 57-58, 70-71 d20 Trademark License, 70 Dudley, Noah, 29-30 DunDraCon 3,28

106 Designers & Dragons: Platinum Appendix 🛠 Shannon Appelcline

Dungeon Crawl Classics RPG, 66, 80, 84 Dungeon magazine, 13, 57, 72-73 Dungeon of Dread gamebook, 11 Dungeon Survival Handbook, The, 81 Dungeon World, 80, 87, 90 Dungeoneer, The, magazine, 7, 28 Dungeons & Dragons (D&D), 6-7, 25-26, 29, 40, 42, 61, 81, 86-87 3rd edition, 57-58, 70, 78, 80-81, 92 4th edition, 56-58, 64, 66-67, 69-70, 72-74, 80-81, 87, 92-93 5th edition (Next), 74, 80, 86, 92-94, 96-97 AD&D, 10, 12, 26, 80-81, 83 AD&D 2nd edition, 13, 58, 81, 86 AD&D Dungeon Masters Guide, 10, 72 AD&D Monster Manual, 10 AD&D Players Handbook, 92 Basic D&D, 29-30, 42, 66, 92 Basic D&D PDF for 5th edition, 93 Encounters organized play, 69, 72, 74, 86, 93 Essentials, 69, 74 Hero Auxiliary Corps and, 40 OD&D, 26-27, 30, 86 RuneQuest Mafia and, 42-43, 48, 53 Supplement I: Greyhawk, 27, 30, 81 Supplement II: Blackmoor, 81 thief character class 26-27, third-party supplements, 8, 27-28 women and D&D, 9-11 Dungeons & Dragons Insider (DDI) website, 64, 72-73 Character Builder, 64, 70 Dungeons & Dragons Starter Set, 92-93 Dungeons & Dragons: A Documentary, 82 Dungeon Tiles, 72 Dupuis, Ann, 14, 16 Duval, Cheryl, 9 Dwimmermount, 88 Dying Earth, The, RPG, 80 Earthdawn 3rd edition, 61, 78 4th edition, 98 other systems, 80 EastCon, 33 Eastern Gaming Association, 33 Echoes of the Fourth Magic novel, 12 Eclipse Phase, 61, 87 Edgell, Dana, 39 Edgell, Dean, 35-36, 39 Edwards, Ron, 18 Elfs: A Guide to the Aldryami, 51

Ellingboe, Julia Bond, 19

Endless Quest gamebooks, 11-12

ErzoQuest campaign, 43-47

Elmore, Larry, 82

EndGame store, 54

Estes, Rose, 11-12

Eurogames, 16-17 Eurazeo investment group, 95 Evil Hat Productions, 54, 63, 68, 71, 76, 88-89, 98 Exalted, 87-88 Ezzell, Mary, 8, 14 Fading Suns, 78, 80, 84 Falcon's Revenge, 13 Fantastic Dungeoning Society, 42 Fantasy Flight Games, 58-59, 61-62, 64, 70-71, 76, 78, 87, 95-96 Fantasy Games Unlimited (FGU), 9, 67, 77 Fantasy Hero, 39 FantasyCraft, 64-65 Far West, 97 FASA Games, 83, 98 FASA Studios, 58 Fate, 67-68 3rd edition, 63 Fate Accelerated, 89 Fate Core, 68, 82, 86-90, 98 Strands of, 68 Feng Shui 2, 98 Fiasco, 4, 61 Fields, Kristie, 15 Filios, Bill, 42-45, 47-50 Fine, Dr. Gary Alan, 6, 8, 17 FireWater Productions, 19 Flaming Cobra, 77 Flying Buffalo, 8, 88 Forbeck, Matt, 83 Forking Path, The, 88 Free City of Haven, The, 15 Free RPG Day, 72 French roleplaying games, 90 Frerking, Chris, 48 Frog God Games, 67, 88 FUDGE, 16 Fugate, Patty, 15 Fulton, Eric, 48, 51, 53 Galileo Games, 89 Game Chef contest, 18 Game stores, 26, 28-30, 42, 54, 81-82 Gamelords, 15 GamerGate, 20, 85, 96-97 actually it's about ethics ..., 96 Games of Berkeley, 42 Games of Middle-earth, 16 Games Workshop (GW), 59-61, 71 Gaming groups, 24-32, 35, 41-54 Gamma World, 33, 72-73 Garrels, Dorothy, 17 Gen Con, 6, 13, 34-36, 39 XVI, 34-35 '93, 36 '95, 39 '96, 39

Game Fair (1997), 39 Game Fair (2002), 53 Indy 2011, 72 Indy 2012, 53 Indy 2013, 86 Indy 2014, 40, 97 Gen Con East, 33 Ghosts of Dragonspear Castle, 86 Gier, Scott, 48 Gitelman, Mitch, 35, 38 Glorantha, 49, 51, 56, 60, 82, 98 GMT, 16 Goblinoid Games, 77 Goblinworks, 83 Gold, Lee, 7-9, 29 FGU and, 9 Goldberg, Suzanne, 17 Golden Sky Stories, 90 Gondor wargame, 16 Goodman Games, 58, 66, 72, 84 Graaf, Laurie Van De, 8 Grand Duchy of Karameikos, The, 92 Grau, Sue, 14, 33-36, 38-40 Great Plains Game Players Newsletter, 27 Green Ronin Publishing, 18, 58, 62, 70-71, 76-77 Greer, Ray, 34-35, 39 Grey Ghost Press, 16 Greyhawk, 15 Greyhawk Player's Guide, 13 Greyhawk Supplement for OD&D, 27, 30, 81 Grove, Heather, 15 Guide to Glorantha, The, 82 GUMSHOE system, 90 Gygax, Ernie, 12, 83 Gygax, Gary, 6-7, 9-10, 12, 26-27, 56, 61

Habecker, Dana, 15 HackMaster, 70-71 Halls of Undermountain, 81 Hammer, Jessica, 18 Handbook of Tricks and Traps, The, 8 Hannifen, Hilda, 7 Hannifen, Owen, 7 Hannigan, Keith, 32-36, 38 Hargrave, Dave, 7 Harlick, Bruce, 34 Hârn, 56 HARP Fantasy, 14 HARP SF, 72 Harris, Matt, 42-44 Hartley, Jess, 15 Hartlove, Aimée See Karklyn, Aimée Hartlove, Jay, 26, 29 Hartshorn, Jennifer, 15 Hasbro, 58-59, 87 Hayday, Andria, 9, 13, 15 Heartbreak & Heroines, 20, 84

Heckel, Heather, 15 Hein, Dori, 13, 32-42 Heinsoo, Rob, 7, 57 Herber, Keith, 61 Hero Auxilliary Corps, 14, 32-40 Before the corps, 32-33 Later expansion, 39-40 Publishing activities, 38-39 Texas Rangers, 33-37 Hero Games, 14, 32-40, 72, 75, 78, 83, 95 Hero System, 38 6th edition, 61 Hero System Almanac 2, 38 Hero Wars, 51 Heroes of Shadow, 72 Heroes of the Elemental Chaos, 81 Heroes of the Feywild, 72 HeroQuest 2nd edition, 61 Hickman, Laura, 8, 14 Hickman, Tracy, 12, 14, 92 Hillfolk, 83 Historical roleplaying games, 9 Hitchcock, Susan Tyler, 14-15 Hoard of the Dragon Queen, 92-93 Holmes, J. Eric, 29, 66 Horner, Miranda, 13 Horror on the Orient Express, 82 Hoyer, Ruth, 13 ICE, 14, 42, 66-67, 74, 84 Hero Auxiliary Corps and, 36, 38-40 ICONS, 67-68 ICv2 website, 87 "In Defence of Rape" article, 20, 84 In Search of the Unknown, 73 Indie game movement, 4, 16-20, 24, 56, 60-63, 67-68, 71, 75, 78-79, 83, 87 IndieCade award, 20 Infinite Dungeon, 88 Infinite Imaginations, 40 International Gamers Association, 28 Iron Kingdoms, 80 It's Complicated, 20 Itesser Ink, 19 Jack of Shadows, 27 Jaquays, Jennell (Paul), 7-8, 28, 42 Japanese roleplaying games, 82, 90 Jensen, Kai, 16 Johnson, Sheri M., 15 Jonril, 8 Judges Guild, 6-7, 28, 56, 73

Karklyn, Aimée, 26, 29 Keep on the Borderlands, The, 10 Kendermore novel, 12

Justice Inc., 35-36, 39

Kennedy's store, 29-30 Kenzer & Company, 70 Kerestan, Judith, 8, 14 Kestrel, Gwendolyn, 18 Kickstarter, 20, 60, 67, 75-75, 78, 80, 82-85, 87-92, 97-99 2012 top results, 82 2013 top results, 88 2014 top results, 98 Kingdom of Ierendi, The, 13 Kiley, Ellen, 15 "Killing Miss Texas", 35, 37 Kirchoff, Mary, 12 "Kiros Files, The", 33-35, 37 Kobold Press, 88 Koebernick, Corey, 11 Kreider, Anna, 19 Kubasak, Donald, 42, 44, 46, 48-51, 53 Kubasak, Mary, 53 Kubash, Heidi, 14 Kuntz, Rob, 33 Kuro, 90 La Motte, Conan, 28, 30 Labyrinth, 8 Lampert, Doug, 42, 44, 48 Land of the Rising Sun, 9 Lands of Adventure, 9 Lawrence, Stacy, 34 Laws, Robin D., 7 Lee, Mike, 46 Lee, Peter, 93 Legacy of the Crystal Shard, 86 Legend of Drizzt Board Game, 73, 78 Legends of Anglerre, 68 Lehman, Ben, 19 Level Up magazine, 66 Leverage RPG, 68 Libram of Aurania, 28 Light on Quests Mountain gamebook, 12 Lindroos, Nicole, 15, 18 Linq card game, 17 Lion Rampant, 15, 42 Little Soldier Games, 28 Little Wizards, 90 Lone Wolf Adventure Game, 98 Long, Steven S., 39, 83 Lord of the Rings, The, 76 Also See One Ring, The Lords of Gossamer & Shadow, 92 Los Angeles gaming, 7, 25-31 Los Angeles Science Fiction Society, 7, 27 Lost Lands, The, 88 Lovecraft Country line, 61 Lyons, Michelle, 18

Madness at Gardmore Abbey, 72 Mage: The Ascension, 15 20th Anniversary Edition, 98 Magic: The Gathering CCG, 73,93 Maid, 90 Maliszewski, James, 88 Malony, Mike, 32-35, 38 Margaret Weis Productions, 16, 68, 76 Mallworld board game, 17 Manual of Aurania, 27-28, 30 Second edition, 28 Marcus, Howard, 29 Martin, Dave, 45, 48-49 Martin, Julia, 13 Martin, Karen, 13 Martin, Stephen, 49 Marvel Heroic Roleplaying, 76 Basic Game, 84 Marvel Universe RPG, 67 Masquerade, The, LARP, 15 Matthäus, Doris, 17 "Matter of Faith, A", 37 Maze of Xaene, The, 33 Mazzanoble, Shelly, 18 McCoy, Angel Leigh, 15 McCoy, Elizabeth, 14 McGready, Anne Gray, 13 McKinney, Deena, 15 McLaughlin, Judith, 15 Mearls, Mike, 93 Mehlhaff, Eric, 41-42, 44 Menzoberranzan: City of Intrigue, 81 Metro Detroit Gamers, 8 Meyer, Andrea, 17 Middle-earth Games of, 16 Midkemia Press, 8, 14, 30, 42 Miller, Cynthia, 18 Mindjammer: The Roleplaying Game, 92, 94 Miniatures wargaming, 5-6, 30 Minor Alien Module 1: Luriani, 89 Miskatonic River Press, 61 Misogyny, 20, 84-85, 96-97 politicians, 85 Mistborn RPG, 72 Misty Isles, The, 8 Mjolnir, 14 Also See ICE Modiphius Entertainment, 77, 88, 94, 98-99 Moldvay, Tom, 11, 66 Mongoose Publishing, 51, 58-60, 62-63, 65-67, 70, 76-77, 89-90, 94-96 Flaming Cobra, 77 Monster Hunter RPG, 83 Monster Manual, 10 Monster Vault: Threats to the Nentir Vale, 72 Monte Cook Games, 82, 86, 88, 95, 98-99 Monte Cook's Numenéra See Numenéra Moon Design Publications, 98 Moore, Roger E., 13 Moral dilemmas, 34-37, 40

Moran, Jenna, 18 Mordenkainen's Magnificent Emporium, 72 Mosca, Linda, 16 MRAs, 97 Mü and More card game, 17 Mulholland, Virginia, 16 Mummy: The Curse, 88 Murder in Baldur's Gate, 86 Mutant Chronicles 3rd edition, 94, 98 Mutants & Moserminds, 58, 67, 70–71, 76, 87 Mystery of the Snow Pearls, 13 Mystic Swamp, 9 Mythic Hero, 83 Mystara, 92 Mythos CCG, 50

Naylor, Mike, 39 Necromancer Games, 67 Nephew, Michelle, 18 Nephilim, 50 Nephilim Gamemaster's Companion, 50 Nestel, Frank, 17 Neverwinter Campaign Setting, 72 Newton, Sarah, 94 Ney, Jessica M., 15 Night Sky Games, 19 Nobilis, 18 Norton, Andre, 9 Novick, Drew, 35, 39 Numenéra, 82, 86, 95 Boxed Set, 99 Nystul, Mike, 39, 88

Oak & Thorn, 51

Octagon tournaments, 39 Official RPGA Tournament Handbook, The, 13 Ogre Designer's Edition board game, 82 Old Guard, 4, 56, 95 One Ring, The, 71, 76, 92, 95 Onyx Path Publishing, 78, 83, 88, 98 Open Game License (OGL), 65, 70, 77, 90 Open licenses, 57, 65, 70, 90 Order of the Stick, The, comic, 82 Original D&D (OD&D) See D&D Origins Game Fair, 33, 36 78.6 '80.33 Pacific Origins, 33 '83, 34 Orleans, Doug, 49 Orpheus, 15 **OSR** publishers, 77 OSRIC, 56, 77 Over the Edge, 80, 90 Also See WaRP System

Pacesetter, 9, 13, 15, 77 Paizo Publishing, 18, 58, 62, 64-65, 70-71, 78-79, 81-82, 92, 94, 97 Palace of the Silver Princess, 10-11 Palace of the Vampire Queen, 8 Palladium Books, 42, 56, 97 Paranoia, 4, 60-61, 77, 98 "Paranormal Zero", 36-37 Parker, Nancy, 15 Pathfinder, 18, 56, 58, 60-61, 64, 66, 70-71, 78, 79, 81-82, 87, 94 Comic, 79 MMORPG, 78, 82-83 RuneQuest Mafia and, 53 Pathfinder Adventure Card Game, 79, 94 Patreon, 89, 98 Pay What You Want (PWYW), 89 PDFs, 62-64, 69-70, 74, 86, 88-89 PDF-only products, 64, 93, 99 Peachy Pants Press, 19 Pelgrane Press, 98 Pendragon, 4, 45-46, 50, 53-54, 74 Perkins, Chris, 93 Perrin, Steve, 7 Peterson, Jon, 5 Petrovich, Don, 46, 49 Petticord, Penny, 13 Pharaoh, 8 Pickering, Dave, 42-47, 49, 51 Planescape Campaign Setting, 13 POD (print-on-demand), 74, 83, 89, 91 Polaris, 19 expansion, 19 Polyhedron magazine, 12-13 Posthuman Studios, 88, 97 Powell, Russell, 28 Pramas, Chris, 18 Prime Directive, 76 Primordial Soup board game, 17 Print on demand See POD "Project Soulstar", 37 Prust, Don, 39 Psi*Run, 19 Purl, Alex, 42, 44, 46 Quad games, 16 Quag Keep novel, 9 Quest for the Fazzlewood, 8 Qin, 63, 90 Qwirkle block game, 17

R. Talsorian Games, 40 Rabe, Jean, 13 *Race to Adventure* card game, 78–79 *Rahasia*, 8 "Rangers in Hell", 36–37 *Rappan Athuk*, 82 Ravenloft Realm of Terror (1e), 13 White Wolf edition (3e), 15 Razor Coast, 88 Rea, Nicky, 15 Readercon, 84 Reaper Miniature Bones, 82 Rebellion Group, 59, 62, 67 Red Sonja Unconquered, 13 RedBrick, 77, 83, 89 Rein•Hagen, Mark, 15, 48, 62 Retroclones, 77, 83 Rice, Cindi, 13 Rise of Tiamat, The, 92-93 Robot Gladiators, 38 Robotech Tactics miniatures game, 97 Rocroi wargame, 16 Rogues Gallery, 10 Role Playing Game Association (RPGA), 13, 15 Rolston, Ken, 32 Ross, Susan McKinley, 17 Rowe, Eric, 42-46, 49-51, 53 RPG = Role Playing Girl magazine, 19 RPGnet website, 51, 55, 74-75 RQ-Con, 49-50 RQ-Con 2 Compendium, The, 49 Rubinstein, Helena, 16 Rules Cyclopedia, 92 Run Robot Red!, 19 RuneQuest Design Mechanism and, 80, 84 Hero Auxiliary Corps and, 32 Mongoose Publishing and, 60, 65-66, 70, 77, 90 RuneQuest Mafia and, 43, 49–50, 53 RuneQuest Mafia, 41–54 Before the Mafia, 41-42 Mature gaming, 51-54 Publishing activities, 48-51 Roleplaying campaigns, 43-48 Rush, Annie, 19 Russell, Lee (Lillian), 8 Ryan, Kathleen, 15 Ryuutama, 90 Sage Advice articles, 10 Salvatore, R. A., 12 Sampat, Shreyas, 19 Sandman, 9, 15 Savage Mojo, 75 "Scarborough Affair, The", 37 Schick, Lawrence, 10 Schwalb, Robert J., 93 Science-fantasy genre, 9, 82 Scotland Yard board game, 17 Seabrook, Mary See Kubasak, Mary Seiden, Jen, 14, 19-20 Seidl, Matt, 42, 44, 47, 49

Sents, Steven, 25, 30 Sernett, Matt, 93 Settlers of Catan, The, board game, 17 Seyfarth, Andreas, 17 Shadowfell, The, 72 Shadowrun Online computer game, 82 Shadowrun Returns computer game, 82 Shadows of Esteren, 90, 95 Travels, 88 Tuath, 98 Shared Fantasy: Role-Playing Games as Social Worlds, 6, 8, 17 Sherlock Holmes Consulting Detective board game, 17 Shoemaker, Elizabeth, 19-20 Shooting the Moon, 19 Silverback Press, 83 Simbalist, Edward, 7 Simmons, Rachel, 16 Sims, Chris, 93 Singh, Hugh, 26-27 Skarka, Gareth-Michael, 97 SLASH group, 39-40 Slavicsek, Bill, 73 Smallville, 67-68, 76 Smedman, Lisa, 14 Sollers, Ed, 10-11 Song of Ice and Fire, A, 61, 76 Song of the Dark Druid gamebook, 12 Sorcerer, 4, 86 Sorcerer's Apprentice magazine, 8 Southern Mirkwood: Haunt of the Necromancer, 14-15 Sovereign Press See Margaret Weis Productions Space Gamer magazine, 6 Space: 1889, 88 Spanish roleplaying games, 90 Spartan Simulation Gaming Journal magazine, 30 Speare, Geoff, 40 SPI, 16 Spiel des Jahres (SDJ) award, 17 Spielman, Brenda Gates, 14 Spirit of the Century, 63, 79 Sprange, Matthew, 74 Springer, Clayton, 47 St. Andre, Ken, 8 Stafford, Greg, 49 Star Fleet games, 76, 84 Star Frontiers, 73 Star Trek ty show, 76, 84 Also See Call to Arms: Star Fleet, Prime Directive, Starships & Spacemen Star Wars RPG (d6), 47 Star Wars RPG (d20), 15 RuneQuest Mafia and, 47 Star Wars RPG (FFG), 76, 87 Star Wars: Edge of Empire Beginner Game, 84 Star Wars: Edge of Empire Beta, 84 Starblazer Adventures, 63

Starships & Spacemen, 77 Steal Away Jordan, 19 Stealing Cthulhu, 75 Stehle, Larry, 26-27 Stephens, Owen K.C., 70 Steve Jackson Games, 14, 92 Stevens, Lisa, 15, 18 Stiles, Christina, 18 Strands of Fate, 68 Strange, The, 88, 95 Strategic Review, The, magazine, 81 Strategy & Tactics magazine, 5-6 Studio 2 Publishing, 95 Summers, Cynthia, 15 Supergame, 8, 29 Superhero 2044, 29 Supers!, 67 Swashbucklers of the 7 Skies, 61 Sweet, Dave, 42, 44, 46-47, 51, 53 Switzer, Gary, 25-27, 29-30 Swords & Wizardry, 82 Taint of Madness, 50 Tales of Chivalry & Romance, 50 Tales of Magic & Miracles, 50 Tales from the Fisherman's Wife, 19 Talislanta, 15 Tasty Bacon Games See Peachy Pants Press Tékumel, 56 Tenra Bansho Zero, 82, 90 Teuber, Klaus, 17 Texas Rangers campaign, 32-37, 39 Thief class, 26-27, 30 13th Age, 86 13th Age in Glorantha, 98 Thompson, Rodney, 93 Thorne, Scott, 92 Thou Art But a Warrior, 19 Thousand and One Nights, A, 19 3W, 16 Through the Breach, 82 Thurn and Taxis, 17 Timemaster, 77 Time Watch, 98 Tolkien, J.R.R., 26 Tomasetti, John, 42, 44, 47, 49, 51 Tome of Mid-Kimia, 28 Top Secret, 11, 73 Torchbearer, 86 Trailblazer, 64 Trampier, Dave, 92 Transhuman, 88 Trautvetter, Janet, 15 Traveller, 33 5th edition, 82 Mongoose Publishing and, 60, 62, 77 Tribunals of Hermes: Rome, 48-49

Troll Lord Games, 58, 92 True20, 58, 64, 71 TSR (Tactical Studies Rules), 7-16, 28-29, 33, 73, 80, 83, 92 Book Department, 11-13, 92 Design Department, 9 Education Department, 11-12 TSR Games, 83 Tunnels & Trolls, 8 Deluxe, 88 solo books, 8 Tweet, Jonathan, 7, 15, 62 Two Scooters Press, 19-20 Tyranny of Dragons adventures, 92-93 2000 A.D., 59-60 Ultimate Speedster, The, 39 Umbar: Haven of the Corsairs, 14 Under My Skin, 19 Valiant Girls, 19 Vampire: The Dark Ages 20th Anniversary Edition, 98 Vampire: The Masquerade, 15 20th Anniversary Edition, 78, 80 LARP, 15 Van Horn, Chris, 44-45, 47-48, 53 Vance, Jack, 26–27 Varney, Allen, 89 Victoriana, 86 Video games, 20, 85, 96 Aurania Gang and, 30 FASA and, 58 Hero Games and, 38 Village of Hommlet, The, 73 Villains & Vigilantes, 29, 67 Void Star Games, 68 "Vox Populi", 37 Vuckovich, Michelle, 13 Wagner, Daniel, 25-29 War House, The, store, 28, 30 WarCraft: The Roleplaying Game, 15 Ward, James M., 11, 33 Warhammer Fantasy Roleplay 3rd edition, 61-62, 64, 96 Warhammer 40k Roleplay, 56, 59 Dark Heresy, 59, 96 Warhammer: Invasion card game, 78 Warlock, 30 WaRP System, 90 Weapons of the Gods, 18 Wee Warriors, 8, 14 Weis, Margaret, 12, 16, 74, 92 Wells, Jean, 9-11, 80 Werewolf: The Apocalypse 20th Anniversary Edition, 82, 86 West End Games, 14, 16, 19

Western City, 63 White Plume Mountain, 72-73 White Wolf, 15, 42, 58-59, 67, 72, 74, 78, 83, 95-96 RuneQuest Mafia and, 43, 49 Wicked Dead Brewing Company, 19 Wiener, Rob, 40 Wild Hunt, The, APA, 28 Wild Talents, 56, 63, 67 Wilkes, Jennifer Clarke, 18 Williams, Lorraine, 12 Williams, Penny See Petticord, Penny Willis, Lynn, 86 Wiseman, J. Porter, 15 Wizard's Attic, 50–51 Wizards of the Coast, 12, 15, 17-18, 56-58, 63-64, 69-74, 78, 80-81, 83, 85-87, 92-94, 97,99 Wizards' Realm, 9 Wizards.com website, 92-93 Women and boardgaming, 16-17 Women and gaming, 4-21 Women and roleplaying, 5-21 d20 and, 18-20 early pioneers, 7-9 Flying Buffalo and, 8 Grey Ghost Press and, 16 indie games and, 18-20 ICE and, 14-15 later pioneers, 14-16 misogyny, 20 Sovereign Press and, 16 statistics, 6, 17 TSR and, 9-14 White Wolf and, 15 Wizards of the Coast and, 15, 18 Women and wargaming, 5-6, 16 Wong, Christopher, 53 Wong, Corina, 53 Wong, Kevin, 42, 44-46, 49, 51, 53-54 Woo, Dave, 42, 44-45, 47, 49, 51, 53 Woodcock, Lindsay, 15 Woodruff, Teeuwynn, 14 World of Darkness Classic, 78, 83 World of Darkness Online, 95 "Wormy" comic, 92 Wraith: The Oblivion, 15 20th Anniversary Edition, 98 Wujcik, Erick, 56 Wyatt, James, 57, 93

Yggdrasill, 90 Young, Barbara, 13

Zelazny, Roger, 27

Index of All Company Histories

Adept Press, '00s: 131–151 Adventures Games, '80s: 328 AEG, '90s: 94–108 Amarillo Design Bureau, '80s: 25 Arc Dream Publishing, '00s: 230–242 Archaia Studios Press, '00s: 198 Atlas Games, '90s: 52–74 Atomic Sock Monkey Press, '00s: 260–266 Aurania Gang, The, P: 25–31 Avalon Hill, '80s: 214–230

Bard Games, '80s: 185–191 Bully Pulpit Games, '00s: 288–308 Burning Wheel, '00s: 188–201

Catalyst Game Labs, '00s: 382–392 Chaosium, '70s, 247–281 Columbia Games, '80s: 231–241 Crafty Games, '90s: 106–107 Creations Unlimited, '80s: 333–341 Cubicle 7 Entertainment, '00s: 341–357

Daedalus Entertainment, '90s: 63–64 DayStar West Media, '70s: 332–335 Decipher, '90s: 238 Different Worlds Publications, 342–348 Digest Group Publications, '80s: 276–284 Dream Pod 9, '90s: 116–124

Eden Studios, '90s: 330–340 Eon Products, '80s: 247–248 Evil Hat Productions, '00s: 309–324

FanPro, '00s: 361–368 Fantasy Flight Games, '90s: 294–316 Fantasy Games Unlimited, '70s: 228–246 FASA, '80s: 61–85 Fiery Dragon Productions, '00s: 12–13 54°40' Orphyte, '80s: 322 Flying Buffalo, '70s: 115–133

Galileo Games, '00s: 245–259 Gamelords, '80s: 86–91 Games Workshop, '70s: 134–155 Gamescience, '70s: 282–303 GDW, '70s: 156–183 Goodman Games, '00s: 83–98 Green Knight Publishing, '90s: 356–363 Green Ronin Publishing, '00s: 18–41 Grey Ghost Press, '90s: 254–259 Grimoire Games, '70s: 315–331 Guardians of Order, '90s: 317–329

Hekaforge Productions, '90s: 364–367 Heritage Models, '70s: 304–312 Hero Auxiliary Corps, P: 32–40 Hero Games, '80s: 126–150 Hogshead Publishing, '90s: 218–229 Holistic Design, '90s: 273–279

ICE, '80s: 95–125 Imperium Games, '90s: 260–270 Impressions Advertising & Marketing, '00s: 65 Issaries, '00s: 55–67

John Wick Presents, '00s: 267–287 Judges Guild, '70s: 184–207

Keléstia Productions, '80s: 239 Kenzer & Company, '90s: 240–253 Kobold Press, '00s: 327–340

Lame Mage Productions, '00s: 307 Last Unicorn Games, '90s: 230–239 Leading Edge Games, '80s: 174–184 Lion Rampant, '80s: 304–314 Little Soldier Games, '70s: 293 Lumpley Games, '00s: 174–187

Margaret Weis Productions, '90s: 341–355 Mayfair Games, '80s: 199–213 Memento Mori Theatricks, '00s: 152–167 Metagaming Concepts, '70s: 211–227 Metropolis, '90s: 207–217 Midkemia Press, '70s: 336–344 Mongoose Publishing, '00s: 103–127 Moon Design Publications, '00s: 351

Necromancer Games, '00s: 7–17 New Infinities Productions, '80s: 324–331 Night Sky Games, '00s: 185–186 Nightfall Games, '90s: 139

One Bad Egg, '00s: 319 Open World Press, '00s: 250–251 OtherWorld Creations, '00s: 226–227

Pacesetter, '80s: 317–323 Pagan Publishing, '90s: 70–93 Paizo Publishing, '00s: 205–229 Palladium Books, '80s: 151–173 Pelgrane Press, '00s: 68–79 Phage Press, '90s: 109–115 Phoenix Games, '70s: 294 Pinnacle Entertainment Group, '90s: 280–293 Posthuman Studios, '00s: 393–401 Privateer Press, '00s: 99–102

R. Talsorian, '80s: 285–303 Ramshead Publishing, '00s: 168–173 RedBrick, '00s: 369–381 Ronin Arts, '00s: 32–33 RuneQuest Mafia, The, P: 41–54 SkyRealms Publishing, '80s: 271–275 SPI, '80s: 7–15 Steve Jackson Games, '80s: 27–57

Task Force Games, '80s: 16–26 Timeline, '80s: 177–178 Troll Lord Games, '00s: 42–51 TSR, '70s: 7–111

Wee Warriors, '70s: 28 West End Games, '80s: 242–268 White Wolf, '90s: 7–51 Wizard's Attic, '00s: 62–63 Wizards of the Coast, '90s: 127–203

Yaquinto Publications, '80s: 195-198

Index of All Boxes

Ars Magica Fanzines, '90s: 70 Avalon Hill Computer Games, '80s: 216

Brief History of Adventure Games, A, '90s: 306–307 Burning BITs, '00s: 200

D&D Cartoon, The, '70s: 56 Dangers of Licensing, The, '00s: 38–39 d20 Firsts, '90s: 157 Dungeons, Dragons & Comics, '70s: 86–91 Dungeons, Dragons & Computers, '70s: 76–79

Early SF&F Games, '70s: 212 Edu-Ware's Space Games, '70s: 164 Evil Hat West, '00s: 323

Fantasy Heartbreakers, '00s: 143 Fiction of Starfire, The, '80s: 20 4e Encounters, The, '90s: 194–195 Fred Hicks: Marketeer, '00s: 313

Great RPG Licenses, The Fantasy, '80s: 99 Science-Fiction, '80s: 67

Hargrave's Life and Chaosium Roleplaying, '70s: 319 How Much Did That Cost!?, '70s: 14

Jefferson Swycaffer & The Rise of RPG Fiction, '80s: 325–326 Judges Guild Sales, '70s: 200

Leading Edge Games & The Trends of the '80s and '90s: '80s: 181

Magazine History Different Worlds, '70s: 254–255

Glorantha Fanzines, '00s: 58-59 Space Gamer, '80s: 34-36 Strategy & Tactics, '80s: 9 Mini-History, Company Adventures Games, '80s: 328 Amarillo Design Bureau, '80s: 25 Archaia Studios Press, '00s: 198 Crafty Games, '90s: 106-107 Daedalus Entertainment, '90s: 63-64 Decipher, '90s: 238 Eon Products, '80s: 247-248 EOS Press, '00s: 232-233 Fiery Dragon Productions, '00s: 12-13 54°40' Orphyte, '80s: 322 Impressions Advertising & Marketing, '00s: 65 Keléstia Productions, '80s: 239 Lame Mage Productions, '00s: 307 Little Soldier Games, '70s: 293 Moon Design Publications, '00s: 351 Morrigan Press, '00s: 110 Night Sky Games, '00s: 185-186 Nightfall Games, '90s: 139 One Bad Egg, '00s: 319 Open World Press, '00s: 250-251 OtherWorld Creations, '00s: 226-227 Phoenix Games, '70s: 294 Ronin Arts, '00s: 32-33 Timeline, '80s, 177-178 Wee Warriors, '70s: 28 Wizard's Attic, '00s: 62–63 Mini-History, Other: Diana Jones Award, The, '00s: 302 Game Chef, '00s: 292-293 Original Ten Tournaments [HAC], The, P: 37 OSR, The, '00s: 95-96 Storytelling Games, '00s: 137-138 Women in the Hobbyist Gaming Industry, P: 16 - 17Women in the Roleplaying Industry, P: 5–21 Miniatures vs. Board Games, '70s: 11

Netbooks, '90s: 236

Problem with PDFs, The, '00s: 396

Retroclones, '00s: 9 Rise & Fall of RPG Magazines, '00s: 207

Sales

Judges Guild Sales, '70s: 200 TSR Sales: 1975–1982, '70s: 46 Seeing Double?, '70s: 135 Separated at Birth?, '80s: 266 Settings of Yore, The Blackmoor, '00s: 88–89 Greyhawk, '70s: 39–42 Kalibruhn, '80s: 338 Wilderlands, The, '70s: 192–193 Story Game or Roleplaying Game?, '00s: 294 Storytelling Games, '00s: 137-138 Tales of the Mafia, P: 46-47 10 Things You Might Not Know About Roleplaying in the '70s, '70s: 346-354 in the '80s, '80s: 350-358 in the '90s, '90s: 369-377 in the '00s, '00s: 403-410 That's Not an RPG!, '70s: 215 Top Ten Censored RPG Books, The, '90s: 77-88 TSR Sales: 1975-1982, '70s: 46 View from Comic City!, The, 134 What Judges Guild Did for Dungeons & Dragons, '70s: 197 What Was In Those Issues!?, '70s: 21 What's with the Scale !?, '70s: 12 When Did That Appear!?, '70s: 18 Worlds of Warhammer, 70's: 151 Yearly Chronicles 2008: The Year of Reborn Games, P: 56-60 2009: The Year of Growth Interrupted, P: 61 - 65

2010: The Year of the Next Crash, P: 66–71 2011: The Year That Was Darkest, P: 72–79

- 2012: The Year without D&D, P: 80–85
- 2013: The Year of the Dawn, P: 86–91
- 2014: The Year of Reborn *D&D*, P: 92–99